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Recharging the American Dream

The American econmy today is based on the creativity of
previous generations, creativity which led to the development of
huge industries. We are truly indebted to such entrepreneurs as
Henry Ford for mass producing automobiles, Willis Carrier for air
conditioning, George Eastman for photography, Gail Borden for
condensed dairy products, and so many others. The youth of today
too often believe that giant businesses were always that way. And
they overlook their own opportunities to create something needed
and new.

The Fifth Annual National Entrepreneurship Education Forum
focused on educational leaders from all over the country who are
developing innovative programs to teach entrepreneurship. Their
mission is to nurture the attitude that business opportunities are
available to all. And they encourage students to learn the
techniques of business management so that there will be more
successful new business startups.

The entrepreneurship education movement is the result of
growing concern for American ingenuity in an increasingly
competitive global economy. It recognizes the dangers of
complacency and the need fnr each of u 4'^ 1--rn h-.4 to make the
most of our dreams for success.

The National Center for Research in Vocational Education
appreciates the participation and contributions of national,
state, and local leaders in entrepreneurship education that made
this FORUM an outstanding success. It is by open and unselfish
sharing of ideas that Americans can best "Recharge the American
Dream."



NATIONAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP Education FORUM
Washington, D.C.
June 25-26, 1987

Stanley Parrish

Associate Deputy Administrator for
Special Programs

U.S. Small Business Administration

Keynote Address

I'd like to preface my comments by saying that there has been some
concern during the last couple of years about the longevity and
the health of the SBA. There were some that thought it should be
dismantled and abolished. I'm happy to say tIlat they were wrong.
SBA is, as we say, here to stay. I have often said if I ever
wanted to go up in space flight I would want to go up on the next
shuttle that goes, because of the safety and security precautions
that are being taken after the tragedy of the Challenger. I also
feel this is the best time to be at SBA, because they are now
rebuilding. We are moving ahead and we are excited about the
support that we do have in our new administrator, Senator Jim
Abdnor.

As a parent to six children a'ad knowing that some of you are
educators, I thought I would share a story with you that just
warmed my heart. One of our children came home and related a
story of an elementary sciviol teacher trying to teach children at
an early age to pledge allegidnce to our niag. She asked all of
the children in the class t_ put their hand over taeir heart. One
little boy put his hand over his back pocket. The teacher said,
"No, I asked you to put your hand over your heart," and he said,
"I did." She askcI, "What makes you think that's your heart?" and
he replied "because every time my Grandmother comes down, she pats
me there and says, 'bless your little heart.'" Thanks to design-
er clothing teachers can now just tell them to put their hand over
their alligator or over their polo rider and net the job done.

I would like to have you consider this--American entrepreneurship
is 380 years old. You say that this country isn't that old.
American entrepreneurship is 380 years old It began with the
first permanent colony at Jamestown in 160,.

Like many ventures, Jamestown's industry was born out of
necessity--they needed food before the first crops could be har-
vested. The native Indians had food. How could the colonists
obtain it legally--trade of course.

Having brought little with them for bartering purposes, they
prevailed upon one of their number for his glass making skill to
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use his know-how to combine hot fire and sand, and making colored
glass beads to trade for food.

Captain John Smith, the leader of the colony, successfully negoti-
ated food for beads. Smith was a merchant by trade--in addition
to being an explorer and an adventurer. In the next several years
he traversed the Atlantic several times and traveled up the East-
ern Seaboard where other entrepreneurs had discovered the New
England fisheries as well as a wealth of fur-bearing animals. In
1614 Smith returned to England with a cargo of fish and furs.

Smith and his Jamestown colony partner, John Rolfe, were soon
exporting another American product, tobacco--which had been intro-
duced to England by Sir Walter Raleigh, sponsor of the ill-fated
cclony at Roanoke.

Entrepreneurship really took off with the coming of permanent
settlers, especially to Massachusetts. The first tidal grist mill
went into operation at Hingham in 1643. The same year a textile
factory opened at Rawley. A ship-building yard was started in
Boston the following year, along with John Jencks' ironworks at
Lynn, which turned out America's first fire wagon.

These first American entrepreneurs were blacksmiths and coopers
and carpenters and weavers, as well as farmers, lawyers, printers,
inn keepers and tavern keepers. Their enterprises were well
underway by the time those folks we call the "founding fathers of
the American revolution" came along.

By the time of the revolution, our American free enterprise system
was over a century old. The right to earn a living by your own
ingenuity and the sweat of your brow, as well as to enjoy any
profits you could turn, was considered worth fighting for and
dying for--and American free enterprise had barely begun.

Folks like George Washington, John and Samuel Adams, Paul Revere,
Crispus Attux, the Lee boys from Virginia, Benjamin Franklin,
Thomas Jefferson, the delegates to the Continental Congress and
many others not only pledged their lives, their fortunes and their
sacred honor, but in many, many cases gave their lives and much of
their fortunes for the cause of freedom and liberty.

This was the beginning of the American Dream.

Since those early beginnings of our country, we have been through
an agrarian revolution, an industrial revolution, and we're now in
a technological revolution.

Is there still a role for individual enterprise in the American
Dream?

Young entrepreneurs across this country are utilizing theil imagi-
nations and resourcefulness--and most especially, their hard work-
-and becoming successful operators of small businesses.

2
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For example, there is Lisa Renshaw of Baltimore, Maryland, who was
the Small Business Administration's young entrepreneur of the year
during Small Business Week in May. Lisa is now 25 and has been in
business for herself for four years. She owns and operates Penn
Parking in Baltimore. When she started I doubt if many gave her
much chance to succeed. She took over a multi-level parking
garage in downtown Baltimore which had become pretty much of a
white elephant. It had had four different owners in four years
and only 20 percent of the parking spaces were used.

After talking the building's owner into a long-term lease, Lisa
began talking Amtrak passengers into leaving their cars in her
covered garage--a block away from the Amtrack station.

She put her Penn parking signs all over the station and then began
to offer a free car wash to Amtrak customers. Soon 40 Baltimore
Area travel agents were including her car wash coupons with each
Amtrak ticket.

Last June, after spirited, competitive bidding, Lisa was awarded a
major management contract for all Amtrak parking and last October
she took over a third parking facility!

What a success story! And, it is only one example of what young
Amerir:ans are doing to recharge the American dream.

Lisa has the entrepreneurial spirit. I went up and talked with
her. I wanted to meet her, she is a dynamic lady and one of the
things I said was, "Lisa I'd love to park in your parking garage"
and she said, "I'd love to have you and it will cost you $6.00,"

Chris Rusk of Crawfordsville, Indiana, was watching his young son,
Troy, struggle with a pencil as he practiced printing the alpha-
bet. The small hand was having a problem gripping the pencil.
Chris' wife was making cookies at the same time so he grabbed a
bit of dough and wrapped it around Troy's pencil. It made his
printing much better. Chris got to thinking: "Why not devise
some kind of plastic gripper to do the job of the cookie dough?
What he came up with slides down over a regular-sized pencil and
sells for 39 cents. Thus began Rusko Writing Company.

As a contractor building shelters for farm animals, Chris knew
virtually nothing about inventing and manufacturing, let alone
marketing. But, he wasn't afraid to learn and spent his evenings
at the library learning about business techniques. A trip to, a
school suppliers convention convinced him he had a ready market.
He remortgaged his small house and borrowed some money from his
parents. Calling his invention a "stetro," he worked out an
agreement with a small plastics manufacturer to produce the grip-
per. Last year he sold 10 million of the devices and grossed over
a half million dollars.

3
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A 1987 winner of the Chivas Regal Young Entrepreneur Award is
James Colano of Boulder, Colorado. He is founder and president of
Career-Track, Inc., a professional development training seminar.
His one-day programs have mushroomed into a $26 million a year
operation in more than 350 U.S. cities. Jim is only 29 years
old.

These are but a few of the thousands of stories you can find
across this wonderful land of ours today, proving that the Ameri-
can dream continues alive and well--reports to the contrary not-
withstanding.

Recently, the SBA working with the National Center for Research in
Vocational Education, the National Federation of Independent
Business Foundation and Venture magazine, conducted a national
survey on entreprerc.urial education. This six volume set contain-
ing over 3,000 pages from 420 colleges, universities, and high
school systems presents examples of educational programs in entre-
preneurship throughout the United States and is available for
purchase from the National Center.

We at the SBA believe in the future of America and support activi-
ties such as this in order to better inform educators, trainers,
and government agencies as to the "current state" in entrepreneur-
ial education. The SBA is well aware of The White House Confer-
ence recommendation Number 6 on entrepreneurial education.

We believe that government's role is to serve as a coordinator of
local, regional, and national organizations committed to the
development and delivery of entrepreneurial education programs.
We are always willing to work with groups, to promote ad encour-
age entrepreneurial education, nationwide.

It is encouraging to see more colleges including entrepreneurial
studies in their curricula. Indeed, it is pleasing to note there
is even an association of collegiate entrepreneurs. The impetus
for this movement is coming from former entrepreneurs who are now
highly successful business operators, thanks to their collegiate
training.

One of them, Tom Devlin, is 39. He is Chairman of Rent-a-Center
in Wichita, Kansas. He has just donated $2.5 million for a Center
for Entrepreneurship at Wichita State University. Says Devlin,
"You can start a business tomorrow if you are willing to work at
it. We've got to get that message out."

Hard work is the key to success for any enterprise and I challenge
you to make this clear to all your students. Hard work--and a
quality product or service.

T ke some time to become acquainted with the work of W. Edwards
Deming. Deming is now 85, a firm believer in entrepreneurship and
still going strong. Many of his views concerning quality were
dismissed by corporate leaders in the United States, but not in

4
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Japan. Industrial leaders there adopted the management methods of
this American and rose from the ashes of defeat in World War II to
become a dominant force in the world economy. Deming's methods
have transformed the meaning of "Made in Japan." And that is an
interesting study. Twenty or twenty five years ago Deming could
not get a job consulting in the United States. The idea of pro-
ductivity and increased productivity is not a Japanese idea, it is
Demings' idea. Deming is very sought after, now, in the United
States. Most corporate board rooms would welcome him. But it is
interesting, that was one product that we had to export so that we
could turn around and import and import all of those things based
on Demings' suggestions oa management and productivity.

To recharge the American dream, we all need to foster an atmo-
sphere of risk-taking, courage, and hope. We need to work togeth-
er to come up with incentives and attractions to promote small
business investment, efficiency and output.

Today, two-thirds of all first jobs come from small businesses.
During the next 25 years, small business must provide nearly
three-fourths of the 43 million jobs this country will be needing.
And, small business will meet this challenge by virtue of their
quicker response time, their flexibility and their freedom to
fail.

"Freedom to Fail!" Can that be a virtue, you might ask.

Absolutely! As Ian Browde, a Senior Consultant to Apple Comput-
ers, said at The White House Conference on Small Business, last
year, "In an enabling environment, failure is a by-product of
freedom, the ability to try, to make mistakes. Failure is not the
same as not trying to succeed. Failure is often the first step
toward success."

A Chinese university president was asked what the United States
could give to China--was it technology? "No," the president
replied, "technology is easily replicated. The beauty of your
country is it's capacity for 'horizontal sharing.' It doesn't
happen in a vertical society--therc's a stigma attached to commu-
nication between certain groups of the vertical society."

I hadn't thought much about the concept of "horizontal sharing"
before, but that's what the American dream is all about--and it
extends far beyond communicating with one another.

The SBA stands ready to do everything it can to encourage young
entrepreneurs and to recharge the American dream. While you may
have thought of SBA primarily as a lending agency, loans are but
one of our programs. We have programs of outreach--conferences,
seminars, publications on every aspect of starting a business and
keeping it operating. We have programs to encourage veterans,
women, minorities, and the handicapped to become successful small
business owners and operators.

5
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Our SCORE and ACE programs pair successful retired and active
business executives with small business operators just getting
underway. They work on a one-on-one basis free of charge to help
new operators avoid the pitfalls and problems which could spell
failure down the line. Our Office of Business Development contin-
ues working to improve the availability of educational programs
and information and has historically been a pioneer in the devel-
opment of entrepreneurial education.

Since the agency's early days, the SBA has participated in and
cosponsored the delivery of training to over 5 million current and
prospective small business entrepreneurs. The SBA is constantly
striving to improve the educational opportunities for small busi-
ness entrepreneurs. Recently, the SBA has begun to work with
various private sector organizations in an effort to improve the
quality of our programs and materials and to better leverage your
tax dollars.

Our Home-based Business Conference, Success '86 & '87 Conferences
and our Creativity Conferences have been made possible hv the
support of organizations like: Bell Atlantic, Arthur Young, Ernst
& Whinney, Control Data, Traveler's Insurance, Safeguard Business
Systems and many others.

SBA's Office of Advocacy conducts research on small business needs
and the effects of proposed legislation and government rules and
regulatiors on small business. We carry the position of small
business not only to Capitol Hill but to The White House, to big
business and to the public in general. Our five-year-old "answer
desk" provides answers to just about any question concerning small
business you can come up with.

Our new Administrator, Jim Abdnor, has as his goals, greater
involvement of small business in international trade, and business
development in rural America where small business is the only
business. We used to say at SBA, "This is where the rubber meets
the road," and we now say, "This is where the hoof meets the
prairie." Administrator Abdnor is also determined that all SBA
programs are administered consistently and fairly in every one of
our more than 100 offices across the nation.

I want to encourage you to become acquainted with the SBA office
in your state and iet us help you in working to encourage young
entrepreneurs. The American Dream has been working well for some
380 years. As far as we're concerned, however, it's just getting
started. The technology revolution of today is only a beginning
of a great tomorrow--if we're willing to work at it!

6
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Jules Lichtenstein

Chief of Applied Policy

Office of Advocacy
U.S. Small Business Administration

"Small Business in the Year 2000" *

As you probably know, economists have a difficult time projecting
three months into the future, and they usually end up revising
their projection three or four times. So you can imagine how many
times we are going to have to revise this presentation, between
now and the year 2000.

I share, as does the Office of Advocacy, the interest of educators
and small business specialists, in the education and training and
recharging the American Dream. Ben Franklin once said, "There are
two certainties, death and taxes." When we talk about the future
of small business, and American economy, we need to add a third
certainty, and that is change.

Companies will not survive if they cannot adapt to rapid change.
Workers with inadequate education and training will not survive
the competition in the market. What are the kinds of changes
vocational educators, training specialists, and managers now need
to make it through the next century? What are the priorities we
need to be looking at? Adam Smith once said, "People are the
premiere resource and primarily responsibility of any country." I
would add that small business is the premiere resource and job
generator of the American economy. I would like to describe five
key trends and issues affecting small business, and entrepreneur-
ship in the next fifteen years.

The first is demographics, that is both population and labor force
changes; the second is output and productivity, changes in wages
vs productivity, and the training needs we have to consider to be
more productive; the third is technology, including investments
in computers, robot, microelectronics, and including the training
and retraining required to operate these new technologies; fourth
is international trade, dealing with increased competition; and
fifth are changing characteristics of small business, changes in
entrepreneurship, and self employment, and especially opportuni-
ties for women and minorities.

* See appendix C for the data that accompanies this presentation.
Because of falling birth rates, in the mid 60s and 70s, the popu-
lation will grow at near low rates and will play a major role in
shaping the U.S. economy. The last time the population grew this
slowly was during the Great Depression of the 1930s. Similarly,
the labor force will increase at its slowest rate since the 1930s.
White females will be the greatest source of projected labor force
growth. Over 42 percent of all labor force growth will be fxlom
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white females, while immigrants and minorities will each consti-
tute about 20 percent of all labor force growth. Overall, labor,
because of its scarcity, will become more expensive. There will
be fewer new entrants in the labor force. The number of people
aged 45 to 64 is going to grow substantially as the baby-boom
generation matures and ages. The youth population is going to
decline is evidenced by a declining percentage growth of those
under 25.

Now, will small businesses have to employ and train younger work-
ers who have lower education and skills levels, or will they hire
retirees, or more retirees and women? That is a big issue that we
are facing and that we are looking at right now. What about the
need for retraining older workers? In addition, the redistribu-
tion in age groups has important implications for the demand for
goods and services. What will people need and want to buy from
firms today and again tomorrow?

American workers will produce a greater volume of goods and ser-
vices, this is GNP, or output of goods and services per person in
the U.S. This will continue to rise over the next 13 to 15 years.
The scarcity and expense of labor, however, will stimulate capital
investment in technology to improve productivity and allow for
capital GNP gains.

The decline in the labor supply will also make labor more expen-
sive by raising unit labor costs per unit of output. Basically,
what we are saying is that in the future compensation will in-
crease faster than output. Small businesses will be particularly
affected, because they are more labor intensive than large
businesses. That is, they use more labor per unit of output.
What can small businesses do to improve productivity? First of
all, they can increase capital, that is the amount of machinery,
computers, and technology available for workers. Second, they can
improve the quality of capital, that is increase the complexities
and sophistication, of machines, robots, computers, etc. Third,
they can begin investing in human capital and training, as well as
general education. Fourth, they improve management, something
that is also very difficult to get a handle on. This basically
deals with the design of new organizations and new ways of doing
things to increase productivity and efficiency.

Based on current tread, we can expect that there will be an in-
crease in capital per worker. That is--an improvement of the
quality of capital, by improving business and industrial equip-
ment. Thus, employers will need to invest in people by providing
more and better training. Also, training cannot be just a periph-
eral function. It has to be one of the essential activities of
small businesses. Businesses may have to employ individuals who
have lower education and skills levels, because of the scarcity of
labor. Today, two out of three new workers get started and re-
ceive initial training in small businesses, and that is going to
continue.
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Changes in employment in goods producing industries and service
producing industries that the U.S. has become a service-based
economy. More workers are going to be employed producing services
than goods. Unskilled manufacturing jobs will be declining, while
high skilled service jobs will increase. We think that this
increase in services is going to continue out to the end of the
century. What is interesting, is that if you look at the goods
sector, (manufacturing and mining) these are not really where
there are a lot of small firms. Construction is the exception, it
is the third industry in the goods producing sector, and here we
have a lot of small firms. On the other hand, taking out govern-
ment and transportation, every other one of the industries in the
service sector -- wholesale and retail trade, finance, insurance,
and real estate, general services and communications--are heavily
dominated by small businesses.

Today small businesses create two out of every three jobs, i.e.,
70 percent of new jobs. That is going to continue. Does this
mean that big business or manufacturing is going to have a bad
time? That they will be making fewer things? No, not necessari-
ly. They are going to be automated and small firms in those
businesses are going to have to automate as well &n order to keep
up. In fact, small businesses are currently growing faster than
big businesses in manufacturing, according to our latest analysis.
Small business has been on the cutting edge of growth over the
last 15 years and that is going to continue.

Looking at the shifts in the distribution of private employment,
in other words who is going to be employing people in the next 15
years, generally speaking the industries that are really going to
grow are finance, construction, services, and merchandising,
including wholesale and retail trade. Transportation is actually
going to shrink. Mining is projected to shrink, also. Manufac-
turing employment is only going to increase by 1 1/2 percent.
This will mean that unskilled, entry level jobs will become more
scarce. The growth in the service sector, however, will increase
the need for higher skills, again the need for training will be
critical.

And what are those manufacturers going to be doing? They are
going to be making more products. They are going to be using
machines and people to make products. Small business has tradi-
tionally been very heavy in all those industries that show growth.
Small business will continue to create the new jobs, and that's
important. But small businesses also have to remain efficient,
because sooner or later the mark't is going to demand that. It
will cost you more to hire someone than to buy a word processor or
robot.

What does it mean in terms of who is going to grow? Just as an
example, the Bureau of Labor Statistics suggests that in terms of
changes in employment, most new jobs will occur in such sectors as
business services. Everything from management consulting, con-
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tract word processing, copying and all the business service indus-
try that has really grown out of nowhere in the last 10 years.
That is going to continue to mushroom. Retail trade--you can't
automate a store very much, you still have to have someone behind
a counter working. Perhaps you can find help through an automatic
cash register, but somebody still has to be behind the counter.
Eating and drinking places--they haven't created a robot yet that
busses tables. Restaurants are still going to employ a lot of
people. The same with wholesale trades--you can't automate to any
great degree the process of getting goods from the fac':ory to the
final outlets. It still takes people to drive the fork lift and
drive the trucks. Medical services--the government continues to
pump money into the medical services *:irough Medicare and Medicaid
and all the trends indicate that the private insurance is going to
increase. But by medical services we are not necessarily talking
about doctors and nurses, we are talking about a whole set of home
health care services, i.e., ambulatory care, meals on wheels for
profit, emergency clinics, Doc-in-a-Box, all those kinds of ser-
vices. The second largest employer in Washington, D.C., outside
of the Federal Government are trade associations. There is even a
Doc-in-a-Box trade association, in Washington. That is a free-
standing emergency clinic association which is a good growth area.
These services are going to continue to grow, this is in absolute
number of jobs. A couple of years ago, David Stockman said that
the SBA was making a lot of loans to restaurants and bars. That's
true, and reflects the fact that restaurants and bars are starting
up all over the place, and will continue to do that. They just
employ a lot of people and and lot of people like to go to them.

Where are the fastest growing industries now compared to where
they will be in 15 years from now. Again, medical services are
number one; number two, business services; number three, computer
and peripheral equipment (I think IBM has learned, much to their
chagrin, that big is not necessarily good in computers--there are
a lot of people competing with IBM in both the hardware and soft-
ware markets); number four, materials handling and equipment
(maybe now is the time to go out and buy stock in corporate compa-
nies). Automation in the entire wholesale business is going to
continue to expand and material handling is an important part of
this. The number five fastest crowing industry, transportation
services, shows an increase in the number of trucking companies
since deregulation, especially in states that deregulated their
bus lines early. Florida has hundreds of new bus companies,
because they have absolute bus deregulation. We certainly had an
increase in the number of airlines in spite of the much talked
about major problems with the major carriers. There are many
airlines out there and travel will continue to increase.

What is all this going to be driven by in terms of markets? We
could have looked at a number of different things, but we selected
what we think is the single biggest factor that will be driving
markets ahead in the next 15 years. This is going to be the
continued realization that we are part of an international econo-
my. Not just a national economy from Maine to California, Alaska

10

20



I

to Florida and everywhere else. Currently, about 20 to 25 percent
of everything that American business touches is either something
we send overseas or something we bring in. There is a one-out-of-
four chance that if you are not involved in producing something
for export, you are buying something that is an import. Many
small firms don't think they have anything to do with internation-
al trade, but the things they sell are sneakers from Korea, toast-
ers made of Brazilian steel, etc. Many small firms (a lot more
small firms than we know about) are involved in exporting. The
reason is teat the U. S. Department of Commerce has very little
ability to track the erl..,ort of services. One-out-of three dollars
in this economy will be affected by either an imported or an
exported good. If people are not aware of the potential for
growth end for export on the international trade market, then they
are going to be missing the boat more than ever in the next 15
years.

Now, this dives you an idea of the trade balanLe. In today's
economy, the trade deficit is almost as large as the budget defi-
cit. It will continue to be an important factor, if for no one
else, then the people in Washington. We are going to have to
solve it as a joint problem.

Who is at the head of the list negotiating new tariff proceedings
with the Japanese? U.S. law firms. You cannot set up law prac-
tices in Japan except under very narrow circumstances. They are
putting pressure on the Special Trade Representative Office to
loosen up the Japanese rules cn setting up law firms. The same
goes for accounting firms.

In China, business consulting and many other types of services
such as advertising and public relations are going to continue
increasing as items of export.

The growth in exporting is really going to come on the service
side. It is not going to come out of the hard goods or the prod-
ucts side, because, I think we are going to continue to have some
cost factors drive up the cost of our products vis a vis the rest
of the world, particularly the third world. We are not so much
competing with Japan, as the Japanese too are having to tolerate
the competition with Korea and Taiwan and Singapore--countries
which can even urdercut Japanese prices. This is a trend that is
certain to continue.

What do the U. S. Commerce Department and international trade
agencies tell us about where the businesses that export the most
are right now? Printing and publishing has a very positive export
record. Much of its grcwth will be affected by future copyright
laws as to whether it will change or not, but we have an excellent
export record here. Lt,ather is another key industry that swings
back and forth, but which traditionally has been an excellent
export industry for us. Chemicals, lumber, glass products, and
food also represent strong export possibilities. We're importing
more food today, but we still export a lot of food to the rest of
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the world. Finally, the category of instruments, and I don't mean
trombones, I mean scientific and technical instrumentation. Most
experts regard us as the world leaders in this area.

How important is exporting to small firms? The printing industry
is largely a small firm industry. The lumber/wood industry is
predominantly a small firm industry. The other industries where
exporting is increasing are basically large businesses, however.
The small business sector is often involved at the input end and
in subcontracting. Certainly that is the case in chemicals, food,
and instrumentation. Again, if you're working with businesses and
are not directly in a position to export, you ought to be looking
at doing business with larger companies that will be showing this
export growth and planning for export growth over the next several
years. This is an area where eduction and training will play a
vital role. We can no longer afford to educate potential entre-
preneurs in a vacuum, without understanding other country's mar-
kets and businesses.

What does all this mean in terms of the general business environ-
ment we are going to see in this country in the next .1.5 years?
First of all, counting farms, there are about 19 million small
businesses, and if you don't count farms it gives you about 14 to
15 million. The number of businesses will go up to about 25
million, discounting farms, in the next 15 years.

How are these small businesses going to do better? Only if the
whole pie expands. If the additional 10 million new businesses
are going to have to fight over the same size pie, then we are all
going to have a real hard time. Most of the businesses in this
country will tend to do business as sole proprietorships, partner-
ships, or Chapter S corporations. I think the tax reform act will
push some business people to dis-incorporate, or to re-incorporate
in a Chapter S form, offsetting much of the growth in incorpora-
tions over the last couple of years. I think the tax advantages
of being incorporated vs being a sole proprietorship have been
evened out pretty much by the tax bill.

Most of the businesses in this country are going to be very small.
Over 50 percent are going to have less than four employees. About
35 percent are going to employ between 5 and 19 workers, still
small by anybody's definition. Ten-and-one-half percent are going
to be a liLtle larger with 20 to 99 employees. In terms of the
numbers of businesses in the United States, only one-half of one
Percent, a pretty small number, are going to be large businesses.
About 14,000 businesses in the country right now have 500 or more
employees. That is going to increase to about 20,000 in the next
15 years. This means more big businesses. Does this mean it's
bad for small businesses? Remember, there will be half again more
small businesses too. Everybody is going to get bigger. Many
small businesses will move up into the bigger business category.
So the fact that there are more large businesses doesn't necessar-
ily mean it is bad for small businesses. There is just going to
be a lot more competition--all around.
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What is more interesting, is that even while organized businesses
are growing, the growth in self-employment is phenomenal. It is
those persons who pretty much work for themselves, that do not
have a large full-time work force, who have just shot up out of
nowhere--particularly since 1975. An increase from 5 1/2 million
to nearly 8 million in the last 10 years. People in the U. S.
Labor Department think that that will go to over 12 million by the
year 2000, a continued reflecWn of our entrepreneurial tradi-
tion. This does not include those incorporated businesses and
those wage and salary workers who work a side business, i.e.
moonlighters. From our studies, over the last couple of years,
this group, moonlighters, has shown the largest increase of any
type of self-employed business. Everyone who takes a look, finds
that both the number of self-employed and the number of home-based
workers continues to mushroom. This is going to be a very impor-
tant avenue for people who have not traditionally been involved in
business, specifically minorities and women.

The number of self-employed women as counted by the Census Bureau,
almosc doubled in the last ten years. Continued increases will
not be quite that dramatic in the next 15 years, by most projec-
tions. The number of minority self-employed will also double, and
I think that is good news indeed. The number of businesses as a
whole is not going to double. The numksr of women and the number
of minorities self-employed will increase dramatically. That
means you are going to have a lot more people involved in small
business, and obviously a lot of those self-employed start on a
small scale and work themselves up into a mature business. This
is going to be a vary important avenue for mobility as it has been
for the last 15 years. This will continue to challenge our abili-
ty to provide adequats entrepreneurial training and resources for
these groups. Can we leverage public schools and other resources
at the state and local level for these purposes?

Large businesses employ about one-half of the workforce right now.
We anticipate that that will go up by about 5 percent. Although
50 percent of all firms had 1 to 4 employees, these firms only
employed 3 percent of the workforce. A tiny fraction, which is
sort of a backward answer to the question.

We have 14 million small businesses out there--why don't people
listen to us? Well, the 14 thousand companies that employ over
500 people still employ :mil the workforce. It is sort of looking
at it as a political/sociological answer to the question on who
squeaks most. The.:e are a lot of small businesses out there, and
not nearly as many large businesses, but the large businesses
employ many workers and they are seen as having a big impact onthe economy.

The story that needs to be told continually by small businesses is
how even if you take out the large businesses, half of all exist-
ing jobs and more than half of all new jobs are being generated by
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small firms. Also, two-thirds of all new workers get their ini
tial jobs and are trained in small businesses.

For the Federal Government the number of p,ople employed is the
same this year as it was in the early 1960s. But there has been
tremendous growth in state and local governments. In total,
civilian government employment is much larger now than it was 15
or 20 years ago. Almost all that increase is at the state and
local level. Actually, 1980 was the biggest year in terms of
civilian government employment, and state and local employment has
dropped back a little since then, but figures show that state and
local government employs almost 50 percent more people this year
than they did 15 or 20 years ago. As I said, the Federal Govern-
ment employment stays about the same, and we don't project a
continuing growth in Federal employment. Whether the growth
continues in state and local employment is up to states and local-
ities.

Here is an important issue. What is going to happen, and who's
going to be doing all the work in the economy in terms of output?
Some of you may not be familiar with the term Gross Product Origi-
nating, but basically it is similar, just a little different from
the GNP. Right now, we calculate that small business generates
about 44 percent of what we call Gross Product Originating, but
that trend line has gone from about 51 percent in 1958 to about 44
percent today. It has been more-or-less constant iii the past
several years. We think that by the year 2000 it is going to go
down to about 41 percent. One of the reasons for that is one I
just suggested, i.e., labor is going to continue to cost more.
Who has been hiring most of the workers lately? Small businesses.
And the more expensive it gets to hire more workers, the harder
that is going to be on small firms and their efficiency. That is,
output per worker.

The GPO is probably going to grow more in large businesses than in
small businesses, and that means there is going to be continuous
pressure on small businesses to perform more efficiently. This
pressure will be largely based on all the competitive reasons we
know, and all the labor force reasons we talked about earlier.
Small business will experience a lot of pressure to become more
productive and efficient. Companies that don't grow, are going to
have a harder and harder time. The need for training and educa-
tion obviously is going to have to grow. According tc Alvin
Toffler, we can expect a 25-hour work week by the year 2000, plus
an additional 5 hours per week for training.

We thought we would like to take a look at several small business
areas and discuss specifically the outputs in each of these dif-
ferent areas to give you a feel for how they might be different.
You heard before that restaurants are going to hire a lot of new
workers--they are only going to increase their output by 43 per-
cent. Again, they just can't mechanize--can't hire machines to
bus tables. In addition, it is going to be more and more expen-
sive to hire workers. As I also indicated, most people calculate
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that 20 percent in the growth of the labor force in 15 years is
going to take place from 'migrants. That is why a lot of people
have a big stake in the new immigration law and whether we contin-
ue to have a lot of new workers come into the workforce from
outside the country and that's obviously been a major issue of
debate right now.

Manufacturing is another area. Remember the growth in manufactur-
ing is almost totally flat. Productivity is going to increase
significantly, largely the result of continuing automation. Small
business employs over 80 percent of the very old workers, over 65.
And that is going to increase. In terms of young workers, small
businesses employ about 26 percent, and that will probably contin-
ue to decrease. Mature workers will probably increase, overall.
People over the age of 45 are more likely to be hired, With more
older wor'ars and mature workers, there are significant training
and retraining implications. We are going to be more highly
educated as a workforce. While the number of people in snail
business with a high school education is going to increase slight-
ly, the number of people with a college education is going to
increase significantly. That is important from two angles, i.e.,
one positive and one negativr. The more education people have the
more we have to pay them, because labor markets create competi-
tion. On the other side, the positive side, if part of expanding
your business is getting smarter workers to run those machines and
computers, you are going to have to have a more educated
workforce. And that's what is going to happen. There will be
enormous numbers of new jobs for those with foresight to prepare
for tomorrow's workforce. The best paying jobs will require
creativity, imagination, and entrepreneurial ability. Contrary to
popular belief, new technology will create more jobs than it
destroys. Education and training will not be a one-shot event and
workers at all levels will have to be recycled to go back to
school.

Small business is the single most important economic outlet for
women and minorities and that is going to continue to increase in
terms of the workforce. Both women and minorities are going to go
up significantly more than their population growth b: the year
2000. I think large business is going to be more white, male
dominated in terms of numbers of workers. There will be women and
minorities hired in large businesses and continue to progress up
the ladder in those industries, but in terms of who employs most
of them, small firms will.

Finally, the topic of investment in computers and robots. There
are many figures a lot of magazines write about, but I just chose
one of them in this area, "What's Business Investment in Computers
Right Now?" In the decade of the 1970s about 2 trillion dollars
was spent buying computers and robots. In the 1980s it is esti-
mated to be about 4 1/2 trillion. In the 19S0s over 7 trillion
dollars will be invested in computer: and robots. What does this
tell small business? If it is not investing in computers and
robotics, it is missing the boat. My own personal opinion is that
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if SBA offered more courses in how to use computers in business it
would be the most advantageous thing they could do. The trade off
between computers and people is going to become tougher and tough-
er. Right now, if we need more work out of our office, we consid-
er spending $5,000-$6,000 for a computer or word processor, rather
than spending $15,000-$20,000 to hire another person. That is
where the trade-off is going to be made.

We plan to give this presentation in 13 years, to compare facts
with projection--we won't say fiction. We hope you will all be
back in Washington to see how well we did. We commend you on Irlir
conference and we hope our views about small business in the Year
2000 have been stimulating and suggestive of ways of recharging
the American dream.
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John Rennie

President, Pacer Systems, Inc.
Member, National Commission on Jobs

and Small Business

"Making America Work Again"

Over the last 10 years or so, we have experienced a sort of signal
event in small business advocacy. This signal was begun in the
late 1970s when Professor Birch from MIT published his study that
ties small business to job creation. He showed that over a period
in the late 1970s and early 1980s, nearly two-thirds of all new
jobs--net new jobs--were coming from small businesses. Since
then, President Reagan, complying with the law that requires each
administration to report on the status of small business each
year, (largely compiled by the Office of Advocacy of the SBA) has
reported that, in fact, in the 1980s all the new jobs in the
United States have been coming from small business. Which is to
say, that companies like my own company has created more jobs
alone, net, than the whole Fortune 500 has created in the same
time frame. In fact, if you look at the United States in general,
from say 1970 to 1985 we have generated, net, a positive 20 mil-
lion new jobs. Western Europe with largely capitalistic types of
systehts similar to our own (but not exactly) have had a net de-
crease in jobs of about 6 million over the same period.

Why is this? There are probably many factors. When you put
Birch's study together with other studies exploring general atti-
tudes about small business in Europe you find, in fact, that
Europe is not getting the new business formations that they
should. There are many reasons for this, and I will allude to
some of them, very briefly.

What it really comes down to is that the risk/reward situation in
Europe is absolutely upside-down. If you make the move to go into
a small business, take the risk, etc., and if you are successful,
still it is very difficult to "get rich." It is very difficult to
benefit greatly from your success. On the other hand, if you
fail, the down side is absolutely precipitous. You are unemploy-
able. People literally change their name and move to other coun-
tries, it is so bad. So, when we tie these events together, you
can see how important the formation of small businesses and the
growth of small business is to the growth of jobs and employment.
The important thing here is that, as we look to the future and if
we expect to progress in our economy, (i.e., internationally
compete and so forth), small business must produce the jobs.

While the output of large companies may actually stay the same or
even increase, the fact is, there is a likelihood that in the
future, the increases in outputs will be done with fewer people.
In addition to being job creators, small business is also the most
flexible of organization forms, and can react to market changes
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more quickly. Small business is also shown to be the most produc-
tive and also the most innovative sector of the economy. And as
is pointed out, they are tremendous door-openers for people who
traditionally have not been in the high, or even middle strata of
society--to open the door, to do much better, and reach the peak
of ones potential.

I think that of all the statistics you may read, (and I do recom-
mend the report to you), there is one statistic that jumped out at
me as we compiled this report and as we reviewed all the data we
collected. During the next five years, virtually every community
in the United States will have to replace 50 percent of its jobs
and businesses. Now, that's a real stopper! We are talking about
nearly half of all existing jobs and businesses turning over in
the next five years. The general trend would be simply that in
the following five year segment it is more likely that even that
time span would be cut down to perhaps three years--everything
will be changing that much faster.

Given this general sort of scenario, the question facing us is,
"Where will our people find employment ?" In 1985 a bipartisan
congressional group came together (they were called co-conveners)
and established a commission which was not only geographically
-epresentative of the various parts of the country, but also
philosophically representative. Its members' ,'iewpoints ranged
across the spectrum in terms of outlooks, i.e., economic, politi-
cal, and so forth. Our task was first to verify, as best we
could, existing trends by gathering information and identifying
those forces which seemed to be working for and against the forma-
tion and growth of small business, and; therefore, the direction
and creation of new jobs. Second, we were charged with making a
realistic assessment and a very frank assessment of where we are.
Finally, we were to make recommendations as to how best to move
ourselves from our current situation to where we need to be in the
future. We started in the fall of 1985 and our report came out in
early 1987.

We convened a series of hearings around the country. In addition,
we a number of other meetings we also commissioned papers we
reviewed research from people from all sectors and generally
speaking, we tried to gather as much information as we could, sift
through it, and try to make some sense of it. I think it is
important to note that when we started we basically had an open
agenda. We had no predisposition toward any one sector or any one
solution. We were just trying to gather the data and identify
the plusses and minuses. In the end, we tried to alert people to
our minuses and make suggestions how to amplify our plusses. What
I would like to do now is just briefly relate to you the high-
lights, the high spots, and the low spots in the report, which is
titled, Making American Work Again.

As a oackdrop, we find ourselves today in quite a different world
than we were in--even just 10 years ago. We are in an unprece-
dented economic situation in world finance and economics. are no
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longer the master of our own economic destiny. We are interwoven
with world finance and markets and as a result, this presents us
with different problems than we had in the past. Many of 'these
problems policy makers have never had to wrestle with before.
Some of them are quite threatening. I think the report briefly
summarizes the elements of this new world, and in summary, I think
it could be basically said this way: The economic threat is
fundamental and powerful--in a way it is not unlike a military
threat, although not as catastrophic as we might think a military
threat. There was a point during our deliberations where several
commissioners advocated putting this whole business of economic
and international competitiveness ahead of the defense of the
country as the first priority of the government. In the end, we
couldn't quite justify that. I relate this to you to indicate how
alarmed the commissioners became as we began to assess frankly our
situation.

The commissioners felt little doubt about the reality of this
fundamental threat to America's promise, which we paraphrased by
saying that all citizens can reach as far as their talents, their
ambitions and their hard work can take them. Yet, we found also
many good things which promise much needed change. If only we can
seize upon these good things, expand them, and make use of them,
then I think we can do very well, indeed. I talk especially about
the good that emerges where the working spirit of the American
people and the business skills that exist in all levels of busi-
ness converge. The intellectual resources we have, the wealth
that we still have, the technology that flows through much of our
everyday life, and the large measure of self-confidence we still
retain, can all be leveraged to overcome whatever difficulties we
might encounter. To ensure the continued vitality of America's
small business sector, all we need is leadership in developing and
nurturing the spirit of enterprise. If we do this, we feel that
we can breathe new life into the economy and regain the historic
place of the United States in the world economy.

Our major findings relate to our assessment of where we are now.
First, our people are basically unprepared to compete in world
markets. We have probably two generations of culturally ignorant
people. This is due to a drop-off in things like language train-
ing and a de-emphasis of history and economics in many school
systems. Also, we seem unprepared to compete on an economic
level, where very quickly we come to the conclusion that if a
country is making things with low labor rates, then we won't be
able to compete with them. In fact, however, you can see that
even with deregulation in the United States many of our indus-
tries, take the airlines for example, probably couldn't compete
amongst themselves in the United States. This is why we see that
the management of these companies are having to sharpen their
operations, which as a by-product, cause great disruptions to
their workers. So it appears an endemic problem--we basically
haven't thought in terms of economic competition, especially
internationally, and the problem is exacerbated by the fact that

19



It

culturally we just don't seem to know what is going on beyond the
waters edge.

Also, we have a woefully inadequate emphasis on education and
training. We allow too much functional illiteracy. As a nation
we are lacking a lot of the fundamental skills such as writing and
reading and things of that nature. We lack a supportive and
consistent public policy. Public policy with regard to education
and training goes up and down. It appears subject to shifts in
budget discussions and things of that nature, even in the face of
considerable shortage (and a worsening shortage) in needed labor.
As a result, if this trend were to continue, we feel that by the
year 2000 we may have a shortage of as many as 15 million scien-
tists, engineers, skilled mechanics, and semi-skilled workers in
the United States.

We also found that this lack of education and training policy
represents an unsatisfactory understanding of the new competitive
environment in the country. There appears little or no under-
standing of entrepreneurship in any kind of broad sense, by the
broad population. There is a fundamental lack of understanding of
economics on the part of whole school systems, the everyday person
on the street, and to a large extent we found that educators,
themselves, were somewhat poorly informed in these areas, i.e.,
teachers had little idea of the economic system and how it worked,
the importance of job creation and small business formation.

Other major findings went into areas such as inadequate savings
and capital investment in our nation This situation leads to
the high cost of capital. We have an extraordinarily high cost of
capital--much higher than it should be. In fact, at times there
is an unavailability of capital at any price for small business inthis country. One of the reasons Pacer's Systems, Inc. went to
London was to float a public stock issue. For my company the cost
of capital in floating the issue in London was about half, maybe a
little less than half, of what the same issue would have cost inthe United States.

The U.S. also has the problem of aging plants and equipment. Someof this situation has been improved in the large business sector,but because affordable, long-term capital is still a chronic
shortcoming for small businesses in the United States, smaller
firms are finding it much more difficult to keep up. Over the
next 15-20 years, small businesses must keep up to be competitive.
In addition, we have had very poor performances in exporting. TheUnited States is in a very peculiar situation in the world interms of exporting. The CEO of a business, especially a smaller
or medium sized business in the United States, starts selling
products or services on a domestic market premise. Very few small
or medium sized businesses have saturated the U.S. domestic mar-ket. Therefore, the decision to go off-shore for an American CEO
is quite different from a German, Irish or Spanish CEO. European
CEOs usually build the market premise for their companies on
international trade, trading around Western Europe, or wherever
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they feel makes sense to them. Our CEOs don't operate this broad-
ly, and, therefore, American CEOs often face a decision on whether
they should expand into Western Europe, or to expand into South-
west United States. Guess what? Southwest United States wins
most of the time. So, we have to create extraordinary incentives,
and we have to lower some of the resistance in real and perceived
barriers to trade outside this country, or we are never going to
get small business to export.

We have 250 companies in this country that export over 80% of all
our manufactured products. There are easily 20,000 more companies
in the country that have exportable products who just simply are
not involved in trade at all. The statistics go on, but I won't
dwell on them.

There also exist a number of impediments to growth and competi-
tiveness, i.e., public policie3 we talked of earlier. Right now,
there is an all out assault on businesses in terms of the cost of
doing business. Minimum wage is only one issue. We have mandated
health benefits, we have parental leave requirements, we have
occupational hazard notification--all of these things add to
payroll costs. One thing about payroll costs is that you pay them
whether you are making any money, or not. So a payroll cost is a
direct assault on competitiveness and business in general. Small
companies in particular cannot easily swallow these things and
remain competitiIe in the market places. If they must pass on the
cost to the cons:Imer, they will be forced to fuel inflationary
tendencies.

There is also a very short-term focus of U.S. management on the
performance of their companies. This ideal is stimulated as much
by the financial community as it is by the managers. It is kind
of nice to say, "Well American managers aren't as good as Javanese
managers, they don't have a focus on the long term." But a case
could be made that American manager's have done exactly what their
investors wanted them to do, which was to essentially maximize
near term profits especially in public companies, or very visible
companies. Performance from quarter to quarter to quarter had to
be better and better and better. If a fellow from Polaroid, for
example, stood up in an annual meeting and said that they were not
going to put out any dividends for a couple of years, and
that the earnings would be flat to allow for greater investments
in plant, equipment, and human resources, there would be an airbus
full of analysts coming up from Wall Street in no time flat trying
to figure out, "The guy must have gone crazy." We have to address
this focus on short-term profitability.

It is all very complicated, because some of the prime movers in
this push for quarter to quarter profitability are pension plans.
They are huge sources of investment capital. As investors, we're
putting the money in, and if we are not happy with the people
managing our money in pension plans then we say, "Let's go out of
that management team and go with someone else." So the pension
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plan managers pass that pressure right along to the management of
companies.

We have to be very careful not to upset the risk/rewards system,
which, in our country, very few people talk about. It's one of
these things many people probably aren't consciously aware of, but
subconsciously they do size it up, if someone is going to start a
company, or if someone is going to bring a fiew product to market.
What are the risks? What are the potential rewards? In this
country, we have a pretty good system, generally speaking. If you
do well and you succeed, you can reap the benefits in whatever way
you would like.

One of the things I worry about as the result of what we learned
is that the liability insurance problem could, if it were left to
go on for any length of time, upset the risks/rewards formula.
People who are in business, (e.g., running a business profitably
for 20 years), have built up equity or assets, etc., and one
morning they decide, "Gee I could lose this whole thing in one
liability suit, however frivolous. Even just defending it may
actually cost me my business and maybe the personal equity that I
have built up." Similarly, if you are in a company where you want
to bring new products to market, you might hesitate from introduc-
ing the new products, if it would open you up to all kinds of
crazy liability threats. This does not say that we can't pay
attention and protect the consumer legitimately. But liability
insurance, today, is prohibitive. In fact, many small businesses,
if they can get it, many times reject it, and "go bare," as they
say. If these dysfunctions are alloyed to sink into the economy
for any length of time they will begin to affect the job creation
process by inhibiting the net small business formations. I say
"net" in the sense of a company forming; and there are also compa-
nies deciding whether they would want to continue or not--there
are discontinuances. What we risk is a lot of voluntary discon-
tinuances due simply to the fact that the entrepreneurs or busi-
ness managers add up that it isn't worth the risk anymore.

All these areas are things which are tending to work against the
kinds of things we really need; so what to do? Well, the commis-
sion came up with a series of recommendations. First, under a
general rubric of "mobilizing our people" we said that first of
all, we have to make the most of public and private leadership in
these areas. And certainly we commend your group as one of a
number of groups around the country who are beginning to become
educated in these areas and are really in positions to begin to
affect things at local and state and even federal levels. We have
to increase the public understanding of the situation in general
and we can't cover up what our situation is, which, is in many
respects, not good. The projections you saw for the year 2000, in
short, will not happen unless we do some things to make them
happen. It's not going to happen on it's own. Finally, we have
to boost education, generally, as a national priority. This came
through loud and clear in most of our hearings.
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The second major rubric was to "prepare our workforce." First of
all, we wanted to put more emphasis on early learning. Learning
in the very early grades on a variety of different topics, whether
cultural, or economic, and introduce thoughts in these areas very
early on. We feel that educational standards have to be improved.
We have to improve not only the math and science skills, but also
language, intercultural learning, reading and writing and other
such basic skills. In my industry writing is abysmal, absolutely
abysmal. It is difficult to get many of our technical people, or
even my financial manager to write three paragraphs that are
grammatically reasonable--I won't say correct, just reasonable.
It is really a major problem. We must use the resources of educe-
tionarinstitutions better. We must expand public and private
efforts in training and retraining. This area I feel is, without
a doubt, a growth industry. It lends itself to introducing new
technologies and greatly improving the whole productivity of the
training process itself. We have to invent incentives for train-
ing in industry. Small businesses do a lot of training--training
with a small "t". It's a lot of unorganized, on-the-job training,
with somebody looking over your shoulder. However, small
businesses are not able to pay for having really comprehensive
training done in-house. They need incentives so they will orga-
nize that kind of thing--maybe coming together to share the cost
of a training or retraining program. We have to make pensions
more portable so that people can improve their flexibility in
shifting from company to company in order to continue to be em-
ployed.

A third major rubric was "investment in our future." We have to
increase the incentives to save. I'm sure you have heard these
kinds of things in the major debates, but we still tax the inter-
est on savings and then allow deduction of income tax on interest
that we pay for purchases. We have to increase the incentives to
invest. Recently, in last year's tax bill, we eliminated the
investment tax credit. In a sense the tax bill is the nearest
thing we have in this country to a centrally controlled economy.
In other words, if we make the decision, or the government makes
the decision, to allow the interest on single family housing, to
be deductible, and says that an investment in plant and equipment
is not deductible, there is a very clear direction that has been
set. We are favoring certain industries over other industries,
favoring certain practices and expenditures over other expendi-
tures and practices. So, we have to look at these things and see
what the impact is.

We also have to encourage risk taking and the participation of our
citizens in equity markets on a broader scale. When Mrs. Thatcher
came into government in the United Kingdom, one of the things she
did was to try to encourage British citizens to buy shares in the
London Stock Exchange. One of the ways she did this was to con-
vince the leadership of the stock exchange to encourage companies
to trade their shares at very low values regardless of the size of
the company. So British Aerospace trades at two or three pounds,
or just under five U.S. dollars, as do most of the companies on
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the exchange. This policy allowed the average citizen to go out
and buy a block of 50 or 100 shares with the monies that they had,
and to feel like they were really participating. It's psychologi-
cal, but it's very important.

We also want to improve long-term growth in capital investment,
research and development, and technology transfer. Of particular
interest is the technology transfer between educational institu-
tions and the small business sector. Educational institutions in
this country generate all kinds of very important basic research,
and inventions. However, their charters in most cases prevent
them from exploiting these assets. On the other hand, the small
business sector has the best record in innovation, which is really
the process of taking an invention and bringing it to market. If
you tie these two sectors together, the small businesses and
education institutions are able to do what each does best. While
working jointly, educational institutions and the small businesses
that exploit these inventions and new technologies can create
earning streams back to the universities. One of my first prod-
ucts I licensed from Cornell aeronautical laboratories in Buffalo,
and for 16 to 17 years now we have generated an earning stream
back to that organization. It has since been sold and become an
independent company. In our area of Boston the tie between the
small business community and the academic community is very tight
and very constant, with all kinds of interaction in this particu-
lar area. We need to do more of that.

We need also to encourage things like job creation partnerships
under the JTPA act, the Private Industry Councils, and many other
kinds of programs that get into that area.

Another large area the commission got into was what we called,
"Restore the Yankee Trader Tradition." At one time the U.S.
was the best in international trade. Now we are among the worst.
We still trade an awful lot--international trade is very important
to us--but we have been losing a share of world markets in virtu-
ally every sector over the last ten years. There are a number of
recommendations in this area, but it all boils down to getting the
small business and the medium size business sector into interna-
tional trade, especially, into exporting. To do this we have to
create incentives. We have to have education, (education here in
the sense of educating people on the process). We have to improve
the process and knock down a lot of barriers to get things off-
shore. And finally we have to improve the flow of marketing
information. For example, there is no effective mechanism now by
which U.S. companies can find out what the work requirements are
for the German government or large German companies. That flow of
marketing information has to be improved.

Finally, the commission explored an area called "Clear the Decks."
We felt the need for systematic organization to do these things,
and we recommended a number of implementation policies to overcome
some of the impediments and make the most of our strengths. So,
we found, in summary, that the whole process was fascinating, and
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I think on balance sobering and invigorating. We came away feel-
ing, in a way, chastised, but very hopeful that we can, mobilize
this country to aet with it. We trust that we have made a contri-
bution to the public debate.

The current trade bill, for example, has (for the first time in a
major trade bill), a small business title which reflects a number
of the recommendations of this commission and other groups that
have been working in these areas for quite a while. We are begin-
ning to see results that we helped stimulate. People ask me,
"What was the relationship between this commission and it's find-
ings and The White House Conference on Small Business last Year,"
for which I served as a commissioner, as well. The difference was
this--The White House Conference on Small Business told policy
makers and the government what small business felt was important.
What our report does is tell policy makers why they should pay
attention to the outcomes of The White House Conference and why
they should pay attention to the small business sector. We need
more enthusiasm and intellect to help form a society which not
only will survive but in fact will thrive and win the internation-
al economic challenge.
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William Dennis

Senior Research Fellow

National Federation of Independent Busin3ss

Reaction Panelist

I would like to confine my remarks today to the report comments
about education.

In 1970 we saw an explosion in the number of new business forma-
tions. Three factors were responsible. The first was culture,
the second was information, and the third was opportunity.

By culture, I mean the basic attitudes and frames of reference
that people in a society share. For example, their outlook to-
wards business and entrepreneurship, their outlook towards risk,
and so forth.

By information, I mean that starting a new business, or purchasing
an ongoing business is really an act based on informational advan-
tage. "I have information that you don't have, or at least, I
think I have."

By opportunity I mean the absence of barriers. Barriers can be
informal, e.g., discrimination, or they can be formal such as
those we had in the trucking industry for years.

All three of these far.tors have a strong education component.
Education is obviously critical to this entire entrepreneurial
process. So I can't disagree with the commission's emphasis on
education. Literacy is absolutely essential. Training more
engineers is vital. one absence of economic education is also
critical.

An entrepreneurial act is essentially an act involving informa-
tion. The process of discovery--the idea that I see something out
there, a way to do something that someone else doesn't see--is
creative. And so the question becomes, how dc' we prepare people
to be creative? This is not an easy question. A mandatory two
years of math and three years of science and four years of foreign
language does not answer the question. The report does not ad-
dress this issue.

This is a difficult area and one, as a non-educator, I don't
pretend to have any expertise in. But someone should and someone
must address it. Therefore, one of the elements and points that I
think must be added to the commission report, involves the process
of creativity. How do we shape an education system that helps our
young people as students, and later in life, as adults, take
advantage of the creative process?
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The second point I would like to make, involves the relationship
of teachers themselves to economic education. The report mentions
the study done for NFIB by John Jackson of the University of
Michigan. Professor Jackson looked at American society's view of
small business owners and entrepreneurs, and the values they hold.
Most critical for present purposes is the finding that the occupa-
tional group most antithetic to small business, to entrepreneurs,
and to the values which these people hold was none other than
educators. Educators themselves are not sympathetic to the entre-
preneurial process. They are not knowledgeable about the process.
YeL we trust them to acculturate our young students. Therefore,
it is absolutely vital that teacher/educators understand the
process and its purposes.

Training is an enormous field. But we have not yet identified
means by which a match between programs and small businesses can
be successfully made. If we look at virtually every government
training program (now I'm talking about federal government train-
ing programs vis-a-vis an educational system), small businesses
simply don't participate. They don't want to participate. For
example, we have something called the U.S. Employment Service.
It is a resource for those who are looking for employment, as well
as for employers. But less than 2 percent of the small businesses
that we have surveyed have ever used them. Part of the reason
that they don't use them more is that those who have used them
have not been satisfied. There appears to be little relationship
or understanding of small firms and their demands, and employee
skills.

One thing I think is very important. There is a difference be-
tween entrepreneurship and small business ownership. We use the
two interchangeably. Frequently, you can make an argument that
the two are alike--the argument being that forming a small busi-
ness is an entrepreneurial act itself. However, that is the last
entrepreneurial act for many small business owners. Therefore,
when we consider either training people or helping people to
become entrepreneurs and/o. small business owners, we have to
realize that there are different tracks, there are different paths
these people might pursue. Neither one of them is bad. They are
both very good, but they are different, and we have to understand
that.

Finally, I would like to leave you with this thought--a small
business explosion occurred in about 1970. But we also see subse-
quent explosions. One is in the business press, one is in educa-
tion about small business and entrepreneurship, and one is among
politicians who are interested. What is critical, however, is
that all three of these latter groups have lagged anywhere from 5-
10 years behind the business explosion. In other words, there
seems to be a bit of hanging on occurring. While I don't mean to
suggest that these institutions cannot help or assist in the
process, I would also suggest that those who think they can, and
want to make sure they do, be very wary and very humble in their
efforts.
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James Kadamus

Assistant Commissioner for Occupational
and Continuing Education

New York Department of Education

Panel Reactor

Instead of addressing the report specifically and some of it's
conclusions, I would like to talk a little bit about what we have
done in New York, as a response to some of the findings of the
report and some of the changes that it has called for. I would
like to focus on three areas in particular. First, I will re-
late what we have done in the area of new standards for education
across the board as well as occupational education, specifically.
Second, I will discuss what we have done in the area of literacy
which is cited in the report as a major problem in the country.
Third, I will point out what we have done to coordinate our educa-
tional programs better with our economic development policy in the
state, particularly with our emphasis on small business.

Everything that I will talk about has happened in the last five
years. It has happened in an environment that I think has been
created to allow it to happen. It has happened in a state, that
many people think of as a large state with a lot of Fortune 500
companies; but, in fact, has about one-half of its work force
working in businesses that have less than 100 employees, has 98
percent of all of it's businesses employing less than 100 workers,
and has 75 percent of all it's businesses with less than 25 em-
ployees. So, New York is truly a small business state and small
business is what is helping its recovery. Small business is
really the back bone and the strength of the New York economy- -
where all the new job creation has been in our state.

We first talked about the new standards for education and I will
not go through a litany of what we have done, because we have done
a lot of what everybody else has done in terms of setting new
standards for elementary and secondary schools, but let me just
talk about the four or five things that I think are different
about what we have done in New York. One is that we tried to
bring an emphasis in the elementary schools to two aspects that ae
think are important in terms of the workforce of the future. We
are requiring all students to take courses in keyboarding, which
we believe, based on our discussions with computer experts, will,
be the major opportunity for data and word processing in the
future. There will not be a major development in the near future
in voice data entry or voice word entry, and so, people will use
the keyboard well into the 21st century as the major source of
data and word entry, and processing.
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The second thing that is different in New York is that we require
all students in grades K through 9 to take foreign language in-
struction. By the end of grade 9 all students are required to
take what would be an accumulation of two years of foreign lan-
guage instruction. They can do it over a period of grades. They
don't have to concentrate it necessarily in junior high school.
In fact the idea is to try to get students, not necessarily to b'
fluent in a foreign language at all, but to give them some kind of
exposure to cultural education, to other cultures, to other lan-
guages, and what those mean in terms of getting along with other
people, and the national economy.

A third area is that we require all students in the 12th srade to
take a course in economics. In that course we have specific
modules that relate to business ownership and entrepreneurship.
We have al3o done a lot in terms of dealing with our occupational
program, and one place where we started is in the junior high
school. If you think about the growth of small business and the
growth of jobs, one thing it will do, or has already done to
people, is segment traditional career ladders. You don't start as
the janitor of a large company and work your way up to the presi-
dent of a large company, mainly because most =ompanies don't hire
janitors anymore, they contract out for janitorial service compa-
nies. So, now you can work your way up from the first entry level
of janitor of a cleaning company to the president of the cleaning
company, but you're probably going to have to switch jobs v.o be
president of General Electric or IBM. So, in fact, we believe
that in this whole area of segmentation of career ladder, we need
to do more work in learning about careers and about career plan-
ning. We require students in grad's 7 & 8, all students, to take
a course called, Home & Career Skills. It deals with home manage-
ment, consumer skills, career planning and information. Not to
choose careers, but to find out information and to explore infor-
mation about careers. We also believe that technology, as Mr.
Rennie has said, will be a very important part of everyone's work
life and we require all students grades 7 & 8 to take a course
called, Introduction to Technology, which is on the use, control,
and understanding of technology.

In our occupational program we have tried to create a valance
between what we call our transferrable skills and job specific
skills. We still teach both, but all of our occupational educa-
tion students, vocational education students, take a course
called, Introduction to Occupations Everyone--no matter what
subject he or she is in, no matter .Aat field or specialty he or
she is planning on going into--everyone takes it, together, usual-
ly 9th and 10th grades. The progral is basically about the orga-
nizational structure of work. It is about the world of work.
It's about the work ethic--about showing up on time. It's about
being part of a business. It's about profit. It's about working
in teams. It's about managing resources. It's about using proj-
ects. That is what we are trying to emphasize, because we think
that is part of everybody's program. Those are the 1:".nds of
transferrable skills that we think are particularly applicable in
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the small business sector. Throughout our occupational program we
have also introduced modules relating to entrepreneurship, and
business ownership, so the students even at the secondary level
can have a better understanding of those concepts. Two programs
that we have been able to get the state legislature to create for
us relate to entrepreneurship. One is called our Entrepreneurship
Challenge Grant Program, i.e. small grant;, $5,000 I think is the
maximum grant. The funds have to be matched by business and
industry to bring business people, particularly small business
people, into the schools, primarily secondary schools, to talk to
junior high school and high school students and to work with
students on concepts of business ownership and entrepreneurship.
Part of the grants are for helping students form & create their
own businesses in the classroom. That program has been an excit-
ing program and really a tremendous success in 27 projects
throughout the state, where students are getting introduced in a
.lands -on way to business ownership. Also, part of that program
funds an entrepreneurship resource center at a university in our
state. The center is designing and developing instructional
materials, activities, and inservice training for teachers who are
involved in teaching entrepreneurship in the classroom--whether it
is in a social studies course, an occupational course, or business
course. The Center's purpose is to provide a flow of instruction-
al materials, to overcome the weakness of not having good instruc-
tional materials.

I think it is very true that teachers don't understand a lot about
business ownership and entrepreneurship and they need that kind of
help and support. We also have a program called the Teacher
Summer Business Employment Program. It allows teachers to go into
private companies where the state will pay one third of their
wages to go into companies during the summertime and gain a work
experience. I think the minimum is 4 to 8 weeks. The teachers
are placed in companies, and part of their salary is picked up by
the state. And so, again, it is an opportunity for teachers to
get that kind of exposure first hand--what is happening in busi-
ness.

Let me address the second area, and that is in she area of litera-
cy. We have a major problem in literacy in our state, and if
there is any state that does not, let me know who you dealt with
on that. We do, and we are not afraid to admit it. We have about
3 million adults in our state that do not have a high school
diploma, which I consider to be a basic entry level job requite-
ment in the society of the future. Just to give you a sense of
the magnitude of the problem, we have 80,000 AFDC mothers in New
York City that read below the 8th grade level. So the chances of
our being able to get them into a job situation without upgrading
their basic skills is very minimal. They can't even get into a
JTPA program in New York City--they don't read well enough. We
have made a major investment in our state in terms of basic skills
education for adults. We have a state aid program that has gone
from 2 million to 18 million dollars in three years. We basically
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tripled the total amount of resources in our state, cumulatively,
state and federal funds that deal with literacy programs.

We basically focused on two groups, in terms of our literacy
program, one is on welfare clients, i.e., people that are on
public assistance. Here we looked primarily at AFDC mothers
trying to provide them, through a program we call Project Prepare,
a literacy level where they can get into training programs. Where
they can become productive members of society. Where they can
work in as many of the small business opportunities, particularly
in our large cities where there is great growth in the service
sector. Where they can break out of a cycle of poverty which we
think is a real drain on the economy.

The second program is what we call Workplace Literacy. We have
done a major project which we think will soon become a national
model with the Rochester Products Division of General Motors.
This project was a cooperative venture between Rochester Products
of General Motors, UAW, and the Rochester City Schools to provide
literacy training for people who did not have a high school diplo-
ma, or people who were functionally illiterate and really needed a
very low level of basic skills. These were people who were all
earning $13 per hour minimum. General Motors contributed part of
the money, the state contributed part of the money, and basically
what we have done is give people release time. General Motors
gives people release time, up to 12 weeks release time, to go to
basic skills instruction, full time, just as if they were going to
work. They go from 7:30 in the morning to 3:30 in the afternoon
and they take a half-hour break in the morning, a half-hour break
in the afternoon, and they have a half-hour for lunch. It's as if
they were going to the plant, but what they do is go to school
full time and make their salary. Rochester Products feels that
they can't compete in the future unless they make a major invest-
ment in upgrading the basic skills of their employees. We believe
that is true, too. So we do a combination of basic skills, as
well as some other occupational applications. Our view of
workplace literacy is not GED, or ESL, or basic skills brought
into the factory, in fact, it has to he job applicable, job relat-
ed. The basic skills that we are approving have to be seen as job
related. The test is not whether you can read two reading levels
better, the test is whether you can do the job better as a result
of the increasing basic skills.

The last thing I want to talk about it the coordination between
our local education institutions and business. Our state's eco-
nomic development program has a very strong emphasis on small
business and a growing emphasis on skills training as part of
that. We have a program, much like that of other states--custom-
ized quick-start training--only we do it a little bit differently.
First, it is a large program around 10 1/2 million dollars.
Second, it has a very primary emphasis on small business, about
one-half of the 50,000 people that we s -lied last year were in
small businesses. Third, it is region ized throughout the state-
-through 10 regional centers--so that it has a regional emphasis.
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Fourth, we work exclusively through educational institutions--we
do not pay businesses or subsidize their training. What we do is
we make arrangements. We broker arrangements between local
businesses and educational institutions. I would say that 99.9
percent of all the programs we have done have been conducted by
educational institutions, either our colleges, our regional vo-
tech centers, or our local school districts. One of the great
benefits, not only to improving and upgrading productivity of a
company, of this program is that it has brought face-to-face tiie
production manager or the first line supervisor of a business with
a classroom teacher. That benefit cannot be overemphasized be-
cause that is a heck of a lot more interaction than any kind of
advisory council can give your or any kind of curriculum project
can give you. When you have people face-to-face, you see tremen-
dous changes in the educational program of an institution. After
they have had that first face-to-face contact educators learn a
lot more about what the needs of local businesses are.

Many of our activities have been done through a sate interagency
small business task force. There are 27 state agencies that have
an interest in small business that meet once a month to coordinate
the state's policies relating to small business. The state entre-
preneurship task force was formed as a subcommittee of that
interagency task force.

One other area that I will mention is that we have had a major
emphasis in our state on supporting women and minority owned
businesses. We have had a number of programs that were particu-
larly designed to help women and minority owned businesses partic-
ipate more fully in our state's economic development program. We
have a bonding readiness program and we have a revolving loan
program, both of which we are finding geared toward minority and
women's businesses. Yet, we are also finding that we can't even
get people to successfully apply for those programs, because they
need additional training in areas such as business planning,
business analysis, and just getting ready to even qualify for the
state's 3 1/2 million dollar revolving loan program. So, we have
developed training programs in conjunction with local educational
agencies, and colleges, to be able to provide the training to
women and minority entrepreneurs who are interested in applying
for the state/federal assistance. So, what we are seeing is that
skills training is becoming a vital part of our economic develop-
ment program, and it's a program that really takes advantage of
our educational agencies.
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Panel Reactor

One of the points that Mr. Rennie made was that the commission
looked around and saw little or no understanding of entrepreneur-
ship. Well, you have to look at it from two perspectives. Re-
cently, I was asked why I thought there was an increasing number
of programs being offered in entrepreneurial education. My re-
sponse was that it had nothing to do with enlightened faculty or
administrators, it had more to do with the demand on the part of
students. So, what we are seeing as a result of the upheaval in
the 1960s is a group of young people, (I also teach at two univer-
sities here in Washington, D.C.,) who are basically demanding that
if programs are not offered in entrepreneurship, in new venture
creation, or in small business, then they are literally going to
take their dollars, which are now becoming very expensive, mid go
elsewhere to get that type of education.

We are also seeing from the upheaval in the 1960s, that those who
rebelled against traditional organizational structures are also
those who have come out of the 70s and 80s as our small business
entrepreneurs. What we are starting to see now, not only in
colleges, but in high schools and in some cases, grammar schools,
are people who identify with the Famous Amos's and the Stew
Leonard's, the Arthur Lipper's, they want to be entrepreneurs.

I also don't necessarily agree with the issue of risks vs rewards.
In all the studies done by my students, and in all that I halve
read and researched, entrepreneurs are going into business on a
sort of non-economic theory. They are not going into business to
maximize profits and to have a return on investment. They go into
business because they want to do it their way. They want the
opportunity to be independent.

I also agree, in one respect, with Stan Parrish's concern on the
general inability of American's to write. If he has problems with
his managers, I would be glad to give him the papers I have to
grade at the school of business (George Washington University).
They are not much better.

It is popular to observe these days that we are all part of the
electronic age. Television allows parents in America to sit their
children to sit in front of their television instead of reading or
otherwise interacting with them. By the time these kids get in
our schools, you ask them about vocabulary, punctuation, and
grammar and all they can tell you is what Bill Cosby said the
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night before, but they are unclear as to who wrote the Scarlet
Letter.

Also, what we see at the graduate school of business and what we
see when we put on training programs is that people are very good
at learning, if, in fact, the major premise is that you give them
data and they :live it back to you. But I have a major suspicion
that in the graduate school and in all phases of the educational
system we have not taught out people to think. In fact, one of my
students, the other night said, "You know what the problem with
this class is, it is that we have to think." The class stopped
and looked around. I said, "Do you want to repeat that?" He
said, "Yes, in most courses they give us data, twice a semester we
have exams, we give it back to you, and depending on how much data
we gave back to you and in what form, we get a grade." So it
appears we have created a society of technocrats, or highly spe-
cialized people. We have financiers, accountants, marketeers, and
we'll put them into the real world, as we call it. Then their
managers call us up and say, "I don't know what they are paying
you people to teach at George Washington or Georgetown Universi-
ties, but these people can't think on their own. They keep asking
for the text book or the manual, on problem number 127, and we
keep telling them that these problems are brand new."
In taking issue with the international trade problem and the
concern for the Yankee Trader, I ask that you remember that in the
1800s the dominant market place was not the United States of
America--it was in Europe and other foreign countries. Only since
World War II is the United States the dominant marketplace in the
world. For some reason everyone woke up one day and said, "Why
should we have to worry about getting business in Japan when the
United States market is so big and and open for our business
opportunities?"

It seems that what we have to do is twofold. Clearly, we have to
make small business people aware of the business opportunities
internationally, because they have been primarily focusing on a
dominant market of the world, namely the United States. Secondly,
it may be the case that many of our small, medium and large
businesses have done such a poor job in customer service that the
American consumer has said, in effect, "Look I'm going to get the
product from the person who gives me the best service." So it may
be the case that in terms of the trade deficit, a way to deal with
that would be not only to worry about exporting, but also to do a
better job here in the United States in terms of product and
service quality. The idea here being to become so competitive
that the foreign products being imported to the U.S. are not the
products being selected by the U.S. consumer. In fact, I have to
put a plug in here, the U.S. Small Business Administration is
about to launch, hopefully in the Fall of this year and in the
Spring of 1988, a series of international t :ade conferences around
the country.

In worker training, the interesting dynamic appear when you talk
to small business people, who are in the small scale stage. They
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are not concerned about training workers. Their concern is, and
I've heard it said, "They (workers) shruld come to us prepared, we
shouldn't: worry about training them, or sending them somewhere to
be trained. We don't want to pay that cost." Also, what you are
starting to see both on the vocational side and the entrepreneur-
ial side is that because of the interest in the area, more and
more of what you would call creative and enlightened educators are
teaching programs. But they work in bureaucracies, as do I, and
in order to offer innovative programs sometimes educators must
apply a lot of guile and deception in keeping their departments in
their back pocket.

I think that the American young person, today, has a good under-
standing of the economic system. I had one of my students inter-
view a young man over in Reston, Virginia who is 18 years old,
worth 15 million dollars, and has no intention of going to col-
lege. He has made all of the money he needs and he understands
the free enterprise system. I think what has happened as part of
the upheaval of the 60s and the entrepreneurial resurgence in the
80s is everyone is thinking: a) about going into business; b)
that it's not distasteful to make money; and c) given the option,
the individualism that came out of the 60s, people are saying,
"If I have a choice between working in corporate America as op-
posed to working in the medium or small business, I'm going to
choose going into the medium or small business."

In fact, Harvard University which prides itself on occupying the
leading edge on economic and educational thought (huh, sic),
annually publishes a survey of its graduates. Asking their grads
where are they going to go, and what kind of jobs are they going
to get, with the intent to always say, "Well, Stanford, our sala-
ries are always greater,"--which they are not. As it turns out,
more and more of Harvard's graduates are going into small or
medium sized businesses. We at George Washington University are
starting to see a real emergence in that area. Where we had no
courses in the field five years ago, we now have three or four
different courses. Many of the individuals who work in large
scale organizations and government agencies are talking about
(when their 20 years are up, or even immediately), going into
small or medium sized businesses. Sc, I think that between Jules'
mild optimism and Mr. Rennie's mild pessimism is the reality that
is going to happen. I think, and agree that some things need to
be done and other things are just beginning to happening. It's a
ground swelling.

In conclusion, I think one of the points that Dennie made is
excellent. We tend to use the word entrepreneurship to mean
everybody who starts a new scale orm.ration. What we are seeing in
my courses, which are strictly called entrepreneurship, as opposed
to courses in new venture creation, are the people we commonly
refer to (or I commonly refer to) as mildly socio-pathic, or
social deviants. They show up in my classes and are very innova-
tive. In fact, one of the people I had last semester, a young
lady, in the middle of the semester, said to the others, "Well, I
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own a taxicab company." Everybody looked at her wi.`..h distain and
said, "How did you do that?" And she said, "Well the SBA auctions
off property when people go bankrupt and I bought a taxicab and
started a company and financed my entire graduate career." In
addition, she added, I happened to visit a friend in Houston, when
the economic market bottomed out, and I started buying condomini-
ums for 10 cents on the dollar."

And so they asked her, "What's your new business?" Today she is
designing and finishing a software product that she will be using
in her own boutique. Taking input based on gender, hair color,
size and various other references, she will be able to tell a
client what clothing will look best, what cosmetics to use, etc.
She has field tested it.

She was indicating that this was the only class in which she felt
comfortable. In many of the other general business courses,
students woulu look at her askew when she asked why they weren't
talking about small business. "Well," they would say, "we're
talking about corporate America." She would counter, "Yes,
but small business is where all the lobs are being created." The
professor would immediately react, "No, no, we are not supposed to
talk about that in here, they will find that out later."

So, in conclusion, I commend the commission on their work. I
think there are some areas with which I would ac-...ee and other
areas with which I don't agree. This is why we at the SBA, in the
generic sense, try to support educational programs and try to get
people stimulated in terms of being creative and innovative. I
think that is what is going to keep us moving in a positive direc-
tion.
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Sheryl Swed

Special Assistant

Office of Advocacy
U.S. Small Business Administration

"U.S./Canadian Free Trade Negotiations"

This afternoon I would like to offer some thoughts on the theme of
this conference, "Recharging the American Dream" and relate the
concept to the future of small business enterprise in the
international market.

The tradition of entrepreneurship run.4 deep in our culture- -it is
woven into the fabric of the American character and the American
dream. As we celebrate the 200th anniversary of the U.S.
Constitution, it is an occasion for us to reacquaint ourselves
with the founders of that unique social contract. And among the
framers there is one person who made significant contributions to
the writing of the Constitution and who also personifies
entrepreneurship-Benjamin Franklin.

Benjamin Franklin, a product of colonial America, was one of the
great individuals of the eighteenth century. He was a citizen of
the world, well traveled, and experienced in both national and
international affairs.

But this internationalist, scientist, and public servant was first
and foremost an entrepreneur. You might say the ultimate
entrepreneur. He embodied the adventurous and creative spirit
associated with entrepreneurship in our nation.

Ben Franklin learned his trade, as do many business owners, by
working for someone else. He took a chance at an early age and
ran off to Philadelphia to find work in a print shop. Most
American school children have read about him, the boy who arrived
on foot in Philadelphia with a Dutch dollar and one copper
:Milling in his pocket. They envision him walking the streets of
Philadelphia carrying two loaves of bread under his arm while
eating the third.

This young man was hired by a famous printer in Philadelphia,
completed his education in the printing trade, and then opened his
own business at the age of 22. By age 42, he had amassed enough
money to retire.
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Benjamin Franklin was interested in more than making his own
fortune, however. He played a major role in American history from
the Albany Congress of 1754 to the ratification of the
Constitution of the United States in 1789. He is also recognized
for his contribution to public service in colonial Philadelphia.

This nation has many "Ben Franklins." I suspect you teach some of
them. The dynamism of Benjamin Franklin still fires today's
American dream. This inspiration helps to create jobs and
innovation, not only in the United States but in nations around
the world. It is this spirit that breaks down social barriers and
creates the opportunity for upward mobility for thousands of
energetic women and men in our nation and in many nations. This
is the democratic spirit upon which our framers based the U.S.
Constitution. And who was more qualified than Benjamin Franklin
to shape a government that would encourage the pursuit of free
enterprise?

Much has changed since our Constitution was ratified 200 years
ago. Entrepreneurs, small business men and women who accept the
challenge of the marketplace, have increased in numbers and have
created many jobs. These same small businesses account for almost
half of the employment in the United States, make up 99 percent of
all businesses, and account for almost 47 percent of the private
output of the country.

Despite this impressive track record, small business is not
contributing significantly to international trade, a subject I
would now like to address.

International trade has national importance because, in increasing
trade, we help to solve the major problem of our trade deficit.
As you know, international trade is now the focus of congreE onal
debates. Legislation is being considered to address the current
problem of the deficit.

Very simply put, there are two solutions to the trade deficit:
one is to stop importing foreign goods, which would be the
antithesis of the free enterprise system would be detrimental to
the economic well-being of Americans and would hurt the world
economy. The other solution is to increase great:ly the capacity
of businesses to export. The latter solution is what I would
recommend.

As we move toward the 21st century, it is clear that
internationalization of business will reshape the U.S. economy.
Between now and the year 2000 many small businesses will
experience a complete redefinition of their markets--from
geographically-restricted, fairly stable markets to highly
volatile international markets.

The total volume of U.S. international trade--imports plus exports
measured against GNP--will rise to 35 percent compared to 23
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percent in 1985 and only 12 percent in 1960. Put simply, the U.S.
will export more and buy more from other countries. We will sell
more capital goods to developing countries, such as equipment and
machinery, that will enable these countries to improve their
infrastructure and upgrade their economies. And, as the workers
in developing nations earn more money, they will buy consumer
goods from the U.S. and other more industrialized countries.

In addition to selling goods, the U.S. will be selling services
associated with these goods. For example, engineering and
architectural services, repair services and training services.

It is estimated that in 1984. half a million jobs in the U.S. were
related to the export of American goods; a third of those jobs
were in services. it is not generally known that people other
than the actual producer benefit from exporting. Those who supply
parts; those who transport goods; those who service products;
those who train others to use products--all benefit in addition to
the producer.

Small and mid-sized businesses--frequently overlooked in trade
discussions -- represent the greatest base of potential exporters.
Businesses that could export but do not. This is especially true
in service industries where we can expect significant increases in
trade.

The challenge for small enterprises in trade is to recognize the
opportunity to expand their role in international business and to
move effectively into the international marketplace. The
challenge to educators is to prepare students to take advantage of
these opportunities.

At least two important developments hold promise of future
opportunities for American small business to increase its
invo3vement in world markets: the U.S. Canadian free trade talks
and the new round of GNTT (General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade)
negotiations.

The United States and Canada have the largest volume of trade and
investment of any two countries. We exchanged goods valued at
almost $125 billion in 1985. The Canadians are our best foreign
customers, purchasing products valued at almost $54 billion in
1985. In fact, every year Canadians buy American goods worth
almost as much as our total shipments to the entire European
community. Imports from Canada in 1985 were $71 billion, one-
fifth of our total imports. Interestingly, the United States
consistently records a positive balance in services trade with
Canada. In 1985 American services exports to Canada totaled $17
billion and imports from Canada totaled less than $8 billion.

Our trading relationship is considered of utmost importance to
both the United States and Canada. Our government is currently
negotiating a special trading arrangement with the Canadian
goverment to create an even better atmosphere for trade between
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our countries. If successful, this free trade agreement will
reduce and eventually eliminate tariffs, remove nontariff
barriers, and remove obstacles to trade at the border. The
agreement will also ensure that policies, practices, and
proceedings of both governments are trade neutral. An increase in
trade between the United States and Canada has been encouraged at
the highest levels of government in both the United States and
Canada. In a May speech to the Canadian Parliament, President
Reagan emphasized the importance of this North American market to
the United States.

The potential benefits to small business in both Canada and the
United States from the free trade talks may be far-reaching. An
effective agreement will open new foreign markets for small
businesses and create a larger more efficient base for small
business trade. A successful trade agreement could provide that
important first step for many American and Canadian firms to enter
the international marketplace. Business owners on both sides of
the border are eager to trade under this new agreement. Clearly,
the opportunities for entrepreneurs will expand--perhaps some of
your students will be these entrepreneurs.

The current talks with Canach, include negotiations in services
that will be used as a model for GATT negotiations now under way
in Geneva. These talks provide another opportunity for increasing
small business trade. In the current GATT negotiations, the
broadest forum for world trade talks, trade in services is being
considered for the first time. This is a sign of the increasing
importance of services in international trade. The negotiators
will focus on removing barriers to services trade throughout the
world. This is of utmost importance to the small business-
dominated service industry and could well mean significant
increases in the opportunities for small business to export in the
future. Entrepreneurship students who are in high school and
college now could benefit from knowledge of these negotiations.

Let me continue my remarks by po±nting out an important
responsibil'ty, one that I feel sure you are already
contemplating: that is, to sharpen our nation's competitive edge
by preparing our entrepreneurial students for trade into the 21st
century.

How can we prepare the business owners of tomorrow to face the
challenges of the global marketplace?

First, as educators we must accept the challenge and identify
resources already available for our entrepreneurship students in
language and area studies training. We must tailor our curriculum
to include the concept of international trade.

If you will permit, let me pose some questions that might help us
to think about entrepreneurship and the future.
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c Wha.t would happen if your students were encouraged to
think of our northern neighbor as a potential customer?
Would students think of Canada as a good training ground
for learning how to work in international markets?

o What would happen if your students thought of China, for
example, as a potential buyer? Or Japan?

o Would they invent different products? Would they create
different or better services?

o Would some of your students learn to speak Chinese or
Japanese?

o Would some of your students enroll in area studies classes
to learn about the cultures of potential customers?

o Would your students become interested in the international
business programs offered in many of our institutions?

o Would your faculties begin to work with the foreign
language departments, with area studies, and international
business faculties?

What would happen if we introduced the student entrepreneur to the
concept of world trade? 1 believe it would result in the
internationalization of our entrepreneurship programs. This would
mean:

o incorporating an international component in all
entrepreneurship programs;

o cooperating and collaborating with international programs
in your institutions, including language, cultural, and
international business programs;

o working in cooperation with international trade programs
at the federal, state and local levels; and,

o working with international trade associations, chambers of
commerce, and other private sector world trade
organizations.

But most of all, it would mean planting the seed of interest in
your students that could result in an explosion of creativity by
Americans in world trade.

It is only natural as we attempt to train young people who will go
into the business world, that we would concentrate our efforts on
the American market. But it is important for those of us who have
the responsibility for setting curriculum and imparting knowledge
that we also include the concept of international trade. We need
to recognize the ability of small and mid-sized businesses to
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export and acknowledge the possibility of recharging the American
dream outside American borders.

Permit me to share a vision with you, a vision that includes you,
your faculty, your students, and the world marketplace. I
envision thousands of entrepreneurial students all over the
country using their enterprising skills to market their ideas,
goods, services, and innovations, not only in the U.S. market, but
in the world marketplace.

Can you imagine a better group of people to encourage to view the
world as their marketplace tnan our entrepreneurship students,
students who already display the energy, determination, and
innovation that is associated with creative business ventures?
These same qualities describe the international entrepreneur--the
person with the spirit of adventure to look beyond our borders and
to see the world itself as the ultimate market.

The challenge at the national level is to eliminate barriers to
free enterprise, to unfetter our enterprising citizens, and to
encourage free trade around the world. News reports suggest that
even the Soviet Union and China are growing more aware that
innovation and economic revitalization can come through self-
reliance and individual enterprise. The recent experim nts in
these countries, although only limited to date, suggest .hat even
centrally controlled economies understand the benefits to be
gained from the spirit of enterprise.

The challenge to educators in recharging the American dream, is to
give the modern day "Ben Franklins" the notion that they are not
only citizens and entrepreneurs of the United States, but citizens
of the world and international entrepreneurs. We and they must
understand that the world beyond our borders can offer the
electricity to recharge the American dream.
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Arthur Lipper, III

Editor-In-Chief and Chairman

Venture Magazine, Inc.

"Ethical Considerations for Entrepre-eurs and
the Need for Preparing Entrepreneurs

for Disappointment"

I'm going to read something to you from the Toronto Globe and
Mail. It is an intarview, or part of an interview, with Raine
Peterson who is a leading entrepreneurship acalemic in Canada, and
who is involved in tne International Council for Small Business,
as am I. Raine is quoted as saying, "Essentially, I define an
entrepreneur as anyone who pursues opportunities without regard
for currently available resources. This definition can include
people in all walks of 7ife. It involves an individual's ability
to be responsible for laying his hands on the resources he needs
to achieve his goals. It also involves an individual's interest
in pursuing opportunities above and beyond the resources he may
have at any given time. The entrepreneur trusts his ability to
make things work, despite the odds, because the basic ingredient
of entrepreneurial behavior depends on an optimistic point of
view."

Professor Peterson strongly advocates grabbing aspiring business
men while they still are young and impressionable and literally
teaching them how to think about opportunities. "Education is the
key. If you start with kids in grade school they will never
forget the lessons they learn. If you wait until they reach the
university you'll never get them to change their minds or amend
their ways." I think that is appropriate for this group.

I also was looking, just this afternoon, at a paper entitled, "Can
Business Schools Produce Entrepreneurs: Empirical Study" by
Russell Knight and with Bob Ronstad. The primary conclusion of
the research is that business schools can produce entrepreneurs,
albeit, usually on the rebound from large corporations. One might
conclude business schools can provide an option for their corpo-
rate refugee graduates, however, most of the entrepreneurial
alumni recommend that the business school should introduce more
material, cases, and visits by entrepreneurs in all phases of the
program. Several surprises arose in the feedback, notably that 47
percent had terminated the venture, thus enhancing the theory that
success follows failure in the entrepreneurial venture.

A couple more points. I have heard repeated today, two of the
great myths surrounding entrepreneurs an, entrepreneurial activi
ty. I find the myths are not just wrong, but they are damag!:.9 to
the community of entrepreneurs in that they make obtaining funds
that much more difficult. They also lay an unnecessary burden, I
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believe, on the psyche of the entrepreneurs and those trying to
support them.

That myth is that 9 out of 10 businesses fail within three years--
or within any number of years. Fail means one thing in the En-
glish language, it means a bankruptcy. Now, you can use the term
in a unique manner and say that there is a formal failure and an
informal failure, but if you ask someone what it means to fail in
business or as a legal term, it means the leaving behind of unsat-
isfied creditors. There are 14 million corporations in the United
States and approximately 700,000 new incorporations occurring
annually. Last year was the highest level of bankruptcy known in
the United States and it was less than 60,000. This year it will
be about 63,000. You can't put those numbers together and come to
a conclusion that most businesses fail.

However, lnd there is a vast difference, in the United States last
year there were 400,000 business terminations. There are lots of
reasons for terminating a business. Failure being just one of
them. We will talk about business discontinuances, in a minute.

The other statement I keep hearing has something to do with ris%
and entrepreneurs. How many of you, here, ski? Do you think you
are taking abnormal risks as you are going down that hill? No.
The favorite sports of entrepreneurs are sailing, skiing, tennis.
The entrepreneur is challenged by environment. The entrepreneur
is, in psychological terms, an anal controlling personality. He
becomes an entrepreneur because he wants more control over his
life than any employee can ever have. You do not find entrepre-
neurs in gambling casinos--you find employees and salesmen seeking
that kind of excitement. The entrepreneur does not perceive that
he takes the risks that those observing him ascribe to him. So
there is no way of measuring the risk attitudes of successful
entrepreneurs because our experience is that they never belieye
that they were taking a risk, because they always knew they would
be able to control their destiny and make it work out.
By the way, there is another myth which we don't challenge because
it suits us not to, and that is that small business creates the
net new jobs in the United States. It doesn't have to be true.
It's young business that creates net new jobs in the United
States. Many young businesses happen to start small but the David
Birch figures and all the other figures on the subject show con-
clusively that far and away the bulk of net new jobs are created
by companies which themselves are less than 5 years old. It has
nothing to do with being small, it only has to do with being
young.

The title of my talk this evening is "Ethical Considerations for
Entrepreneurs and The Need for Preparing for Possible Business
Termination and Disappointment." Before I start, how many here
have ever been, either an owner in full, or a partial owner of a
business? You are right, Cathy, they are not textperts. How many
here have had the experience of terminating that business? Any-
body ever teach you how to terminate a business?
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Fortunately for all of us ethical behavior is good business. We
as educators, and I include myself as the stated editorial mission
of Venture magazine is "profit education," are not in a position
to teach morality. Our inability to teach morality is due to the
fact that we gain admittance to the minds of our students too late
in their development cycle to significantly, if at all, impact
their basic value system. My guess is that the basic right from
wrong values are formed well before puberty, or at least during
the very early teens.

We can all teach skills and techniques and engage in information
transfer. We can move from oar brains to those of other's knowl-
edge, some of which may be experience-based and some of which may
only by the result of 'cextpertology." For those here who are not
readers of my monthly column in Venture, a "textpert" is a person
who teaches that which he or she has studied but not experienced.
"Textpertology" is the process of studying that which has already
been studied by those who also have not had experience relating to
the subject. Perhaps unavoidably, entrepreneurship education,
particularly when offered to elementary and high school students,
is likely to be presented by an educator not having had the expe-
rience of business ownership. The textpert's personal experience
deficit is not necessarily indicative of an inability to convey
appropriate information to students, it just means the authority
base of the instructor is lessened.

However, it does not take personal experience to realize and
convey that those having a good reputation for honesty and compe-
tence will be able to obtain financing more readily and on more
attractive terms than those without such a good reputation. The
textpert may not fully realize just how vital is the need for
obtaining the use of other people's money in the founding, devel-
opment and operation of almost all businesses, but he can intel-
lectually accept such a fact. When one recognizes that borrowing
is nothing more than the renting of other people's money, and that
the ability to do so (and the amount of rent or interest charged
for the use), is directly related to the lender's perception of
the likelihood of timely repayment, the importance of a good
reputation becomes clear.

Similarly, an investor's willingness to permit his capital to
become captive to the will of the entrepreneur is largely deter-
mined by the investor's belief that the entrepreneur will treat
him fairly in their joint pursuit of profit and that the profit
justifies the risk and loss of liquidity.

Ethical behavior or, perhaps too cynically, just the perception of
being honest and treating people fairly, is also demonstrably
important in a number of other vital aspects of developing and
managing businesses. If students come to understand the benefits
of ethical behavior, we won't have to be too concerned as to their
value systems. We want to teach, as it is true, that there is
ultimately more profit to be earned from right than wrong acts.
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We should also inform our students that in an age of near perfect
communication, news, including impressions, travels so fast that
stories seem, at times, to precede facts. Of course, in Washing-
ton--a city of 35 square miles surrounded by reality--identifying
fact has never been easy, as this is a community where the major
activity is creating, orchestrating, amending, retracting and
transmitting that which is hoped will become the perceptions of
constituents.

What about product pricing? Does not the manufacturer who en-
joys the greater perception of product quality--and in many cases
this factor is also thought of as the manufacturer's integrity- -
have an ability to charge more for his product, and, therefore,
earn a greater profit? Does not a reputation for treating people
fairly allow an employer to gain greater positive participation
from his employees, and also to hire better people on better
terms? Does not dealing fairly with suppliers, including telling
them when it will not be possible to pay them on time, permit the
creation of better relationships, which can translate into gaining
more credit and on more favorab_e terms?

How do we deal with the issue of informing students that in many
businesses bribes or accommodations are necessary? You can't have
a restaurant in New York City and get your garbage picked up
unless you do what is necessary. That is just one of the commer-
cial facts of life. I don't know what the answer is, but I cer-
tainly do believe that students should be informea at least to the
options that they will have to decide upon as to how they want to
conduct their personal and business lids.

If we can just help our students understand that ethical behavior,
treating others as we would wish to be treated, is good business,
and conversely, that taking short cuts results ultimately in
profit reduction then we will have made a major contribution to
their future welfare and ours. This contribution will not only
accrue to our students who become business owners and have an
ability to influence the lives of many others, but also to those
students who ultimately choose to seek or accept employment. An
understanding of the ethical considerations and dilemmas facing
business owners will help all those dealing with them appreciate
the range of alternatives from which the entrepreneur has to
choose, and the basis for the motivation to be ethical--and all
because it is better business to do so.

By the way, I have just finished giving a series of eight talks
around the country for our Arthur Young and Venture "Entrepreneur
of the Year Award" program. In that talk I raise the question of
how can we teach our kids that fair play, good sportsmanship, and
good solid values su:ceed, when we have ample and uncritical press
coverage of the John McEnroe's of our world? Where we show ice
hockey in which the highest fouling players are the highest paid
players, because they are the greatest gate drawers. It is this
nondiscriminating press coverage that makes teaching any sort of
value system that much more difficult.
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Now, for the second part of my entrepreneurship education plea
bargaining offer. It's a plea bargain because I personally found
the education system to be a sentence from which I couldn't wait
to be released. I solved the problem by dropping out; thereby,
relieving 3ronx Science of their most active and successful tru-
ant. The relevance of education was never made clear to me. I
knew, as a teenager, that I wanted to make money. Money was
power, and power was mobility, excitement, and girls. Nothing has
changed. Only much later--after being in the Marines, which for
me was the best of educations and after having been involved with
a number of businesses, many of which were other than great
winners--did I come to understand that there were some mistakes I
wouldn't have had to make, if only I could have learned from the
experience of others. Subsequently, I reached the conclusion that
education for me now relates to saving the time, effort, expense
and pain of false starts. Education, or using the experience of
others, also permits the generation of maximum profitable creativ-
ity. Please let your students know the relevance of that which
you are trying to teach them.

Many of those taking entrepreneurship education courses will
experience that which we are not now addressing in any of the
curriculums I know. The experience which I refer to is that of
having to terminate a business. Currently, in America, we are
experiencing new incorporations at an annual rate of almost
700,000. There are also about 400,000 business discontinuances.
No one teaches business discontinuance, which is sort of like
saying no one teaches "business person," as opposed to "business
survival."

The termination of a business made necessary by a lack of profit-
ability is almost always an unpleasant, embarrassing, sad, fright-
ening and painful experience. It is, however, an experience which
can be studied, both as to cause and effect, and one for which
students can be prepared,.

The fact is that entrepreneurs are truly good at identifying
opportunity niches and recognizing patterns of success to
It is also true that entrepreneurs are truly terrible at recogniz-
ing patterns of pending failure.

The entrepreneur, usually becoming an entrepreneur to gain greater
control over his or her life than would otherwise be the case,
believes in his/her ability to control their environment and
destiny. This controlling type of personality is unlikely to
accept readily the idea that things are not going to work out as
they predicted and wanted. Reality is particularly difficult for
entrepreneurs to accept. Their non-acceptance is what frequently
permits major accomplishments, which logically should not have
been possible with the resources available to the entrepreneur.
In essence the entrepreneur was too under-educated to know that he
or she could not succeed.
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It's too easy and flip to advise people to terminate their
businesses when "it is no longer fun," or "when the risks outweigh
the rewards." Running businesses is not always a fun thing to do,
and risks do frequently outweigh rewards. Typically, the entre-
preneur neither recognizes the risk, nor accords it a sufficiently
high level of probability.

Yes, we can develop studies, as the commercial lenders have done,
which will identify financial ratios signaling impending doom.
Yes, we can study and identify other indices of probability for
failure. Yes, we can ask loan officers, collection agents, bank-
ruptcy lawyers and entrepreneurs having undergone a disappointing
experience to share with textperts and students their insights.
It is possible, and we should arm our students with this ammuni-
tion for future use.

More importantly, I believe, we should let the students know that
it is alright to close a business down when a logical, objective,
review of facts dictate that conclusion. An entrepreneur has a
greater risk of permanent reputational, commercial and psychologi-
cal impairment when holding on to a losing hand longer than is
necessary. Seldom does the investment of more funds, creditor or
entrepreneur sourced, do more than add to the ultimate loss.
Purple Heart medals are awarded to those who have been wounded.
The best Marines and leaders I knew in Korea had such awards.
They learned when to duck and how to survive. I am not sure what
those who received their Purple Hearts posthumously learned. I do
know that in financing entrepreneurs, lenders and investors are
favorably impressed with those who have survived a prior business
disappointment. Survived, that is if they were able to conduct
themselves with honor and dignity. Survived without misrepresent-
ing. Survived without deception. Survived with a minimization of
loss to those who had placed their faith in the entrepreneur.

I have never known an entrepreneur suffering a business disap-
pointment resulting in the closing of a business who was not
willing to admit that he, and a lot of other people, would have
been better served if the business had been closed 6 months earli-
er. Why didn't he then close it earlier? Because he either
didn't recognize the inevitability of result, or was unable to
admit defeat. We, as educators, can help in both casts. We can
help by providing case histories of failures as well as those of
successes and indicating the key turning points in each. At what
moment and through what combination of factors did business "X"
turn, up or down? What was or could have been done to improve the
situation?

Next, and this is the more important area, what can we do to help
the entrepreneur understand and accept that most human endeavors
fail to achieve the desires and/or predictions of the founders,
and that this is not sadjust natural. The initial vision of the
founder must not be impinged upon by reality, as otherwise, few
discovery voyages would be embarked upon. Before the reality,
must first Lome the dream. However, the entrepreneur only really
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loses when he quits the game, not the round or inning. A common
characteristic of our country's most successful entrepreneurs is
that businesses which brought them the fame and fortune for which
they are now known were typically their second or third entrepre-
neurial business affiliation. Failing is a part of trying and
winners are those who continually try. It's far easier for most
of us to hit a target with a machine gun, using tracer bullets,
than with a single shot, high powered rifle, even one equipped
with the best of telescopic sights. Why? Because the tracers let
us know where we've been versus where we want to go, and the
availability of multiple rounds provides the opportunity to make
the corrections necessary to achieve the success of hitting our
target.

There is no reason why so many entrepreneurs so unnecessarily
impair their futures by holding on to a faded dream for too long.
It is much better for the entrepreneur to admit the absence of
sufficient resources to fulfill the vision and to terminate, than
to do as so many do in running the business until the day the
phone company turns off the service. We can help entrepreneurs by
letting them know that the ultimate score of their endeavors will
not be known for years to come, and that many of the scorekeepers
present currently will have long since passed beyond. Therefore,
the entrep-eneur has no way of knowing today who he will be prov-
ing something to in the future. Proving something to someone is a
big part of the entrepreneur's motivations.

In conclusion, I urge you to assist those having the drive to
create, control and employ, by clearly demonstrating that ethics
are good business and that knowing when and how to terminate a
business is as important as when and how to start one. The spar-
ing of pain is, or should be, as much a positive result of the
education process as creating pleasure.
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Norman Feingold

World Futures Society

Closing Address

Looking at the participants and the speakers in this conference,
reminds me of the story of the man who was a hero of the Johnstown
Flood in Pennsylvania. He saved people's lives, and the rest of
his life all he could talk about was that flood. And as time went
by he ultimately passed away. When he got to Heaven, St. Peter
said, "Under the new regulations you can have one wish." The man
replied, "Well here is what I would like to do--I would like to
speak to everybody in Heaven about the Johnstown Flood and the
role I played." St. Peter said, "I'm willing to allow this, but I
want you to know that Noah is in the audience." So with all you
people here, I feel I'm speaking to sophisticated people who know
as much or perhaps more than I do about the future of small busi-
ness.

We are living in one of the most exciting periods in human histo-
ry. And in my judgement, the 21st century is going to be mind
boggling and even more exciting. There are about 3J,000 different
job titles in the world of walk and most of these are related to
small businesses. As we move ahead into the future, more and more
of the possibilities will be seen. What was considered only a job
before, can be. related to a small business today. We are living
in times where more people want to do their own thing. They want
to be more in control in a technological society. What is true
today may not be true tomorrow.

So many radical changes are taking place. Commercialization of
space is going to change the world in ways we can hardly dream of.
Already, we know in space we can create drugs so inexpensively
that instead of millions of people spending thousands of dollars
for drugs to stay alive it will take only a few pennies. We are
going to see a lot of the small business economy move into space
fields. We are moving from what is a traditional type of work
(e.g., mining and manufacturing) to very much of a service econo-
my. New careers, now emerging gradually, are going to just sud-
denly burst forth to change the opportunities and aspirations of
our people.

Let me be more specific in relation to small business. First of
all, from the earliest times, America has been the land of the
entrepreneur. Our founding fathers patronized and created
businesses. For example, George Washington gave a gift of Number
Six cologne to Marquis de LaFayette and this scent is still on
sale at the nation's oldest apothecary, The Caswell Massey Company
that started in 1752. The Dexter Corporation was founded in
1767, It is located in Windsor Locks, Connecticut. It is the
oldest company listed on the New York Stock Exchange. It started
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as a sawmill. What does it do today? It produces equipment in
the aero-space, biotechnology, and electronics industries. And
when President Reagan works out on his exercise treadmill, he is
jogging on belting from S. E. Rhoads and Sons, Inc. which was
founded in Delaware in 1702. You can see that certain businesses
stay on, others pass on, but the heart of America still remains in
small business.

Looking ahead to the future a bit, there will be millions of
people who are alive today who will be working and living in the
year 2070. In everything we think about today we have to say,
"Well, can it be changed a bit, and what kind of a future do we
want." With high tech there can be high touch, or on the other
hand there can be tremendous alienation.

There is a new research study by the National Business Institute
showing that husband and wife business teams for the last 5 years
are growing at the rate of about 20 percent. The reason to look
at this growth is that the College Board recently did a study and
found that 20 million people are in career transition. People are
becoming more educated. They are having greater aspirations and
small business is a viable option.

Abou' 10 years ago I made a nationwide study of 25,000 high school
students all over the United States. We checked out those kids
who had parents who were in small business. Only about 4 percent
of the people whose fathers were in small business were interested
in small business as a career. Today it's more than 20 percent.
So the times and attitudes have changed in relation to small
business. I think it will continue in the future. More degrees,
today, are being given in small business. About 25 percent of
undergraduate degrees today are in business. And many of the
people who work for small business ultimately open their cwn
business.

People in small business can't follow the pessimist. Let me show
you what I mean. Bishop Wright said that if God had wanted Man to
fly he would have given him wings. His two sons were Orville and
Wilbur. I don't have to tell you the rent of that story. In the
1800s the head of the U.S. Patent Office wrote a letter to the
President saying, "We ought to close the office, everything that
has to be invented has been invented." They discovered the bath-
tub in Cincinnati but guess who resisted and said it will cause an
epidemic of disease? It was the doctors. In World War II, Admi-
ral Leahy said to President Truman, "Don't waste time building an
atomic bomb. It won't explode. I'm speaking to you as a expert
on explosions." Abit 150 years ago, the most famous surgeon, Dr.
Alfred Verpeau, said, "It's absurd to think you can have opera-
tions without pain." Christopher Columbus applied for a grant
from Queen Isabella and King Ferdinand, in order to find a way to
the West Indies. The king and queen appointed a committee. Five
years later they reported back saying, "Don't give him any money.
The ships are going to fall off the edge of the world after they
go a certain distance." Well King Ferdinand and Queen Isabella
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were bright people, so they did give him some money, and of course
you know the rest of the story.

We are living in times where, more and more people do want control
of their lives. More and mcre people are willing to take a risk.
What I often find is that too many people with outstanding abili-
ties decide at age 40 that they want to be a doctor, and by every
test they would be a great doctor, Alt they can't get into medi-
cal school at age 40. There are a lJt of people, who have great
ideas, abilities, the interest, and the motivation, but they don't
go ahead and do it. We need to make small business more visible
and let people know that it is possible and can be done.

I think it is exciting that about a half a dozen universities have
gotten together, with the School of Business at Baylor University,
which acts as the coordinator, and they are letting people write
in with their idea and for $100 you can find out whether your
ideas are commercially feasible. Or, you can call a man in Wash-
ington, D.C., called Dr. Fad, who became a millionaire on a little
toy trinket, that some 'of you may have seen. You put it on the
glass in a window and the "thing" climbs up and then it goes down
by some sort of suction. The guy made millions with it. Now if
you call, he will tell you, without taking away your idea, whether
or not it is commercially feasible.

Many people recently have found out that they find it difficult to
relate to authority. They have to be in charge. They have to do
it their way. One of my clients constantly got outstanding jobs
but he always got fired. At the very end of his last job he had a
fist fight. He won the fight, but he lost his job. When I spoke
to him, I said, "Once and for all, you can't work for other peo-
ple. Why don't you do something that you enjoy doing?" He said,
"The only thing I can do is drive and I enjoy driving." I t'e-
plied, "Hey, I have an idea. You have the money, why don't you
buy some Bentley's, you know, the old Bentley's and advertise
heavily that you will meet people at the airport, etc. etc."
Well, he has a fleet of Bentley's today. He has made a lot of
money. He does wild things that you couldn't do working for
somebody else. He takes your picture as you go into the Bentley,
and he blows a trumpet, and he does all these wild things. People
love it and he is busier than any other limo service in this area.
There are people, for one reason or another, who feel more at home
doing their own thing.

The whole idea behind career development and career planning is to
relate peoples' abilities, interests, potential achievements, and
personalities to the world of work. I plead guilty, myself, to
overlooking small business. In 1969 I wrote a textbook for occa-
pation courses that was adopted in about 45 states. It didn't
have a page, let alone a chapter, on small business. And that has
been true of many of the textbooks.
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I think you can be, in our country, anything you really want to
be. In fact, the growth of millionaires in this country is unbe-
lievable. It used to be exclusive, but no more. People have
started with as little as five dollars. I think that many people
have the ideas for themselves or others, but are afraid, down
deep, to do what they want. I think people take to heart the
failure statistics. If you believe in what you are doing, and you
feel it's right, sometimes the emotional decision can be better
than all the logic in the world. You can make as much as you want
in small business. That isn't true in many careers. You have
limitations and there are certain salary levels that certain jobs
and careers pay. You have to make a decision of how important
money may be to you. But in small business, the outlook can be
wherever you want it to be and how much you want to do. I remem-
ber about 10 years ago, a young man came to my office--he was 25
and said, "When you see me by the age of 35 I'll be a million-
aire." He came into my office a few weeks ago and he is a mil-
lionaire. If you know what you want, and that you really want it,
at least in this country, you can do it.

Frederick Tudor, a New England dropout at age 13, saw all the ice
in Boston and said, "Gee, why couldn't we take some of this ice
and package it and send it to a warm country?" So he got an order
for 100 tons from Martinique. When he arrived in Martinique with
the ship, of course, it was all water. But he didn't give up and
he ultimat.11y got into the ice business, and made millions. In
1965, Joe Hrudka founded Mr. Gasket Company. He invested exactly
$5.00. In 1969 he took the company public. In '71 he sold Mr.
Gasket to W. R. Grace for $17 million. He bought it back a few
years later for $4 million, and then took it public again and this
time made 87 million dollars. So, here again, it can and will be
done.

There are all kinds of new jobs appearing in the market. I wrote
an appendix for a book entitled, Business, published by Houghton
Mifflin which is being used by hundreds of colleges. The appendix
is entitled "Working Careers in Business from 1987 to 2005." I
list about four hundred new business careers for the year 2000 and
beyond. Of course some of the jobs that exist today will exist in
the future, but there is going to be a whole new array of differ-
ent kinds of working careers. You will find the book in many
libraries. I think you may find it exciting because soma
busineses are real far out, but I feel strongly that they will
take place.

We are in a time that we have to realize that thL most constant
word is change. Those of us that realize there has to be change
will try to, in many ways, Lelp to create the ..uture. That is one
of the reasons I got interested in the World Future Society. How
can we, instead of accepting change, mold change. Some of the
futurists are building new kinds of homes made out of foam with a
different outlook than any of the homes today. The World Future's
Society has members from all disciplines, looking at problems from
different vantage points and hopefully coming up with ideas that
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will rake a difference as the decades move ahead. The World
Future Society, has about 35,000 members, in all countries, except
behind the Iron Curtain. I get about 50 different magazines, and
in my judgement, the Futurist is rated very highly. It is written
by people who are physicists and chemists, hardnosed scientists
saying, "Hey, we have to look at things differently, whether it be
holistic medicine or what have you." So, if you are thinking
about the future, and I don't see how you can be interested in
small business if you are not thinking about the future, it can be
fun, to get hold of a Futurist macazine. We have to think about
the future.

A couple of months ago I was at a space conference in Pittsburgh,
where about 700 elementary school kids were asked by one of the
astronauts, "How many of you would like to go into space?" Every
hand was raised. The questions they asked I didn't understand.
"How long is our sun going to exist?" These kids are excited and
thinking in new ways. We have a whole new generation here that is
going to move ahead and do things, that maybe to us, are impossi-
ble.

Well, I feel so strongly about the future that when I was at the
space conference, believe it or not, I invested in Lunar Mining.
Here is a man with 40 engineers on staff. He claims that by the
21st century, with or without the help of NASA, he wants to do
lunar mining, and asteroid mining. Well, I may have lost my
money, but it's a good conversation piece, and I honestly believe
it's going to work. I see no reason why we can't do it. In fact,
if it were not for a political decision, I think we could have
been mining on the moon a long time ago. But I think ultimately
it will take place.

We are living in such changing times that what you may think not
possible becomes possible. Every once in a while I look at the
Enauirer to see what new strange kinds of things may be happening.
About a year ago there was a full page ad saying, "Would you pay
$5.00 to learn how to be invisible?" So I said to myself, "Hey,
$5.00, obviously I'm going to be cheated, but let's find out what
they are going to do to show they are invisible. So I sent in my
$5.00. I haven't received an answer yet. I understand how they
became invisible. At a space conference there were people from
California, who are going into the cryonics business right now.
Clients are put under 450 degrees below zero and frozen. They
left money with entrepreneurs, so that ultimately, if physicians
can awaken these people, they will come back. This is a new
business. Forty people, have already been frozen and one "person"
for more than 40 years.

Small business is going to keep America strong and I think the
21st century is going to be mind boggling. If Franklin, Jefferson
and Washington came back here today and saw what we can do, they
would be amazed. We are going to see this even more in the 21st
century.
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Today, we can really touch the future. The only way I can illus-
trate this is by a little story of a beautiful young lady who
dreamed that she had a date with one of the big movie stars. She
dreamed that they walked to her home, they walked up the stairs,
and they embraced, and she said "What next?" and the famous movie
star said, "It's up to you, it's your dream." Well, our dream
can be small business.
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THE CRITICAL ROLE OF SMALL BUSINESS IN
EDUCATIONAL REFORMATION IN THE UNITED STATES

THE PRESS, MEDIA, EXPERTS AND PUBLICISTS HAVE WIDELY HERALDED THE BASIC

CHANGES IN TECHNOLOGY, PRODUCTIVITY, AMGMATION, VALUES, PROBLEMS, AND NEW

PRIORITIES IN OUR ECCNOMY, CULTURE, AND SOCIETY. THEY HAVE MISSEDAMST

SIGNIFICANT CHANGE. IT HAS OCCURRED VIRTUALLY LNNOTICED BY MOST OF THE

EXPERTS AND LEADERS IN ALL FIELDS. THE BULK OF THE GRORTH IN OUR ECCNrMY HAS

AND IS COMING FR OK SMALL COMPANIES.

SMALL COMPANIES AND BUSINESSES ARE DEFINED IN MANY WAYS. THIS DOCUMENT WILL

FOCUS ON THOSE BUSINESS ORGANIZATIONS OF 100 EMPLOYEES OR LESS . THE

ENTREPRENEURIAL FORCE IN OUR ECOMMY. THE EMPHASIS IN OUR ECONZMY, SOCIETY,

AND CULTURE HAS BEEN AND IS TOWARD BIG BUSINESS. BUSINESS AND GOVERNMENT

POLICY MAKERS NEED TO RECOGNIZE AAD CONSIDER SMALL BUSINESS FORM, FIT, AND

FUNCTION IN THE ECONOMY. SOME REGULATIONS, FOR EXAMPLE, WEIGH HEAVIU; ON

SMALL BUSINESSES WITH LIMITED RESOURCES. SMALL BUSINESSES OFFER STUDENTS MANY

ENTRY AND GROdTH OPPORTUNITIES. THE STUDENTS WILL REQUIRE DIFFERENT SKILLS

THAN THOSE ENTERING LARGE BUSINESS WHERE THE WORK IS MORE SPECIALIZED.

UNTIL RECEITLY, THERE HAS BEEN LESS VISIBILITY AND LITTLE INFORMATION

AVAILABLE ON SMALL BUSINESSES. AMERICAN EDUCATION IS IN THE PROCESS OF

REFORMATION TO BETTER PREPARE PEOPLE FOR THE WORLD OF WORK; TO MEET THE NEEDS

OF RAPID CHANGES, WE ARE EXPERIENCING. IT WOULD SEEM MOST IMPORTANT FOR ALL

REFO14ISTS TO CONSIDER AND FACTOR INTO THE PLANS THE SIGNIFICANT DEVELOPMENTS

IN SMALL BUSINESS.
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TH.E FOLLOWING WILL OUTLINE SOME OF THE MAJOR POINTS TO BE CONSIDwo RE; THE

SMALL BUSINESS SITUATION:

SMALL COMPANIES :

CONTRIBUTE 42% OF ALL SAL'S

EMPLOY 48% OF THE PRIVATE WCRKFCPCE

DEVEMPED MORE THAN 5041 JP THE NEW PI ourr AND SERVflE

INNOVATIONS SINCE WWII

PROVIDE 67t OF THE INITIAL JCB cerccommus

ASSURE THE MAJOR COST IN INITIAL co./DE-ace TRAIN= IN

BASIC WORK SKILLS

o PRODUCE 38% OF THE GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT

o CREATED 80% OF THE NEW JOBS BETWEEN 1969 AND 1976 FORECASTED AS

HIGHER IN THE 1980'S

SMALL CCIPANY MI MS:

o IN 1954 THERE WERE 5.4 MILLION SMALL COMPANIES

" IN 1984 THERE ARE 13 MILLION SMALL COMPANIES

o MORE THAN 600,000 NEW SMALL BUSINESSES ARE BET,,G CREATED YEARLY

o BY THE END OF THE DECADE, IN 1990, OVER 50% OF THE GROSS NA'Z'I( ?1L

PROLXT WILL BE PROVIDED BY SMALL COMPANIES

ALL NEW DATA INDICATES A CONTINUING AND ACCELERATING SHIFT TO A MORE

ENTREPRENEUR DRIVEN ECONOMY.
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SMALL MANUFACTURING COMPANY MULTIPLIERS:

° FOR EACH INCREASE IN 100 JOBS IN THE MANUFACTURING SEnOR OF A LOCAL

ECONOMY:

- 54 NON-MANUFACTURING JOBS ARE CREATED

7 ADDITIONAL BUSINESSES RESULT

- CREATES INCR:"ENTAL GROWTH CF 202 PEOPLE AT WORK

- INCREASES THE TAX BASE $245,000

THE UNDERLYING FORCES AND Fa-MATIONS Cie SMALL COMPANY MOWTH:

o RAPID TEONOLOGICAL CHANGE CREATES NEW PRODUCT AND SERVICE

OPPORTUNITIES

o NEW TECHNOLOGY CAN LIMIT AND REDUCE JOBS IN ESTABLISHED LARGE

COMPANIES

o INCREASINGLY THE DISPLACED PERSONNEL ARE PROFESSIONAL OR MANAGERIAL

PEOPLE WHO BECOME ENTREPRENEURS

o LARGE INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZATIONS HAVE DIFFICULTY CHANGING QUICKLY TO

RESPOND TO NEW AND SMALL SIZED OPPORTUNITIES

o SMALL COMPANIES, BY THEIR VERY NATURE, CAN AND WILL RESPOND QUICKER

AND MORE POSITIVELY TO NEW NEEE6 AND PROBLEMS IN THE MARKET PLACE.

THIS INFORMATION HAS MANY IMPLICATIONS FOR GENERAL EDUCATION AND SIGNIFICANT

ONES FOR BUSINESS EDUCATION. THE Barron LINE ROLE AND MISSION OF BUSINESS

EDUCATION IS TO PREPARE STUDENTS TO ENTER AND BE SUCCESSFUL IN THEIR INITIAL

EMPLOYMENT. SIXTY SEVEN PERCENT OF THE ENTRY LEVEL JOBS ARE IN SMALL BUSINESS.

THE LOGICAL QUESTION IS "WHAT ArJUSTMENTS ARE BUSINESS EDUCATORS MAKING TO
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ADDRESS THE NEEDS OF SMALL BUSINESS?" THE ANSWER IS NOT ENOUGH BECAUSE THE

SIGNIHCANCE OF SMALL BUSINESS AND ITS ROLE IN OUR ECCNOMY IS SOMEWHAT

OBSCURED BY THE ROLE OF LARGE BUSINESS. BUSINESS EDUCATORS INTERESTED IN

ADnRESSING THE NEEDS OF SMALL BUSINESS MUST DEVELOP DOME KNOWLEDGE AND

UNDERSTANDING OF THESE NEEDS BEFORE THEIR PROGRAMS CAN BE REVISED. FOR

EXAMPLE, COMPLEX PRODUCTS AND SERVICES HAVE TO b4 MADE AVAILABLE IN SIMPLER

VERSIONS FOR SMALL COMPANIES LACKING LARGE STAFFS OF SPECIALISTS.

FOR THOSE BUSINESS EDUCATORS INTERESTED IN REVISING THEIR PROGRAMS, THERE

ARE SIMPLE RULES OF SMALL BUSINESSES HAVE ESTABLISHED:

RULE #1 RECOGNIZING THAT SMALL BUSINESSES FORM AN EMPLOYMENT

OPPORTUNITY WHICH IS DIFFERENT THAN THE BIG COMPANY

OPPORTUNITY. ONE OF THE BEST WAYS TO GATHER INFORMATION IS TO

ATTEND SMALL BUSINESS TRADE, INDUSTRY, AND ASSOCIATION MEETINGS

TO BUILD CONTACTS AND INSIGHTS IT SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS.

RULE #2 SHOW AND PROVE THAT YOUR PROGRAMS RECOGNIZE THAT SMALL BUSINESS

NEEDS ARE DIFFERENT. THAT YOUR BUSINESS EDUCATION PROGRAMS ARE

BEING OR CAN BE TAILORED TO THEIR NEEDS.

RULE #3 MAKE IT EASY FOR SMALLER COMPANIES TO HIRE A PERCENTAGE OF YOUR

STUDENTS AND BENEFIT FROM YOUR EDUCATICNAL SERVICES. SMALL

COMPANY ENTREPRENEURS ARE SENSITIVE - 1 E1R NEEDS DIFFER FROM

THOSE OF LARGE COMPANIES.

RULE #4 DEMONSTRATE YOUR INTEGRITY OF INTEREST AND DEDICATION TO

PREPARING YOUR STUDENTS TO MEET THE NEEDS OF SMALL BUSINESS.
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RULE #5 NURTURE YOUR SMALL BUSINESS EMPLOYERS, ESPECIALLY THE FORMAL AND'

/NFOMAL LEADERS. CALL THEM, WRITE THEM, MAKE PERIODIC VISITS TO

LET THEM KNOW YOU CARE. IT WILL PAY HUGE DIVIDENDS.

RULE #6 RESEARCH YOUR SMALL BUSINESS EMPLOYERS THROUGH SURVEYS OF

PRESDIT, PAST AND POTENTIAL NEEDS. SMALL BUSINESSES ARE MUCH

MORE AFFECTED BY CHANGE THAN LARGE EMPLOYERS. IT'S CRITICAL TO

MONITOR WHERE THEY ARE GOING: WHAT IS RIGHT ABOUT YOUR PROGRAMS,

WHAT IS WEAK ABOUT THEM, AND WHAT COMPETING PROGRAMS ARE DOING.

RULE #7 WORK DILIGENTLY TO ESTABLISH CONTINUITY OF COMM BETWEEN

EDUCATION AND THE SMALL BUSINESS EMPLOYERS. TIME IS CRITICAL TO

SMALL BUSINESSES AND THEIR SUPPORT AND INTEREST DEPENDS CV

CONTINUITY OF ACTION. THEY CANN= AFFORD THE TIME REQUIRED TO

CChSTANTLY RESTART RELATIONSHIPS.

RULE #8 RECOGNIZE THAT WORD OF MOUTH TESTL4ONYMONG SMALL BUSINESS

PEOPLE IS CRITICAL. FOR SMALL BUSINESSES, THE INFORMAL

GRAPEVINE IS A MUCH MORE VALUABLE COMMUNICATION SYSTEM THAN ANY

FCRMAL ONE. THE SHOiTAGE OF STAFF EXPERTS IN SMALL BUSINESS

MAKES THE PEER INFORMAL NETWORK MOST SIGNIFICANT IN IMPROVING

RELATIONSHIPS. SPECIAL ATTENTION AND ACTION MUST BE FOCUSED CV

NEGATIVE EMPLOYER OPINIONS AND INFORMATION. NEGATIVE

INFORMATION TRAVELS FASTER AND REACHES MORE PEOPLE THAN POSITIVE

IN SMALL BUSINESS.

RULE #9 IN SMALLER BUSINESSES, PEOPLE IN LIKE FAMILY, MONEY IS

MORE PRECIOUS, BUDGETS LESS FLEXIBLE, AND SUPPORT MUCH MORE

APPRECIATED. SCIE SMALL ACTIONS OFTEN CREATE TREMENDOUS RESPCVSES.
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IN SLIVARY, OUR ECCO:MY AND INITIAL EMPDolleta OPP3RTLEITIES ARE AND WILL BE MORE

DEPENDENT ON SMALL BUSINESS. ME CURRENT AND FUTURE SUCCESS OF BUSINESS

EDUCATION WILL, IN A LARGE M2ASURE, DEPEND ON HOW WELL DITERESTED BUSINESS

EDUCATORS REVISE AND MODIFY THEIR PROGRAMS TO MEET THE NEEDS OF SMALL BUSINESS

EMPIAYERS.

THIS INFORMATION WAS GATHERED FROM A WISER OF ARTICLES, PAPERS, AND VARIOUS

PU3LISHED DOCLMENTS. PRIMARILY FROM THE U.S. CHAMi3ER OF CCMMERCE AND AN

ARTICLE "HCW TO Cr i IN ON THE SMALL BUSINESS MARKET" BY ARNOLD BRUIN AND EDITH

WEINER IN THE OCIORER 84 ISSUE OF BUSINESS MARKETING.

George Jensen
State Government & Education Manager
A B Dick Co
5700 we Touhy
Chicago, IL 60648
(312)647-8800
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Lettie Booker
Program Director
Newport News Public Schools
11541 Jefferson Avenue
Newport News, VA 23661
(804)599-8894

Entrepreneurship education is not a separate
curriculum, but the concepts are infused into the
Business and Home Economics instructional programs.
There are four entrepreneurship projects which
students have initiated, developed and implemented.

Objectives
The students will be able to:

1. Analyze their own personality traits to determine
if they might find success as a small business
owner.

2. Recognize the planning that goes into the
organization of a small business.

3. Identify major areas that must be considered in
the success of small business ownership(Knowledge
of product, record keeping, location, management
techniques, marketing strategies)

4. Develop a greater awareness of career opportunities
through the expercise of local entrepreneurs.

A video tape presentation will explain the four
entrepreneurship projects.

Project A VEM PRINT SHOP
The Vocational Education Magnet PRINT SHOP was

created and is operated by the Data Processing I
classes. These classes design greeting, birthday,
holiday cards, posters and banners for all occasions.

Project B DECALS UNLIMITED
DECALS UNLIMITED is a business owned and operated

by the second year business data processing students.
Students take orders and sell graphics and/or script
iron-on decals. The majority of the heat-transfer
decals are used on T-shirts.

Project C - STITCH IT SHOP
This entrepreneurship project is operated by

students enrolled in clothing occupations. Items that
are marketed are cobblers aprons for children, candle-
wicking personalized pillows, hostess aprons, wall
hangings, colonial wreaths, bathroom accessories,
Christmas napkins and ornaments.

Project D DEER PARK DELIGHT
The Vocational Education Magnet School food

occupation students operate a small business called
Deer Park Delight. The BAKE SHOP, CATERING, SALAD
BAR, PIZZA and SUB SHOPS provide skills in food
preparation as well as techniques in managing a small
business.
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Entrepreneurship

Historically thera has been little or no emphasis by colleges to offer a course or series
of courses in entrepreneurship. In the past few years, colleges have begun to
recognize the need in course development. Today, over 300 colleges support some
type of program with the numbers continuing to grow.

The type of course's offered have included the writing of business plans and listening to
a series of individuals who have math it as entrepreneurs. This approach "wets the
appetite" of those wishing to get their "feet wet" in a beginning approach to this
exploding area. It does not solve the problem of the person who has taken that
"plunge" into the pool of new self-stElers only to find there are a number of skills
needed to survive the business failure statistics.

Today, education is not the pure form of sitting on a tree branch and listening and
interacting one-on-one with a person who has been successful. We need a number of
interactive steps to help make that entrepreneural plunge survivable. Some of the
steps discussed today will be:

educational software usage.

instructor development techniques.

individualized curriculum.

instructor as a resource person.

testing and assessment of course offerings.

tangible end product.

Jay Aldous
Owner/President
Brighton Group
2641 K Moreland #10
Cleveland, ON 44120
(216)752-7121
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Associate Professor
Buuiness
Muskingum Area Technical College
1555 Newark ;load
Zanesville, ON 43701
(614)454-2501
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EXPERIENCE IN ENTERPRISE

Enterprise is experience based instruction. Students izarn small business
management nct by theory but by establishing and operating smal. businesses

related to their vocational training. The Enterprise staff is committed to
the concept that students learn best by uoing. Therefore, students produce
products or provide services. Students market their products or services.
They repay the Skill Center for supplies ansl other costs and then divide
the profits among themselves equitably.

Students en7age in the Enterprise process. In quality circle-like student

business meetings, they identify the products or services related to their
vocational training, deciding which are feasible and marketable. They
estimate the potential costs and the projected revenue. They work hard
together, recognizing that profits will be directly proportional to the
amount and quality of products or services sold. They regularly analyze
th,r business progress, completing profit loss statements. Individual
students profits are determined based on individual productivity. Profits
are directly deposited in the student credit-type union, which is an
enterprise of the Business Cluster program.

The St. Clair County Intermediate School District, with funding from the
Job Training Partnership Act, and with consulting services of the Macomb
Intermediate School District and Oakland University has offered entrepre-
neurship education infused into secondary vocational education at the

Skill Center since 1984. Students in Auto Mechanics, General Merchandise,
Plastic Manufacturing, and Business Occupations have the opportunity to
participate in the Enterprise Program thus bringing the program to
approximately 300 students.

Angela Rochon
Enterprise Coordinator
St. Clair County College
499 Range Road, PO Box 5001
Port Huron, MI 48061-5001
(313)364-8990
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THE INFLUENCE OF RISK-TAKING AS A COGNITIVE
JUDGEMENTAL BEHAVIOR OF SMALL BUSINESS SUCCESS

Patricia Peacock
Rutgers University

The vital importance of small business to not only the

national, but the New Jersey economy was markedly revealed in the
publication of the New Jersey State Department of Labor, Division
of Planning and Research, Covered Employment Trends (November,
1984). Of this state; small business, 47% employed less than 4
persons; 86% employed less than 20; and 94% employed less than 50
persons (p. 22).

Small business failures continue to be recorded in

unprecedented numbers. Small business owners fail, that is

cease to operate or provide a product or service et the rate of

80% within the first three years of start-up (Nelson & Neck,
1982). Failure of the small business owner may be one of two

kinds: "the failure that ends up in court or with loss to

creditors, (formal failure) (or) . . . the other type of
failure . . . in which only the business owner loses" (Dunn &
Bradstreet, 1977, p.2).

Eric Severeid summed up the concerns of the entrepreneur
when he wrote, "Entrepreneurs, in this county, are the stuff of
legend" (1984, p. 22). "Though the outcome is in doubt, the

process, it is safe to say, will depend on people . . . who
are willing to take risks and able to keep on doing so until they
succeed" (p. 38). "The market plays . . economic judge and
jury. In this guise it can be a harsh mistress determining which
businesses will survive and which will die" (p. 39), he

concluded.

The literature has shown that the subject of risk and the
entrepreneur has only been mini:',(211y addressed and then as a high
stakes gamble Siegelman (1983) attempted to make sense of risk-
taking behavior by classifying this conduct as big (gambler),
moderate, or low tanxious). The most recent studies of risk-
taking behavior and the entrepreneur were conducted in India by

Sino,h (1971), and Singh and Singh (1972) using a Kogan and
liallach model of risk-taking as a cognitive judgmental behavior.
These studies conclue,ed that moderate risk-taking measured as
colnitive judgmental behavior affected small business success.

This study of 40 small business owners examined risk-taking
as a cognitive judgemental behavior. The results indicated that
there is not significant difference between the successful
entrepreneur and the failed entrepreneur.
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Serving as the underpinning to -ood management is the

owner's ability to make a reasonable decision, to perceive a

s4tuation or task clearly and without prejudice, and to take
reasonable risk, if required. The personal variable of risk
taking, distinct and separate from the initial risk to start to

business, may be of significant importance in influencing one's
probability of success.

Risktaking has been identified as one variable within the

array of characteristics necessary for success by many
researchers. Risk, and her sister attribute of risktaking, cut
like the doubleedge sword of a miracle drug with side effects as
dangerous as the disease the drur, can cure. "Risks are negative
consequences that have some probability of occurrence They can
be estimated, controlled, minimized, or managed within some
consciousable margins. But they cannot be elimated" (Stein,
1982, p. i9). The term, risk, has been used "to describe our
perception of the possilility that any given course of action
might produce a negative outcome" (Hoffer, 1984, p. 40). Vaught
and Hoy found the successful entrepreneur to be a "moderate" (p.

4) risktaker. Repeated, moderate risktaking has been noted as
part of the basic trait pattern of the entrepreneur who has
become a success, the enterpriser who is still in business.

Risk has long been recognized as a behavior possessing a

potential role of thinking and intellective performance. This
was confirmed by Kogan and Wallach in their early studies of
risktaking (1964). And it has been written that "from human
engineering cognitive psychology took its view of man as an
information transmitter and decision maker" (Lachman, Lachman, &
Butterfield, 1979, p. 59). Failure is costly, but the fear of
failing often interpreted as a false alarm, is better left alone.
It is the cost of the significant misses that determines one's
decision criteria. Through practice and experience, cognition
becomes routinized so that it proceeds without the limits of
corsciousness. Most of what we do goes on unconsciously.
"Consciousness is reserved for special processing" (Lachman et
al, 1979, p. 207).

There is an argument as to whether or not risktaking is an
affective or cognitive behavior, and further, if this behavior
can be learned or developed. New business owners, often highly
competent in their trade or industrial area of the product or
service, may be plagued with problems when engaging in secondary
skills in bookkeeping, client and employee relations and/or cash
flow :Analysis. These skills if not properly executed, initiate a
downward spiral, the outcome of which serves to limit potential
growth of Cie product or service. These limits are established
consciously or unconsciously through the cognitive process of
judgment. The result can lead the entrepreneur into their
particular pattern of risktaking behavior.

Therefore, to what extent is the entrepreneur af!fected by
his or her risktaking style? Is he or she aware of its
possible consequence? Would awareness of one's personal style of
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risk-taking cause an individual to modify or simply monitor
troublesome situations so as to minimize the potential or

resultant loss(es) of the decision making process? Is risk-
taking a consistent process of the successful entrepreneur?

This study was designed to verify the influence of risk-
taking on New Jersey small business success. The study also was
constructed to verify that mental ability was not an intervening
variable impacting upon success or failure. The investigations
conducted for this study were carried out by the thorough testing
of the following hypotheses:

1. A relationship exists between risk - taking, and small
bus ness success with respect to congitive judgmental
behavior.

2. A relationship exists between mental ability and
success.

3. The combined variable factors of risk-taking and mental
ability relate to entrepreneurial success.

The base criteria for placement into the group to be called
successful included: classification according to the size of the
business; primary source of income for the owner; and the form of
ownership in New Jersey. The criteria for the group to be called
unsuccessful or failed was similar with the exception of the
length of time in business and being an owner having filed
bankruptcy during the 1984 calendar. The total number of

participants would be forty. Following a two stage selection
process, subjects provided responses to three instruments. One
measured risk-taking, on assessed mental ability, and one
gathered general information. The risk-taking instrument was
adapted from the Opinion Questionaire published by Kogan and
Wallach in 1964. Inspite of being more than 20 years old, this
instrument was recommended by Educational Testing Service of

Princeton as the most useful cognitive instrument. Mental
ability was assessed through the commercially available Quick
Word Test developed by Corsini and Borgatta. These two
instruments had established validity. The third instrument,
developed specifically for this study was designed to gather
information on general characterLstics of the participants
including the age of the owner at the time of start-up; the
length of time in business; their level of education; and, other
pertinent responses.

The most significant finding of the study was the mirrored
image of both groups of entrepreneurs. First, there was no
significant difference in t`-e risk-taking pattern of the
respondents, and their respective pattern was a moderate one.
Second, all small business owners responded so as to indicate no
significant difference in their level of mental ability as
measured by the Quick iford Test. In 'Met, 'ooth groups scored one
standard devintion above the mean of the general population.
Third, there was no si'lnificant (lifferenc:: between the 3roups
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with regard to the interaction of the two variables, risk-taking
as measured by the Kogan and Wallach .nstrument, and mental
ability. Fourth, the research confirmed that both owners came
from the general population identified as small business owners.

Success or formal failure through bankruptcy, did not
distinguish them from one another. Their collective
characteristics were reflective of the national model, with some
tendency to display the emerging traits of additional education
and a participative nature.

Hoffer, W. "The Risk Factor," Success, August, 1984, pp. 37-40.
Kogan, N. e. Wallach, M.A. Risk-takin,:: A Study in Cognition and

Personality. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1964.
Lachman, R., Lachman, J. L. & Butterfield, E. C. Cognitive

Psychology and Information Processing: An Introduction.
Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers,
1979.

New Jersey Department of Labor. Economic Indicators: Covered
Employment Trends. Trenton, NJ: Division of Planning &
Research, November, 1984.

Severeid, F., Commentator with J. Case. Enterprise: =Doino
Business in America. New York: New American Library, 1984.

Siegelman, E. Y. Personal Risk. New York: Harper & Row, 1983.
Singh, N. P. & Singh, K. "Risk-taking Among Agricultural and

Business Entrepreneurs of Delhi," Psychologia: An
International Journal of Psychology in the Orient, 1972, 15,
pp. 175-130.

Vaught, B. C. & Hoy, F. "Have You Got What It Takes to Run Your
Own Business?" Business, 1981, 31, pp. 2-8.

68
78



Educating The Innovators: The CAMM Concept

Preparing youth and adults for careers in retailing and helping retailers
survive in today's economy is the focus of the Center for Apparel Marketing
and Merchandising (CAMM), established at Oklahoma State University in May
1c02. CAMM is a unique university extension program and provides adult learners
and tradition& university students educational assistance and other services
needed to operate a retail business successfully.

The primary participants in CAMM programs are adults interested in opening
a small business or retailer^ with less than five years of business experience
and less than $500,000 in sales volume a year. Both existing retailers and the
increasing number of new entrepreneurs need help. Students pursuing retail
careers need to be prepared for the "real world."

Expertise is available within the corporate structure for large stores,
and assistance of experts in specialized areas can be afforded when problems
arise. However, small businesses have little access to merchandising expertise
and cannot afford the assistance needed to improve the efficiency of store
operations.

To aid small apparel and textile-related entrepreneurs, students, and
educators, major activities of CAMM include:

Conducting all-day workshops prior to seasonal apparel markets.
Presenting seminars to adults getting ready to go into business or
who need assistance with an existing business.
Providing innovative programming on a national basis through video
teleconferences which address topics of interest to students,
educators, and entrepreneurs.
Providing year-round consulting services for individual retailers.
Offering printed learning materials targeted for apparel retailers
but often used as supplementary class materials.
?reparing a quarterly newsletter with an issues-and-answers approach
which addresses retail topics such as financial management, personnel
motivation, selling strategies, etc.
Although the adult, prospective, and curreni- business owner is the target

of the Center, students and teachers at the ,versity benefit greatly from
CAMM programs. The faculty are exposed to the industry and are made aware
of the latest problems and trends when they visit the regional markets. Faculty
are an integral part in the development and revision of workst.ops and learning
materials. Students benefit from the increased awareness and credibility of
their instructors who can give actual rather than contrived examples.

The Center for Apparel Marketing and Merchandising is a model program
that integrates the three primary functions of the university: teaching, extension,
and research. Most of all, it serves a new wave of entrepreneurs who want
to be considered among the "living." Their businesses are being targeted for
success.

Linda K. Good, Cirectcr
Center fer Apparel Marketing and Merchandising
306 HEW
Oklahoma State University
Stillwater, OK 74070-0337
Phone: (405) 624-740g
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NATIONAL NETWORK PROVIDES MODEL PROGRAMS TO FOSTER
SMALL BUSINESS SKILLS FOR WOMEN AND MINORITIES

Panel of Vocational Education Equity Coordinators will report
on representative programs from across the country designed
to assist women and minorities in entering small business.
Presentation will be an outgrowth of data collected at the
spring national leadership conference for equity
coordinators. Each participant will receive a national
roster of equi..y coordinators. Focus will be on specific
issues related to business start-up for women and minorities
as well as model programs that have been implemented.

Linda VanBallenberghe
Alaska Department of Education
PO Box F
Juneua, AK 99811

Nary Ann Etu
Program Supervisor
Occupational Education
NY State Education Department
Room 1613 One Commerce Plaza
Albany, NY 12234
(518)473-7892
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DEVELOPING HIGH SCHOOL ENTREPRENEURS:
A UNIVERSITY/VOCATIONAL EDUCATIONAL EXPERIMENT

Entrepreneurship education takes place via a number of
methods and programs: on-the-job experience leading to new
business start-ups, formalized learning with actual training
(Diversified Cooperative Training) in high schools,
individualized entrepreneurship courses at the community
college, vocational school, and university levels, and
community adult education classes. Often these programs have
little or no interaction, and Institutional /community
resources are dissipated. During the mid- 1980's the Florida
State 'university Small Business Development Center (SBDC) anc71

the Leon County School System Vocational Education Program
have linked together in a pilot project. The normal
orientation of the SBDC program is to provide management and
technical assistance ana training to adults, which the Leon
County high school vocational education program, in
conjunction with DCT, is aimed at those who are about to join
the adult ranks. Both programs are trying to find ways of
interacting so that high school entrepreneurs get needed
business start-up assistance.

This session would explain the orientation and activities of
each presenter (Dr. Kerr and Dr. Nelson) as they relate to
entrepreneurial education. The proposed linkage of the two
programs would then be discussed to show how vocational
education teachers and high school students will be receiving
assistance from SBDC management analysts.

Since this is a pilot program, the present.ars will be
interested in receiving comments and suggestions from those
who participate in the National Entrepreneurship Forum.

Dr. John R. Kerr
Director SBDC
Florida State University
College of Business
Tallahassee, FL 32306
(904) 644-4091
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Coordinator
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IMPROVE YOUR CHANCES OF SUCCESS:
PROGRAM FOR PLANNING AND DEVELOPING A SMALL BUSINESS

The Small Business Management Associate Degree Program was
developed by the use of Ad Hoc Advisory Committees, research
of business persons within NCTI District and surveying
specific target audiences, i.e., Women's Development Center
Mailing Lists. The program is not only for Associate Degree
but flexible enough for anyone tc plan their own program.
Individuals have three options: 1) Take 18 credits of the 24
one-credit courses and you will receive an Entrepreneurship
Certificate; 2) Take just what you want and need; 3, Take
the 68 credit. and receive an Associate Degree in Small
Business Management.

Improve Your Chances of Success program is targeted for
people thinking about going into business, upgrading your
present job, people looking for a career and people in
business looking for more knowledge.

Sharon Bendickson
Small Business Management

North Central Technical Institute
1000 Campus Drive
Wausau, WI 54401
(715) 675-3331
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A FIELD TESTED FOUNDATION FOR TOMORROW'S ENTREPRENEURS

Objective: To report the success of a secondary class in entrepreneurship

education, to illustrate student reaction, and share information about

materials developed.

Donald Connelly, vocational agriculture instructor at Western High School

in Howard County, Indiana, applied for and received an economic education

gran.. From that grant grew a high school program in entrepreneurship

education and a resulting textbook written to supply the educational materials

for the class.

The objectives of the course, the subject matter t.i.ght, student

activities conducted, and the community involvement make up the bulk of the

presentation. A short video tape will be included to give the flavor of the

class.

The subject matter includes the benefits of self-employment, how to write

a business plan, goal setting, business forms, and organization. Additional

topics include a study of facilities and resources needed, location, customer

relations, credit and collections, risk management, ?ricing strategies, and

when to consider expansion or restructuring the business. Other areas are the

financial aspects of record keeping, decision making, tax management, and

meeting the legal requirements of a business venture.

The end of the course features a self-assessment of the student's

entrepreneurial potential by use of a computer program. A large number of

entrepreneurs from the community were featured in the course as resource

persons. A number of these were involved as sites for field trips; others

visit:d the class to share appropriate experiences.

Student activities were utilized tc involve class members in their own

educational process and .3re r eported in the presentation.

William Hamilton
Assistant Professor
EducaUon
Purdue University
3 Campus Court, Building F, Room 15
W Lafaystte, IN 47906
(317)494-7316
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TEACHING SMALL BUSINESS MANAGEMENT:
USING TEAM-TEACHING AND MULTIPLE TEACHINC STRATEGIES

The Small Business Management Program is characterized by
1) limited enrollment, 2) topics of instruction formulated
with student input and aimed at the accomplishment of busi-
ness and personal goals, 3) monthly visits by the instructor
to each student/owner's business, 4) classroom instruction
once each month, and 5) analysis of each owner's business
operation and application of the information to improve its
management and organization. Program instructors recognize
the entrepreneurial traits of small business owners and
implement teaching approaches that are consistently results-
oriented.

The reasons most often cited fol. business failure are poor
management skills and lack of planning. This unique business
and education partnership relies heavily on successfully
combining traditional instructional strategies with
contemporary technology. We have found that teaching a class
topic and following up with the experience(s) of the business
owner in their own business offers the optimum opportunity
for assimilation and use of the material taught.

Team teaching offers us more flexibility, diversity, and
creativity in teaching the various subjects. Working with
business owners in the evening, after a long working day in
their businesses, means structuring a fast-paced evening.
Our approach has been to present the topic, involve
participants in review and discussion and a^centuate the
owners' experiences in relationship to the topic. Numerous
teaching tools are used (videotapes, films, overheads).
Specific small group work is stimulating and insightful.

Each year we have more applicants than we can accept in the
program. Our retention rate exceeds the average in similar
programs. We would like to share the methods used to teach
this unique population, accentuating what has worked in our
program, with suggestions for beginning and continuing a
successful partnership with education and business.

Jean Names
Coordinator/Instructor

Small Business Management Program
Lane Community College

1059 Willamette
Eugene, OR 97405
(503) 726-2255
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JOINING THE MAINSTREAM:
A TRAINING PROGRAM FOR MINORITY ENTREPRENEURS

Each year, numerous small businesses fail as a result of
badly conceived ideas or poor management. This problem is
even greater among minorities who attempt entrepreneurship.
Not only do minorities encounter the same problems faced by
all inexperienced small business owners, but often they also
1.ack background and training in basic aspects of business,
such as finance, marketing and planning. Nevertheless, many
minorities can be successful entrepreneurs if they develop
the managerial skills needed for success.

This session, through a panel presentation, will provide an
overview of a program which consisted of a successful series
of specialized workshops developed to provide management and
financial skills to minority entrepreneurs. The session will
include the following segments:

1. Summary of the roles of the various parties in develop-
ing the Small Minority Business Training Project.
Included on the panel will'be participants from the
Louisville Urban League, which was responsible for needs
assessment and trainee recruitment; and the Project
Director from the University of Louisville, responsible
for program development, implementation and evaluation.

2. Summary and review of the neeev, assessment survey, of
trainee recruitment, program design and implementation,
instructional =tent and activities and sample instruc-
tional materi, z. Course content areas included:
business plan development, strategic planning, financial
planning, supervision, marketing, and government con-
tracting opportunities.

3. Review of instrument used to evaluate the training
program and of program funding.

The objectives of the presentation are as follows:

Demonstrate the need to involve trainees in the design
of entrepreneurial education undertakings.

To develop an awareness of the process for designing and
implementing a successful education program for
minorities entrepreneurs.

To provide an overview of the instructional activities
in a successful training program for mirJrity
entrepreneurs.

To provide a laview of a successful evaluation tool for
entrepreneurial education programs

Carrie Donald
Associate Director, Government Law Cerier

University of Louisville
340 Gardiner Hall
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Building Teams For Success in Entrepreneurship Education

1986-87 has been a year when people and organizations got together in Minnesota to plan
and advocate for entrepreneurship education. New teams and partnerships were formed to
bring grassroots ideas to executive and legislative attention. New business /education
alliances were initiated to support curriculum and teacher development.

This session will:

1) Present some techniques that worked in Minnesota to successfully build teams
around entrepreneurship issues and;

2) Highlight teamwork outcomes in entrepreneurship policy, curriculum and teacher
development.

Results of the 1987 State Conference on Small Business, State Task Force on
Entrepreneurship, Minnesota Council on Economic Education teacher in-service, and a
Nati nal curriculum project involving Minnesotans, sponsored by U.S. West Corporation,
will be discussed.

Lynda Rago
Program Specialist
Small Business and Marketing Occupations
State Brd of Voc & Tech Ed - Minnesota
550 Cedar St, Capital SO Building RM 540
St Paul, MN 55101
(612)297-1475
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Purpose, General Objectives and Abstract of Presentation by
Rod Terminello

The presentation will include the philosophy, need and m-chanics
for developing a Business Assistance Center in the College's
service area. In addition, the presentation will discuss the
Center's program functions, accomplishments, and the Center's
long and short range goals.

The development of the Center stems from the College's
committment to improving the economic development climate in its
service area. Numerous businesses expressed a need for
assistance in operations, management, finance and marketing; many
individuals desired to open new businesses because of lack of
employment; and there was and is a need to encourage
diversificatioa in indrstry. The College was the solidifying
force behind a coalition of the local chamber of commerce,
industrial development service and the convention and visitor's
bureau. These three entities, al.mg with the College's Business
Assistance Center, share off-campus space, equipment, and human
and reference material resources on a continuing basis.

The Center's functions include business education and training in
the form of seminars and workshops; a business resource m.r.er
for financial, marketing, etc. materials and a computerized data
base of demographic and economic information; a fee-charging
counseling/consulting service directed to fit individual and
specialized companys' needs; a strong effort in bringing together
private and public sectors for the purpose of imEcoving economic
development; and a planned business incubator center which will
assist new and failing businesses.

The presentation will explain in further detail the development
process of the Center and the resulting coalition, and explain
the functions of the Center more detail. In addition, the
presentation will list accomplishments in terms of types of
seminars/workshops conducted; types of resources and data base
information amassed; number of clilnt companies consulted and the
types of problems /needs that are being addressed; the
results/problems of the Center's effort to form a :ounty/regional
Business Industry Council to further economic development; and
the results of planning an incubator center. The presentation
will also address the results of the Center's efforts to form
private sector partnerships for funding purposes.

Rod Tersinello
BuRiness Assistance Center Di:actor
San Juan College
203 West Main p Suite 201
Faraingtont AR 87401
(505)326-4321
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Marjorie A. Zibbel
Linda Stevenson Pope

Management Development Center
Lansing Community College

P.O. Box 40010
Lansing, MI 48901-7210

(517) 483-1578

CEO ACADEMY: AN EDUCATIONAL ENTERPRISE FOR ENTREPRENEURS

This presentation describes an entrepreneurial approach bv
Chief Executive Officers who assume full control and risk in
their own educational enterprise.

Objectives:

1. to define characteristics of the CEO participants

2. to describe the educational enterprise for entrepreneurs

3. to summarize participant and college outcomes

The CEO Academy members at Lansing Community College are
smaller company owner/presidents who are fiercely committed to
increased success, need immediate results, and value open, honest
sharing.

Traditional curriculum has been replaced by a learner driven
enterprise which is fast moving and critical for successful
growth management. Presentations have utilized case studies from
the Harvard Business Schrll, researchers, resource speakers from
banking, accounting, and legal firms, and in-house expertise.

Meetings are held monthly; topics have included planning,
general management, marketing research, worker's compensation,
new business formation, the entrepreneur ar. public policy, the
new tax laws, financial/estate planning, and an executive fly-
through on new computer software.

The CEO Academy enterprise refines management skills and
decision making abilities to maximize the competitive edge in
their businesses which contributes to an improved economic
environment in the Greater Lansing Area.
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THE ECONOMICS OF BUSINESS EDUCATION: A GENERAL
AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION APPROACH TO TEACHING
ENTREPRENEURSHIP IN CALIFORNIA PIMLIC SCHOOLS

California has developed and is in the process of implement-
ing two courses in entrepreneurship education. One of the
courses is a one-semester awareness course, and the other is
a one-year competence level course. Both satisfy the State's
economic graduation requirements.

The workshop presentation will focus on the rationale, pro-
cess, content, and implementation strategies for offering
these courses in the comprehensive high schools and ROC/P's.

California is a "hot bed' of entrepreneurial activity. The
State's economic growth is dependent upon the establishment,
growth, and development of small business. The entrepreneur-
ial "climate" in California has created a great interest in
providing an opportunity for young people to explore self-
employment opportunities and to develop specific competence
in business ownership.

The entrepreneurship curriculum have been "validated" by a
legislative task force of prominent California entrepreneurs
and offered as part of the business education program in the
high schools and the marketing education program in the
ROC /P's. Special emphasis has been given to serving the
unique needs of the economically disadvantaged, single par-
ents, and women in the competence level courses.

Douglas Mahr
Consultant

Marketing Education
California State Department of Education

721 Capitol Mall
Sacramento, CA 95814

;916) 445-5183
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MEETING BUSINESS TRAINING NEEDS IN PARTNERSHIP WITi. A
BUSINESS IIICUBATOR - A CASE STUDY

The 1585 Washington State Commission for Vocational Education
study, "Employee Training Needs as Expressed by Employers in
Washington State." called for the development of partnerships
among businesses, schools and colleges to better address the
training and educational needs of new and existing compa-
nies.

Green River Community College in Auburn, Washington, deter-
mined that an extension of the college in Kent, Washington,
would bring college programs and resources closer to business
and community residents, that special educational needs might
be identified more readily, that flustom training could be
focused by channeling those efforts through an Education and
Training Center and that developmental and training needs o2
aew and existing businesses could be served through a train-
ing center physically located in a newly established Small
Business Incubator.

The call for greater involvement on the part of colleges
resulted in a partnership between Green River Community
College and the Kent Chamber of Commerce in promoting the
development of a non-profit corporation for the purpose of
starting a small Business Incubator in a rapidly growing
industrial community. The presentation details the historical
participation of the college in establishing an off-campus
extension branch called The Education & Training Center, with
the targeted mission of serving N..ae special needs of new and
established businesses in the are-,

The presentation outlines the initial steps in development to
include the Council for Vocational Education study project
that resulted in the creation of a slide tape presentation
called "Future Visions," the development of a comprehensive
business plan for establishing the conege's Education &
Training Center, the creation of a questionnaire to determine
the training needs and programs most desired, the development
of a video tape presentation and special assistarce given the
Small Business Incubator, called The Venture Center, in
advertising and promoting the new organization.

Lawrence A. Galloway, Ph.D.
Executive Director
Education & Training Cntr
Green River Comm College
12401 S.E. 320th Street
Auburn, WA 98002
(206) 464-6133
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Gary L. Ashenbrenner
President
TRACON
4210 S. 324th Place
Auburn, WA 98002
(:06) 833-9111
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RURAL ECONOVIC DEVELOPMENT IN ACTION

Entrepreneurship education and small business assistance
programs are promising vehicles for assisting isolated, rural
communities in economic development efforts. Through the
effective utilization of limited resources, Hazard Community
College has been successful in establishing a range of
services intended to promote a revitalized local economy.

Southeast Kentucky is a rural, isolated region which is
economically dependent upon the coal industry. As new tech-
nologies are applied to coal mining many traditional coal
mining jobs are being eliminated.

Recognizing the need for economic diversification, a small
business assistance/development program has been established
which promotes the formation and growth of locally owned
businesses. This program's services include implementation
of a series of free sma.11 business workshops, business
consulting, a small business incubator, contract training
programs and publication of a quarterly small business news-
letter. Additionally, targeted entrepreneurship education
programs such as the Rural Women's Proprietorship and Eastern
Kentucky Entrepreneurship programs show promise in promoting
self-employment as a career option.

Wayne Larson
BITAC Coordinator
Hazard Community College
825 High Street
Hazard, KY 41701

Darlene Farmer
Rural Womens' Proprietorship
Program Coordinator
Business & Instustry Tech

Assistance Center
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POTPOURRI: INNOVATION I1' ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Vocational/technical education is a key element to our
nation's competitive advancement. These programs
which normally prepare or retrain students for jobs can
become more responsive to economic development by enrichment
of entrepreneurial concepts into the programs at different
educational levels. However, leadership is necessary to find
ways to motivate teachers and administrators to 1"add one
more thing" to their busy agendas.

Several activities initiated during 1986-87 have enhanced
Ohio's commitment to developing entrepreneurial awareness to
a range of ongoing outcomes in vocational education. This
overview will highlight several local school district innova-
tive grants including videotapes depicting young, successful
vocational education graduates.

A new program entitled "Ventures in Business Ownership" (VBO)
designed to reach single parents and homemakers, will be
descr3bed. RFP guidelines will be distributed for possible
adaptation by other states.

Gaining top administrative support sometimes comes by inchis,
but pays high dividends. A few strategies will be shared on
this tonic.

An entrepreneurial research study initiative is underway that
will help validate the role of vocational education, espe-
cially at the secondary level, to the economic development in
the state. We intend to show that the growth of small busin-
esses are vital and important to vocational education
programming, job creation, and job placement of our students.

Sonia Price
Associate Director

Vocational and Career Education
Ohio Department of Education

65 S. Front Street
Columbus, Ohio 43266
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Purpose:

Dr. To Medina
Speaker
Kearny High School
7651 Wellington St
San Diego, CA 92111
(619)277-4910

To advocate the presentation of a Business
Education course in Entrepreneurship with a
graduation requirement in Economics at a
traditional high school.

Objectives: Participants will:

a. Be able to develop a rationale for
teaching Entreprenomic a traditional
high school.

b. Be able to write strategies for gaining
school board approval for a pilot course
in Entreprenomics.

c. Know the course competencies required
for a pilot course in Entreprenomics.

d. Learn varied methods for marketing a
course in Entreprenomics.

The economic fact of the matter is ,that the cry of "thar's
gold in them thar hills," is again ringing across the United
States, and this time the "49'ers" are flocking in as

Entrepreneurs mining for the gold of venture capitalists.
The term Entreprenomics has been coined by the auth,x to
link the role of the Entrepreneur to the discipline of

economics in the mind's eye of the student.

Two perplexing questions have kept Entrepreneurship
education ct.;:, of our business education curriculums:

1. Why teach high school students about Small Business
ownership?

2. Who will teach Economics at the high school level?

Some ten years ago, I had to hide the teaching of a cour.;e
In Entrepreneurship under the guise of a General Business
one-semester course. In March of 1985, my proposal for a
pilot of a two-semester course of instruction in

Entrepreneurship, that also offers a graduation credit in

Economics, was approved by the San Diego City Schools' Bo,,rd
of Education.

The salient features of my pioner.'-Ing efforts in the
preparation and presentation of a pilot program designed to
answer the two questions stated above, and the fending off
of those who were, and ace, detractors, are the subject of
this presentation. Participants will be provided with
copies of the pilot curriculum and strategies for teaching
Applied Economics with Entrepreneurship. Keep in mind that
those of us who would be Intrapreneurs are like pioneers,
and pioneers get shot at...

83 93



STATEWIDE BUSINESS ASSISTANCE NETWORKING THROUGH
LOCAL COMMUNITY AND BRANCH COLLEGE

New Mexico is a poor state with low per capita income and a
large minority population. The state needs both economic
expansion and diversity. Recognizing this need two years
ago, several institutions in the state sought funding from
the New Mexico Department of Education for a statewide
network of business assistance centers. Eventually all
sixteen colleges in New Mexico will be funded. The New
Mexico Business Assistance Network will have seven schools
represented by June 1987. The proposed presentation will
describe and discuss fully this integrated statewide
network.

The presentation will focus specifically on the following:

A. The purpose of the Businesr Assistance Centers and
their responsibilities to economic development as part
rf the statewide effort.
a. economic development through education
D. course syllabi and descriptions
c. individualization of program offerings for local

needs (e.g., one school may target the tourist
industry where another school may concentrate on
the farming industry)

d. training, counseling, and resource material utili-
zation aspects of the programs

B. Networking and Communication
a. assisting in economic development through the

improvement of the state's economy by the estab-
lishme.nt of successful small businesses and through
an increased mortality rate for existing
businesses

b. increasing awareness of entrepreneurship as a
career alternative

c. sharing information and problem solving within the
state in order to avoid unnecessary duplication of
services

d. increasing the body of knowledge pertaining to
small business and economic development within the
state

e. t chniques fw: coordination (e.g., computer modems,
state sponsored Technet and telecommunications,
etc.)

Randy Grissom
Division Head, Business and Occupations

Santa Fe Community College
PO Box 4187

Santa Fe, NM 87502-4187
(505) 471-8200
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Purpose statement- -BEST FOR EDUCATION presentation

The Best Western International/Metro Tech Vocational
Institute program is designed 14 the Human Resources Management
department of Best Western International to meet specific
education and private industry goals. By combining resources,
these two Phoenix-based partners are able to improve the quality
and versatility of the education received by vocational education
students in the Resort Occupations curriculum and re'urn that
recently-acquired knowledge back to the community.

As part of the innovative approach to learning, students
become familiar with state-of-the-art industry equipment tLey
would not normally have access to and are exposed to myriad new
teaching techniques that place an emphasis on the work ethic and
employable skills.

While developing an understanding of the working world's
expectations, studen'.:s develop the technical skills to handle the
high pressure position of Reservations Sales Agent for the
world's largest lodging chain. Participants hone their customer
relations skills, understanding of the business stwacture and job
capabilities and, after graduation, can enter the workforce of
Arizona's second largest Industry -- hospitality.

This presentation will explore how the partnership
originated and why various teaching techniques were implemented.
The speakers will also concentrate on au area that greatly
influenced the success of the program -- marketing.

The efforts of Best Western's Corporate Communications
Department were instrumental in attracting media attention and
building community support for the program. Corporate staff,
working with Metro Tech representatives, designed a complete
public information campaign. Materials and activities consisted
of internal and external news and feature articles, a press
packet complete with fact sheets on the Resort Occupations
curriculum and each program partner, background media support and
interviews and a press conference when the program was launched.
Brochure copy was also developed to prr-aote Metro Tech offerings
within the school system. The collateral materials and the
resu)ting televisio41 and newspaper covern;e have elevated
awareness of Metro Tech and its well-rol.,nded 'programs. In
addition to the exposure the ,ublicity has garnered, the campaign
was honored by the Arizona Schools' Public Relations Association
with an Award of Merit.

The presentation will 1/A by speakers Kevin Gregor, manager
of Employment for Best Western and one of the coordinators of the
partnership and curriculum developers; Sandra Martin, instructor
in the Resort Occupations curriculum at Metro Tech, participant
in the pilot Reservations Agent training class and future o-
instructor for the program; and Sue Sc....geller, Best Western's
publicity coordinator, who developed many of the publicity
materials used to support the program.

Kevin Gregor
Manager of Employment
Beat Western International, Inc.

6201 N. 24th Parkway
Phoenix, AZ 85064
(602)957-5718
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Sandra Martin
Instructor
Resort O-mpations
Phoenix Union High School District
1900 Vast Thomas Road
Phoenix, AZ 85071
(602)211-2611
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION Y.E.S.

Youth Entrepreneurial Seminar (Y.E.S.)

Y.E.S. is a unique approach for youth and their families to explore their
Iskills/interests/hobbies and market feasibility as they relate to starting
a business or a career.

IThis project has two parts. Y.E.S. Phase I is sponsored by the Minnesota
Extension Service. In each of thirteen sites, youth will explore their own
skills as well as their community markets for alternative income or new
Ienterprises. At the conclusion of the presentations, applications will be

. handed out for Y. E. S. Phase II.

Y.E.S. Phase II is a weekend retreat (Friday night and all day Saturday)
Ifor youth and their parent to develop a business and marketing plan.

Because of the difficult economic times in Minnesota, we believe that
Ikeeping the cost down is the key to reaching the targeted clientele. The
direct beneficiaries are: 1) the youth and their parents, 2) the communi-
ties in which they live, and 3) the region in which their communities are a
Ipart of_

IThe need for this project has come from a variety of sources.

Need for Project

I

1. In 1985, as a result of "Teens In Distress", an interactive T.V. program
targeted at rural youth, it was concluded that kids knew that money was
the root of much of the conflict in their families, but that the youth
did not know how to help.

2. Most businesses that succeed have started small and have grown into
major businesses.

3. There is a lack of jobs for teenagers in the smaller communities in
Minnesota.

Project Objectives

Statement of Purpose Participating youth of Y.E.S. Phase I and Phase II
and their families will have an opportunity to explore their skills/
interests/hobbies and market feasibility as they relate to starting a
business or a career.

Catherine Huebner
Extension Agent
Minnesota Extension Service
Colonial Square
Morris, MN 56267
(612)589-2588
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IT'S NOBODY'S BUSINESS BUT YOUR OWN!

A Business Ownership Workshop for
Single Parents and Homemakers

The purpose of this presentation is to introduce two
programs .offered by the Career and Life Planning Center
of Hunterdon County, New Jersey which encourage the
consideration of entrepreneurship as an employment
option, Both programs will be discussed regarding:
timelines; physical needs; organization; staffing needs;
outreach; speakers; references; business, community, and
government resources; as well as client and staff
evaluations.

The first program offered was directed at hornebaseci
businesses, The feature speaker was Marion Behr, the
well-known author of Women,. Working Rome, Also featured
were several professionals in the fields of law,
accounting, and finance,

The second program was broader in scope and continued
over a one-year period of time, It dealt with small
business development regardless of its location, During
a S-day intensive program, the speakers included:
educators; professionals in law, accounting, marketing,
insurance and finance; state and federal government
resources for small bus_ness development; local small
business owners; professional business organizations; and
the local chamber of commerce,

This intensive program was designed to provide
immediately the necessary information about starting a
small business so clients could make a realistic
assessment as to whether business cwnership was for them,
For those who chose to develop their small businesses, it
also provided connections to the business community;
public and private resources; and a support system of
others i;) similar situations,

Small weekly workshops continued throughout the year to
deal on a more individual basis with business and related
personal skills development, Private counseling was also
provided along with :ontinuous intake, Where possible,
clients were matched with mentors from the business
community, Follow-ups were conducted by t'lephone or
personal contact at regular intervals,

Elisabeth Sias
Coordinator
Career rind Life Planning
Hunterdon Joint Vocational Education
Rt 12
Flemington, NJ 08822
(201)788-1405
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ENTREPRENEURSHIP EDUCATION - IT'S ON THE RISE!
By

Dr. Delores Kluckman
South Dakota State University

Brookings, South Dakota

Objectives: To promote entrepreneurial education at the secondary,
post-secondary, college and adult levels.

ABSTRACT

Entrepreneurs are a key ingredient to insuring the continued
economic growth of the United States. However, 80% of all small
businesses fail within the first five years of operation. Awareness of
the risks and opportunities of starting and owning a small business
helps potential business owners and vocational teachers recognize the
need for entrepreneurial education.

Secondary, post-secondary and adult vocational education teachers
have had limited formal educational background on 1 Itrepreneurial
concepts and /or the incorporation of entrepreneurship concepts into the
curriculum. Inservice is one way by which teachers can become
knowledgeable about entreprene rship.

An undergraduate/graduate college credit class can serve as a
successful delivery system for inservice related to determining the
characteristics of a successful entrepreneur, developing a business
plan, identifying legal aspects of organizing a business, financing a
business, determining a business site location, keeping business
records, complying with government regulations, identifying educational
resources on entrepreneurship and determining the placement of the
entrepreneurship component in vocational education programs. Through a
self determining "Plan of Action" enrollees in the college class can
identify how to personally aid existing and/or future business owners
by offering entrepreneurship education as a separate entity and/or
infusing it into vocational offerings already in existence. A

"Contract for Grade" allows class enrollees the opportunity to develop
classroom teaching techniques plus increase personal knowledge in
enterpreneurial areas where a perceived weakness is identified.
Community entrepreneurs and professionals provide expert advice on
operating and managing a business.

The delivery system described above can also be used to provide
entrepreneurship education for undergraduate/graduate college students
interested in small business ownership. However, as the various
concepts are studied each class enrollee can apply the information to
his/her "All American Dream" idea.
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COMMUNITY AND WORKER OWNED BUSINESSES:
AN ALTERNATIVE TO BUSINESS AS USUAL

Twin Streams is conceptually indebted to the Danish folk
school which served the dual function of providing a place
for people to CONS together to deal with the problems of the
times and develop a spirit of unity. Twin Streams also
borrows heavily from the Highlander Folk School in New
Market, TN - which has been an invaluable resources in
training people involved in areas of social change through
Experiential Education and Empowerment.

In 1973, Twin Streams became a tax-exempt corporation. After
6 year of planning and work, a member-built log cabin,
designed as a residential facility for 20, was completed in
1979. In March of that same year, the cabin burned from a
fire of an unknown origin, but the center survived in spirit
and actuality, through the people who had come together to
form Twin Streams (Note - Cabin Logo)

This Experiential Education Focus was catalyzed through a
loan of the fire insurance to Workers Owned Sewing Co. in
November, 1979, pointing to our continuing community economic
involvement.

Today, Twin Streams continues to be involved in the struggle
for economic democracy in the South through experiential
education efforts with workers and communities facing
workplace crisis.

Wes Hare
Twin Streams ',.:ducational Center

243 Flemington Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27514

(919) 929-3316
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PERSPECTIVES ON ENTREPRENEURSHIP

This session will explain how entrepreneurship education can
be successfully addressed in an urban or rural community.

A. Importance of Entrepreneurship Programs: The small
business is an essential and large part of our economy and
our way of life. These businesses employ approximately one
hundred and fifty million people. They also account for 66%
of our employment growth in this country. Small businesses
are a chief avenue for employment of minorities. New ideas
and inventions are usually born in small businesses.

B. Overall Goals of the Arkansas Entrepreneurship Project:
The overall purpose of the project is to improve the proba-
bility of business success by providing entrepreneurial
training for secondary students and adults.

C. Project Methods: Secondary students and adults were
targeted for this training. Students voluntarily contracted
to attend training sessions once a week during the noon
period and to attend evening sessions conducted by the
resource speakers once a month. They also contracted to
"shadow" a business owner/manager of their choice for a
minimum of eight hours during the project.

Adults participated by serving as resource speakers, allowing
students to shadow, and by attending the evening
presentations.

D. Results or Benefits: Thirty students contracted, on a
volunteer basis and without receiving class credit, to
participate in the training. Approximately seventy-five
different adults attended one or more of the evening
sessions.

A manual has been developed for all student and adult partic-
ipants. This manual summarizes information covered during
the project.

A manual has also been developed for other schools throughout
the state to follow in implementing the project.

The project success verifies there is interest in and a need
for small business training. This project reflects consider-
able "transportability" for other schools in the state and
nation who also note an educational gap regarding training
for small business ownership.

Diane Sutton
Home Econorics Teacher

Caddo Hills School
Rt. 1 Box 249

Norman, AR 71921
(501) 334-2412
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ENTREPRENEURSHIP EDUCATION CURRICULUM:
A TASK ANALYSIS APPROACH

Sandra W. Miller and Jamie C. Williams
Department of Vocational Education

University of Kentucky

The American dream of personal economic freedom and the satisfaction of
doing it on your own is known as the "entrepreneurial spirit." Nearly
everyone since the beginning of our country's time has at sometime had this
dream. In 1982 the Department of Education estimated that 97 percent of all
U.S. businesses were classified as small business, thus fulfilling the entre-
preneurship dreams of many. However, for many this dream turns into a
nightmare, as over one-half of all entrepreneurial efforts fail. This
economic and emotional loss can be stemmed by providing small-business-
infornation to individuals interested in becoming entrepreneurs.

With an emphasis on preparing for work or a career, secondary vocational
education is a logical place to provide such information. The areas of
Agriculture, Business and Office, Distributive, Home Economics, and Industrial
Edixation provide vehicles for this information, while the youth organizations
associated with each provide outlets for practical experiences in
entrepreneurship.

The goal of an entrepreneurship education project at the University of
Kentucky was to develop curriculum materials for a one-semester Business and
Office Education course that could be taken by any junior or senior in high
school. The basis for course content was a task list for entrepreneurs.

A preliminary task list was generated by project personnel and validated
by 41 persons, including entrepreneurs; university business instructors; and
Business and Office Education teachers, teacher educators, and state
department personnel. Tasks were rated on their degree of importance to
entrepreneurial success. Respondees were asked to add tasks they felt had
been omitted. The list was refined based on feedback from the validators.

A search was done for a U.S. Department of Labor Dictionary of
Occupational Titles (D.O.T.) job title/code number for a person performing
these tasks; none was found. The Department of Labor was contacted and
subsequently assigned the job as proprietor-manager, small business,
occupational code number 185.167-580.

An instructor's guide was developed using the tasks as an organizational
framework. The guide is organized by tasks; each category has behavioral
objectives, teaching strategies, resources, evaluation techniques, and a
suggestion for a vocational youth organization activity. A variety of
teaching strategies, resources, and evaluation techniques are included so that
the teacher can select those most appropriate for his/her class.
Bibliographic information concerning commercial and published resources cited
is included in a resource guide section.

While the curriculum is designed primarily for Business and Office
Education secondary school students, it is adaptable to other vocational
area programs and age-level populations. For example, it is being used as the
basis for a home economics teacher education workshop at the University of
Kentucky.
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NEBRASKA SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT

THE. NEED

The rural economy of Nebraska is undergoing major structural change resulting in
widespread occupational displacement. The state is composed of a population of
1.5 million people spread over a 76,639 square mile area. Job creation in small
rural areas is a major priority in the face of widespread agricultural bankruptcies.
The opportunities for the development of new small business must be encouraged to
build the state's econcmic base.

THE PROJECT

The goal of this project is to assist 10 colleges in Nebraska pilot a system to train
adults to start new businesses in rural areas of the state. Based on experience with
similar programs and expertise in entrepreneurship training materials, staff at the
National Center for Research in Vocational Education will provide the following tech-
nical assistance:

o Develop program guidelines;

o Train site coordinators on program guidelines and use of the National Center's
entrepreneurship curriculum materials--Beyond a Dream and PACE;

o Conduct follow-up site visits and conference calls to provide ongoing tech-
nical assistance to site coordinators;

o Help conduct final meeting of all site coordinators to determine success of
program.

RESULTS TO DATE

Participants were drawn from across the state through public service announcements,
news releases, local newspapers, brochures and posters distributed by colleges, plus
contact with numerous state agencies informing them of tt.e program. Over 160 indi-
viduals have completed the training, which will run through the end of June. Several
0 the schools will be offering the training again on their fall schedules. Sixty
percent of the class participants were women. Business plans included a delivery
service, vending, bed and breakfast, music book royalties, and sausage program royalties.

SPONSORSHIP

This project was jointly sponsored by the Nebraska Departments of Economic Development
and Education.

For additional information, please contact:

Gary Targoff
Nebraska Dept. of Economic Devel.
P.O. Box 9466
Lincoln, NE 68509
(402) 471-3780

Gregg Christensen
Nebraska Dept. of Education
P.O. Box 94987
301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, NE 68509
(402) 471-4813
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John M. Bebris
NCRVE
1960 Kenny Rd.
Columbus, OH 43210
(614) 486-3655
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APPENDIX A: AGENDA



THE 5TH ANNUAL NATIONAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP EDUCATION FO UM

RECHARGING THE AMERICAN DREAM

JUNE 24-26, 1987
WASHINGTON. D.C.

Wednesday, June 24, 1987

6:00 p.m. Reception
Sponsored by The National Entrepreneurship
Education Consortium

Thursday, June 25, 1987

8:30 a.m. Welcome

Cathy Ashmore
Entrepreneurship Program Director.
The National Center for Research in
Vocational Education

Larae Watkins
Forum Coordinator
The National Center for Research in
Vocational Education

Ray Ryan
Executive Director
National Center for Research in
Vocational Education

Keynote Address

Stan Parish
Associate Deputy Administrator for

Special Programs
U.S. Small Business Administration

9:30 a.m. "Small Business in the Year 2000"

Jules Lichtenstein
Chief of Applied Policy
Office of Advocacy
U.S. Small Business Administration

10:15 a.m. "Making America Work Again"

John Rennie
Member
National Commission on Jobs and Small Business
President
Pacer Systems, Inc.
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Reaction Panel

William Dennis
Senior Research Fellow
National Federation for Independent Business

James Kadamus
Assistant Commissioner for Occupational and
Continuing Education

New York Department of Education

George Solomon
Director
Business Education & Resource Management
U.S. Small Business Administration

11:45 a.m. Luncheon

1:00 -
1:40 p.m.

1:45 -
2:25 p.m.

Address
"U.S./Canadian Free Trade Negotiations"

Sheryl Swed
Special Assistant
Office of Advocacy
U.S. Small Business Administration

Concurrent Session #1

a. Recharging the American Dream via Real
World Entrepreneurial Education
George Jansen
A.B. Dick Co., Illinois

b. We Make Money the Old-Fashioned Way:
We Learn to Earn
Lettie Booker
Magnet School - Deer Park, Virginia

c. Traditional Education - "FOR SALE"
Jay Aldous; Jay Jacquet

Brighton Group
Muskingum Area Technical College, Ohio

Concurrent Session #2

a. Experience in Enterprise
Angela Rochon; Frank Brough;
David Kennedy; Maurice Fritch

Intermediate School District of
St. Clair County, Michigan

Richard Benedict
Enterprise Programs, Center for the
Studies of Alternatives in Education
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2:30 -
3:10 p.m.

3:15 -
3:55 p.m.

b. The Influence of Risk-taking as a Cognitive
Judgmental Behavior of Small Business
Success
Patricia Peacock

Rutgers Campus at Camden, New Jersey

c. Educating the Innovators: The CAMM Concept
Linda Good
Oklahoma State University, Oklahoma

Concurrent Session #3

a. National Network Provides Model Programs
to Foster Small Business Skills for Women
and Minorities: A Panel Report
Linda VanBallenberghe, Alaska
Mary Ann Etu, New York
Charlotte Gore, Florida
Marie Mayor, Maryland

b. Developing High School Entrepreneurs: A
University/Vocational Education Experiment
John Kerr

Florida State University, Florida
Gil Nelson
Vocational Adult, and Community Education
Florida

c. Improve Your Chances of Success: Program
for Planning and Developing a Small
Business
Sharon Bendickson
North Central Technical Institute
Wisconsin

Concurrent Session #4

a. The Youth Self-employment Training System
Rich Scheig

Scheig Associates, Washington

b. A Field Tested Foundation for Tomorrow's
Entrepreneurs
William Hamilton

Purdue University, Vocational Education
Indiana

c. Teaching Small Business Management: Using
Team-Teaching and Multiple Teaching
Strategies
Jean Names

Lane Community College, Oregon
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4:00 -
4:40 p.m.

Concurrent Session #5

a. Joining the Mainstream: A Training Program
for Minority Entrepreneurs
Carrie Donald
University of Louisville, Kentucky

Phyllis Atiba; Carla Davis
Louisville Urban League, Kentucky

b. Building Teams for Success in
Entrepreneurship Education
Lynda Rago
State Board of Vocational, Technical
Education, Minnesota

Tom McMullen
Spring Lake Park & St Anthony School Dist
Minnesota

c. Pooling Your Local Resources to Develop A
Business Assistance Center (BAC)
Rodney Terminello, Jr.
TADCO, Inc., New Mexico

Frank Renz
San Juan College, New Mexico

4:45 p.m. Evaluation and Tomorrow's Schedule

6:30 p.m. Reception
Sponsored by the U.S. Association for
Small Business and Entrepreneurship

7:30 p.m. Banquet

Address

"Ethical Considerations for Entrepreneurs
and the Need for Preparing Entrepreneurs for
Disappointment"

Arthur Lipper, III
Editor-In-Chief and Chairman
Venture Magazine, Inc.
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Friday, 3une 26, 1987

8:30 -
9:10 a.m.

9:15 -
9:55 a.m.

Concurrent Session #6

a. CEO Academy: An Educational Enterprise for
Entrepreneurs
Marjorie Zibble; Linda Stevenson-Pope

Lansing Community College: Michigan

b. The Economics of Business Education:
A General and Vocational Education approach
to teaching Entrepreneurship in California
public: schools
Douglas Mahr
California State Department of Education
California

c. Meeting Business Training Needs in
Partnership with a Business Incubator:
A Case Study
Lawrence Galloway
Green River Community College, Washington

Gary Ashenbrenner
TRACON, Washington

Concurrent Session #7

a. Rural Economic Development in Action
Wayne Larsen; Darlene Farmer
Business and Industry Technical
Assistance Center, Kentucky

b. Potpourri: Innovation in Entrepreneurship
Sonia Price
Division of Vocational and Career
Eductaion, Ohio

c. Entreprenomics - California Gold
Thomas Medina
Kearny High School, California

9:55 a.m. Refreshment Break

10:15 -
10:55 a.m. Concurrent Session #8

a. Starting Business Assistance Networking
Through Local Community and Branch College
Randy Grissom
Sante Fe Community College, New Mexico

98 108



11:00 -
11:40 a.m.

Concurrent Session #8 (continued)

b. Best for Employment
Kevin Gregor; Sue Schweller
Best Western International Inc., Arizona

Sandra Martin
Metro Tech Vocational Institute - Phoenix
Arizona

c. Y.E.S. - Youth Entrepreneurial Seminars
Catherine Huebner; Dorothy Rosemeier
Minnesota Extension Service, Minnesota

Concurrent Session_19

a. It's Nobody's Business But Your Own!
Elizabeth Sims; Barbara Bowen
Career and Line Planning Center,
New Jersey

Rubie Coles
Displaced Homemakers Network,
Washington, D.C.

b. Entrepreneurship Education - It's On the
Rise
Delores Kluckman
South Dakota State University, S. Dakota

c. Community and Worker Owned Businesses:
An Alternative to Business as Usual...
Wes Hare
Twin Streams Education Center, Inc.,
North Carolina

11:45 a.m.- Concurrent Session #10
12:25 p.m.

a. Perspectives on Entrepreneurship
Diane Sutton
Caddo Hills High School, Arkansas

b. Entrepreneurship Education Curriculum:
A Task Analysis Approach
Sandra Miller; Jamie Williams
University of Kentucky, Kentucky
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Concurrent Session #10 (continued)

c. Linking the Resources via Statewide
Training Network
John Bebris
National Center for Research in
Vocational Education, Ohio

Gregg Christensen
Nebraska Department of Education
Nebraska

12:30 p.m. Luncheon

1:30 p.m. Closing Address
Norman Feingold
World Futures Society

2:15 p.m. Wrap-up/Evaluations

2:30 p.m. Adjournment
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5th Annual Entrepreneurship Education Forum
RECHARGING THE AMERICAN DREAM

June 24-26, 1987
Washington, D.C.

Greg Aaron
Community Specialist
The City of Kokomo Indiana
City Hall, 100 S. Union
Kokomo, IN 46901
(317)456-7375

Henry Adams
Counselor
Murphy High School
1080 Euclid Avenue, NE
Atlanta, GA 30307
(404)522-1774

Jay Aldous
Owner/President
Brighton Group
2641 N Moreland #10
Cleveland, OH 44120
(216)752-7121

Peter Aron
Assistant Research Professor
Management Science Department
George Washington University
Monroe Hall, Room 203
Washington, D.C. 20052
(202)994-7375

Richard Asenap
Coordinator
Business Assistance Center
Santa Fe Community College
PO Box 4187
Santa Fe, NM 87502-4187
(505)471-8200

Gary Ashenbrenner
President
TRACON
4210 S. 324th Place
Auburn, WA 98002
(206)833-9111-364

Sylvia Banes
Consumer Education Coordinator
Continuing Education
NE Iowa Technical Institute
10250 Sundown Road
Peosta, IA 52680
(319)556-5110

Sharon Bendickson
Instructor
Business
North Central Technical Institute
1000 Campus Drive
Wausau, WI 54401
(715)675-3331

Jan Bergman
Business Management Instructor
Austin Technical Institute
1900 Northwest 8th Avenue
Austin, MN 55912
(507)433-0600

Robert Blair
Economic Development Specialist
N Tier Regionl Planning & Dev Commission
507 Main Street
Towanda, PA 18848
(717)265-9103

Gordon Boddez
Project Consultant
Grant &Imam Community College
7319 29th Avenue
Edmonton, Alberta, CN
(403)462-5540

Lettie Booker
Program Director
Newport News Public Schools
11541 Jefferson Avenue
Newport News, VA 23661
(804)599-8894

John Sorel
Associate
Bureau of Economic Development Coord
New York State Education Department
1 Commerce Plaza, Room 1624
Albany, NY 12234
(518)474-5506

Barbara Bowen
Pro ect Director
Business Ownership
Career and Life Planning Center
RD 2 Box 294A
Ringoes, NJ 08551
(201)788-1405

Rendes Brady
Coordinator
Small Business Development
Central Missouri State University
Grinstead 80
Warrensburg, MO 64093
(816)429-4402

Frank Brough
Data Process Instructor
Business
St. Clair County Intermediate Schl Dist
499 Range Road, PO B 5001
Port Huron, MI 48061-5001
(313)364-8990

Marvin Brown
State Supervisor
Marketing Education
Georgia State Dept of Education
1770 Twin Towers East
Atlanta, GA 30334
(404)656-2541

Irma Burks
Project Director
Amer Assoc of Community & Jr Colleges
1 Dupont Circle, Suite 410
Washington, D.C. 20036
(202)293-7050
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Celeste Burns Sexauer
Acting Director
Continuing Education
Mansfield University
Doane Center
Mansfield, PA 16933
(717)662-4244

Raleigh Byars
Director
Small Business Development Center
University of Mississippi
220 Old Chemistry Building
University, MS 38677
(601)232-5001

Jim Carlson
Staff
N Tier Regionl Planning & Dev Commission
507 Main Street
Towanda, PA 18848
(717)265-1103

Roland Carter
Vocational Education Director
St. Regis Mohawk Tribe
Community Building
Hoganurg, NY 13655
(518)sb358-2272

Gregg Christensen
Director
Marketing Education
Nebraska Department of Education
Box 94987, 301 Contennial Mall South
Lincoln, NE 68509
(402)471-4803

J.E. Cogswell
Administrator
Occupational Education
Dallas Independent School District
3700 Ross Avenue
Dallas, TX 75204
(214)421-5438

Bruce Dardick
CT Division of Voc and Adult Education
25 Industrial Park Road
Middletown, CT 06457
(203)638-4000

Michael Dillon
Director
Community & Economic Development
Mt. Hood Community College
26000 S. E. Stark
Gresham, OR 97030
(503)667-7225

Carrie Donald
Associate Director
Government Law Center
University of Louisville
340 Gardner Hall
Louisville, KY 40292
(502)588-6508

Larry Doyle
Small Business & Supervisory Coordinator
District 1 Technical Institute
620 W. Clairemont Avenue
tautAaire, Wi W4/vi
(71W W64-10:14b

Edward Dve
Assistant Proiessor
Business
Tidewater Community College
1700 College Crescent
Virginia Beach, VA 23456
q804;427-7143

Milton Elia
Director
Training and Technical Assistance
Division of Small Business
NY State Department of Commerce
230 Park Avenue, Room 834
New York, NY 10159
(212)309-0465

John Ellison
Small Business Management Professor
Southern State Community College
100 Hobart Drive
Hillsboro, OH 45133
(513)393-3431

Mary Ann Etu
Program Supervisor
Occupational Education
NY State Education Department
Room 1613 One Commerce Plaza
Albany, NY 12234
(518)473-7892

Darlene Farmer
Project Coordinator
Rural Women's Proprietorship Project
825 High Street, Starr Building
Hazard, KY 41701
(606)439-5856

Richard Foster
Director
Center for Tech and Small Business Dev
Central Missouri State University
Grinstead 80
Warrensburg, MO 54093
(816)429-4%02

Maurice Fritch
Director
Vocational Education
St. Clair County Interrediate Schl Dist
499 Rante Rd., PO Box 5001
Port Huron, MI 48061-5001
(313)364-8990

Lawrence Galloway
Executive Director
Education and Training Center
Green River Community College
12401 SE 320th
Auburn, WA 98002
(206)833-9111
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Harold Gillis
Vocational Director
Vocational Education
Hoke County Board of Education
PO Box 370
Raeford, NC 28376
(919)875-4106

Martin Gonzalez
Chairman
Division of Business and Economics
Mississippi University for Women
PO Box W-1635 MUW
Columbus, MS 39701
(601)329-7152

Linda Good
Director
Cnt for Apparel Marketing & Merchandisng
Oklahoma State University
306 HEW
Stillwater, OK 74078-0337
(405)624-7469

Kevin Gregor
Manager of Employment
Beat Western International, Inc.
6201 N. 24th Parkway
Phoenix, AZ 85064
(602)957-5718

Jim Gregory
JTPA Director
JTPA
N Tier Regionl Planning & Dev Commission
507 Main Street
Towanda PA 18829
(717)265-9103

Randy Grissom
Division Head
Business and Occupations
Santa Fe Community College
PO Box 4187
Santa Fe, NM 87502-4187
(505)471-8200

David Hague
Marketing Consultant
in Board of Vocational & Adult Education
310 Price P1 PO Box 7874
Madison, WI 53707
(608)266-1599

Edward Hamburg
Associate Professor
Business Studies
Gloucester County College
Tanyard Road
Sewell, NJ 08080
(609)469-5000

William Hamilton
Assistant Professor
Education
Purdue University
S Campus Court, Building F, Room 15
W Lafayette, IN 47906
(317)494-7316

Mary C. Hanrahan
Special Assist to Assist Sec'y, OVAE
Reporter's Building
U.S. Dept of Education
400 Maryland Ave SW, Room 627
Washington, DC 20202-5608
(202)732-2262

Homer Hansell, III
Instructor
J.F. Ingram state Technical College
PO Box 209
Deatsville, AL 36022
(205)285-5177

Wes Hare
Twin Streams Educational Center
243 Flemington Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27514
(919)929-3316

Nancy Harris
Contract Administrator
Vocational Education
Illinois State Board of Education
100 N. First Street
Springfield, IL 62777
(217)782-4620

Elinor Hart
Media Producer
Vision House
1651 Hobart St., N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20009
(202)387-2966

James Hart
Otto Agent
Southern State Community College
100 Hobart Drive
Hillsboro, OH 45133
(513)393-3431

E. Alan Hartman
Assistant Dean
College of Business
University of Wisconsin - Oshkoeh
Oshkosh, WI 54901
(414)424-1424

John Hatch
Education Director
Sault Ste. Marie Tribe of Chippewa Indns
206 Greenough St
Sault Ste. Marie, MI 49783
(906)635-6050

John Hicinbotham
Education Program Specialist
Division of Vocational Education
Arizona Department of Education
1535 West Jefferson
Phoenix

/.
AZ 85007

(602)255 -5186

Joy Hopkins
Coordinator
School Programs
Career Development Council
201 Cantigny St
Corning, NY 14830
(607)962-4601-100
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Richard Huber
Associate Dean, Business
Milwaukee Area Technical College
1015 N. Sixth Street
Milwaukee, WI 53202
(414)278-6432

Catherine Huebner
Extension Agent
Minnesota Extension Service
Colonial Square
Morris, MN 56267
(612)589-2588

Cynthia Iannarelli
Training Coordinator
Small Business Development Center
University of Pittsburgh
343 Monti. Hall GSB
Pittsburgh, PA 15260
(412)648-1544

Wayne Israel
Director
Vocational Education
Dougherty County School System
601 Flint Avenue
Albany, GA 31702
(912)431-1324

Jay Jacquet
Associate Professor
Business
Muskingum Area Technical College
1555 Newark Road
Zanesville, OH 43701
(614)454-2501

George Jensen
State Government & Education Manager
A B Dick Co
5700 W. Touhy
Chicago, IL 60648
(312)647-8800

Paul Kaleda
Coordinator, Employment Training Program
New Jersey Dept of Labor
Rs 1103, John Fitch Plaza
Trenton, NJ 08625
(609)984-3534

David Kennedy
Instructor
St, Clair County Skill Ctr
499 Range Rd, PO Box 5001
Port Huron, MI 48061-5001
(313)364-8990

John Kerr
Director
SBDC
Marketing
Florida State University
College of Business
Tallahassee, FL 32312
(904)644-4091

Marge Kirchhoff
Director
Austin Technical Institute
1900 8th Avenue N.W.
Austin, MN 55912
(507)433-0600

Delores Klucknan
Teacher Educator
Hose Economics Education
South Dakota State University
305 NHE
Brookings, SD 57007
(605)688-4176

Philip Koos, Jr.
Executive Director
N Tier Regional Planning & Devel Comean
507 Main St
Towanda, PA 18848
(717)265-9103

Aida Kuehn
Director of Advocacy
Division of Small Business
MY State Dept of Comeerce
230 Park Ave Re 834
NY, NY 10169
(212)309-0466

Brenda LaFrance
Tribal Chief
St. Regis Mohawk Tribe
Cogansburgmmunity BuildingHo,
(518)358-2272

MY 13655

Wayne M. Larsen
Coordinator of BITAC
Rural Women's Proprietorship Project
825 High St, Starr Bldg
Hazard, KY 41701
S06)439-5856

Ann Lastovica
Extension Specialist
State Hose Base Business Coordinator
Virginia Cooperative Extension Service
Virginia State University
Box 540
Petersburg, VA 23803
(804)520-6428

Wesley Laughing
Tribal Planning
St Regis Mohawk Tribe
Community Building
Hogannburg, NY 13655
(518)358-2272

Dr. Sandra Linck
Associate Provost
Mansfield University
Doane Center
Mansfield, PA 16933
(717)662-4807
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Louis Loudermilk
Director
Instructional Services
WV Dept of Education, Vocational Bureau
1900 Washington St. E
Charleston, WV 25305
(304)348-2122

Elizabeth Lyons
Director
Women Owned & Minority Owned Small Busi
NJ State Dept of Commerce and Econ Devel
1 West State Street
Trenton, NJ 08625
(609)984-4442

Douglas Mahr
Consultant
Marketing Education
California State Department of Education
721 Capitol Mall
Sacramento, CA 95814
(916)445-5183

Sandra Martin
Instructor
Resort Occupations
Phoenix Union High School District
1900 West Thomas Road
Phoenix, AZ 85015
(602)271-2611

Jean McEntire
Coordinator
Instructional Programs
Vo-Tech Division
Dept of Voc, Tech, and Adult Education
Education Building W 309D 3 Capitol Mall
Little Rock, AR 72201-1083
(501)371-2261

Wayne McNeal's"
Teacher
Vocational Education Marketing
Albany High School
801 Residence
Albany, GA 31701
(912)436-9862

Dr. To Medina
Speaker
Kearny High School
7651 Wellington St
San Diego, CA 92111
(619)277-4910

Audni Miller-Beach
Maine Vocational Technical Inst System
283 State Street, Station 131
Augusta, ME 04333
(207)289-1070

Dave Muelbauer
State Supervisor
Marketing Education
Arizona Department of Education
1535 W. Jefferson
Phoenix, AZ 85007
(602)255-5343

William Musella
Assistant Director
International Trade Center
Florida Atlantic University
PO Box 3091
Boca Raton, FL 33431-0991
(305)338-263

Jean Names
Coordinator/Instructor
Small Business Management
Lane Community College
1059 Willamette
Eugene, OR 97401
(503)726-2255

Gil Nelson
Coordinator
Vocational Education
Voc Adult & Community Education
Leon County Schools
2757 W. Pensacola St.
Tallahassee, FL 32304
(904)487-7528

Robert Nygaard
Resource Developer
Sault Ste Marie
Tribe of Chippewa Indians
206 Greenough Street
Sault Ste Marie, MI 49783
(906)635-6050

Jean Paisley
Director
Vocational Education
Tempe Union High School District
500 W. Guadalupe
Tempe, AZ 85283
(602)839-0292-707

Harvey Pearl
Instructor
Vocational Education
Genesee Area Skill Center
G5081 Torrey Road
Flint, MI 48507
(313)762-1444

Judy Pearson
Director
Small Business Survival Training
Small Business Growth Center
Niagara County Community College
3111 Saunders Settlement Road
Sanborn, NY 14132
(716)731-3204-24

Lou Perry
Manager Special Projects
Vocational Education
Kentucky Dept of Education
2021 Capital Plaza Tower
Frankfort, KY 40601
(502)564-2890
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Victor Perun
Assistant
Bureau of Economic Development Coord
New York State Education bepartment
1 Commerce Plaza, Room 1624
Albany, NY 12234
(518)474-5506

Agatha Peterson
Continuing Education Program Developer
Tidewater Community College
1700 College Crescent
Virginia Beach, VA 23456
(804)427-7195

Linda Petry
Education Program; Specialist
New Jersey Dept of Education
225 W. State Street
Trenton, NJ 08625
(609)292-5622

Leonard Pokladnik
Supervisor
State Staff Vocational Education
ND Board for Vocational Education
15th Floor, Capitol Building
Bismarck, ND 58505
(701)224-3182

Elaine Powell
Chairperson
Entrepreneurship
Sinclair Community College
444 W. 3rd
Dayton, OH 45402
(513)226-2574

Sonia Price
Assistant Director
Division of Vocational Career Education
Ohio Department of Education
65 S. Front Street, Room 907
Columbus, OH 43215
(614)466-3430

Madred Proctor
Project Coordinator
Florida A & M University
104 W. Meridianna Drive
Tallahassee, FL 32312
(904)488-7394

Vickie Propat
Associate Manager
Enterprise Development
South Carolina State Development Brd
PO Box 927
Columbia, SC 29202
(803)734-1400

Daniel Racich
Dean
Career Program
Daley College
7500 S. Pulaski
Chicago, IL 60652
(312)735-3000

Lynda Rego
Program Specialist
Small Business and Marketing Occupations
State Brd of Voc & Tech Ed - Minnesota
550 Cedar St, Capital SQ Building RM 540
St Paul, MN 55101
(612)297-1475

Jose Ramos
Assistant Professor
Business Administration
Guam Community College
PO Box CE
Agana, GM 96910
(671)934-4711

Jack Ray
Program Director
Vocational Technial
State Department of Public Instruction
Uld Capitol Buildig FG11
Olympia, WA 98506
(206)753-2060

Gene Reed
Director
Harketing & Cooperative Education
Missouri Dept of Elem and Sec Education
PO Box 480
Jefferson City, MO 65102
(314)751-4367

Lynn Revoy
Instructor
Business Division
Waukesha County Technical Institute
800 Main Street
Pewaukee, WI 53072
(414)542-4064

Angela Rochon
Enterprise Coordinator
St. Clair County College
499 Range Road, PO Box 5001
Port Huron, MI 48061-001
(313)364-8990

Nelson Ronsvalle
Bureau Chief
Bureau of Economic Development Coord
New York State Education Department
Room 1624, One Commerce Plaza
Albany, NY 12234
(518)474-8678

Wes Savage
Engineer
Center for Tech and Business Development
Central Missouri State University
Grinstead 80
Warrensburg, MO 64093
(816)429-4402

Art Schneider
Teacher
Prince Sound Community College
Box 97
Valdez, AK 99686
(909)835-2681
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Sue Schwel/.7:
Publicity Coordinator
Best Western International, Inc.
6201 N. 24th Parkway
Phoenix, AZ 85064
(602)957-5671

George Seyfarth
Executive Director
Central WI Business Development Center
UW-Stevens Point, 032 Main Puilding
Stevens Point, WI 54481
(715)346-2004

Elisabeth Sims
Coordinator
Career and Life Planning
Hunterdon Joint Vocational Education
Rt 12
Flemington, NJ 08822
(201)788-1405

Herbert Spiegel
Director
Small Business Development Center
Mercer County Community College
1200E Old Trenton Road
Trenton, NJ 08690
(609)586-4800-602

Linda Stevenson Pope
Special Projects Coordinator
Management Development Center
Lansing Community College
PO Box 40010
Lansing, MI 48901
(517) 483-1578

Jayne Sullivan
Consultant
Division of Education
Iowa Department of Education
Graimes State Office Building
Des Moines, IA 50319
:515)281-8488

Diane Sutton
Vocational Home Economics Teacher
Caddo Hills School
Route 1, Box 249
Norman, AR 71960
(501)334-2412

Rod Terminello
Business Assistance Center Director
San Juan College
203 West Main, Suite 201
Farmington, NM 87401
(505)326-4321

Mary Thatch
State Dept of Public Instruction Voc Ed
116 W. Edenton Street
Raleigh, NC 27603
(919)733-3001

Mary Nell thomas
Department Chair
Murphy High School
1080 Eclid Avenue, NE
Atlanta, GA 30307
(404)522-1774

Linda VanBallenberhe
Alaska Department of Education
PO Box F
Juneua, AK 99811

Gene Warner
State Supervisor
Marketing Education
State Dept of Voc & Tech Education
1500 W. Seventh Avenue
Stillwater, OK 74074
(405)377-2000

Kaylene Watkins
Instructor
R&D of Women's Entrepreneurial Center
Related Instruction
Alexandria Technical Institute
1601 Jefferson Street
Alexandria, MN 56308
(612)762-0221-450

Arlene Welch
Administrative Assistant
Grants and Contracts
Mansfield University
Doane Center
Mansfield, PA 16933
(717)662-4809

Alfred West
Small Business Management Instructor
Detroit Lakes Technical Institute
Highway 34 East
Detroit Lakes, MN 56501
(218)847-1341

Jamie Williams
Curriculum Writer/Teaching Assistant
Vocational Education
University of KY
21 Dickey Hall
Lexington, KY 40506
(606)257-4271

Blaine Wilson
Professor
Dept of Business Ed and &min Mngt
Central Washington University
218C Shaw Smyser
Ellensburg, WA 98926
(509)963-3673

&meta Young
Director
Small Business Management Training Cent
Gaston College
Highway 321 South
Dallas, NC 28034
(704)922-5147

Marjorie Zibble
Project Director
Management Development Center
Lansing Community College
PO Box 40010
Lansing, MI 48901-1578
(517)483-1578
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SMALL BUSINESS IN THE YEAR 2000
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U.S. Small Business Administration

August 1986

uol2O



Small Business in the Year 2000
Trends and Issues

o Over the next 15 years, the labor force will be increasing at a slower
rate than at any time since the 1930's, reflecting the slowdown in U.S.
population growth.

o The average age of the labor force will increase, rising from about. 35
years in 1985 to about 39 in 2000.

o The aging of the labor force has important implications for the small
business work force and for the types of goods and services !rk demand.

o Small businesses accustomed to hiring young workers at cheap wages may
find that they must raise wages to attract skilled workers or they may
have to employ individuals who have lower education or skill levels.

o Per capita GNP, or the output of goods and pervices per person, will
continue to rise as American workers produce a greater volume of goods
and services overall.

o But wages will rise much more than productivity, forcing small
businesses to develop ways to increase worker productivity. Options
include: increasing capital investment; improvxng managerial skills;
more and/or better training of employees.

What types of training will be needed?

Who should produce the training?

o The shift from an economy based on traditional industries -- in
manufacturing and mining -- to one based on services and "information"
will continue through the end of the century.

o These shifts in employment are the result of technological change,
import competition on manufactured goods and changes in demand due to
increasing incomes and shifts in the age composition of the population.

o Small business has, historically done well in service-producing
industries, innovating industries and high-technology industries.

What are the implications for small business of this continued
shift from a "goods" to a "service/information" economy?

How can small business remain at the leading edge of innovating
. and high-technology industries?

How can small business help improve the efficiency and
productivity of the traditional "goods" producing industries?
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o Between now and the year 2000, many smell businesses will experience a
complete redefinition of their markets -- from
geographically-restricted, fairly stable markets to highly volatile
international markets.

o Small businesses will be important as employers in the leading export
industries of the year 2000.

How can small businesses expand their role in international trade?

How can small businesses deal more effectively in the future with
the increased competition from overseas producers?

What steps should be taken to improve the climate for
international trade in the U.S.?

o The number of small businesses in the economy will continue to grow.

o In 2000, as now, the majority of businesses in the U.S. will be small
businesses.

o Self-employment will grow more rapidly is the next 15 years than it has
in the last 15 years.

o In 2000, small firms will still produce a major share of the =Ums
goods and services -- about 40 percent of U.S. output.

o With the number of high- school and college-graduates rising sharply for
the workforce as a whole, small business will be employing more
high-school' and college graduates.

o Investments in productivity and efficiency enhancing equipment,
particularly in automated equipment such as computers and robots will
become more important over the next 15 years.

How can entrepreneurship, self-employment and small business
growth be stimulated?

How can future opportunities for women and minority business
owners and entrepreneurs be expanded?

What steps can be taken to promote small business investment,
efficiency and output over the next 15 years?
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ANNUAL PERCENT CHANGE OF
POPULATION
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POPULATION

o From now until the year 2000, the population will be
increasing at a decreasing rate.

o Population growth will be at near record low rates and
will play a major role shaping the U.S. economy and
society through the end of the century.



PERCENTAGE INCREASE IN POPULATION
AGE GROUPS
1985 2000
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o The aging of the baby boom generation will cause the
American population to become much older, on average.
through the balance of the century.

o This redistribution in age groups has important
implications for the small business work force and for
the types of goods and services in demand.

114124



PER CAPITA GNP
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o Per capita GNP, or the output of goods and services per
person in the U.S., will continue to rise as American
workers produce a greater volume of goods and services
overall.

o A growing relative scarcity and expense for labor as
well as a more experienced work force will stimulate
capital investment in labor saving technology and
generally improve productivity.
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ANNUAL PERCENT CHANGE OF
LABOR FORCE

PERCENT
4.0

3.5

3.0

2.5

2.0

1.5

10

5

0 1;t I IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII1 III
1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

® LABOR FORCE

o Over the next 15 years. the labor force will be
increasing at a slower rate than at aay time since the
1930's.

o Immigrants will constitute about 20 percent of all labor
force growth.

o Labor will become more expensive because of this decline
in the labor supply.
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ANNUAL PERCENT CHANGE
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o In the year 2000. American workers will be earning more,
while working less.

o A shorter work week will allow more leisure-time
activities, and will increase the demand for
leisure-related goods and services.

o Companies accustomed to hiring young workers at cheap
wages may find that they must raise wages to attract
skilled workers or they may have to employ individuals
who have lower education or skill levels.
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o For the past twenty-five years there has been a steady
increase space decline in the share of total employment
that is in "goods-producing" industries.

o Small businesses have been on the cutting edge of this
shift in the composition of the U.S. economy from a
manufacturing-based or goods-producing economy to a
service-based economy.
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PROJECTED CHANGES IN EMPLOYMENT
FOR SELECTED INDUSTRIES

1984 - 2001

MOST NEW JOBS

BUSINESS SERVICES

RETAIL TRADE

EATING AND DRINKING PLACES

WHOLESALE TRADE

MEDICAL SERVICES
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PROJECTED CHANGES IN EMPLOYMENT
FOR SELECTED INDUSTRIES

1984.2001

FASTEST GROWING

MEDICAL SERVICES

BUSINESS SERVICES

COMPUTERS AND PERIPHERAL EQUIPMENT

MATERIALS HANDLING EQUIPMENT

TRANSPORTATION SERVICES
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EXPORTS AND IMPORTS AS A
PERCENT OF GNP
PERCENT
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o Between no and the year 2000, small businesses will
experience a complete redefinition of their markets --
from geographically-restricted, fairly stable markets to
highly volatile international markets.

o The total volume of U.S. international trade -- imports
plus exports -- as measured against GNP will rise to 35
percent compared to about 23 percent in 1985 and only 12
percent in 1960.
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CHANGE IN THE U.S. TRADE BALANCE
1986-2000
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o As exports of both goods and services increase over the
next 15 years. the current trade deficits in these
accounts will decline.

o Services trade, which until recently recorded a surplus.
is expected to again show a surplus beginning in the
late 1980's.
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NUMBER OF BUSINESSES
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30

25

20

15

10

16.7

19 3

27 2

14.0 21.4

12.0

15.8
14.0

103 12.0

5.8

17 7 C
35

1970 1975 1980 1985 2001
J UNINCORPORATED me CORPORATIONS

o Competitive pressures will increase domestically, os
well as internationally, as the ns.imber of businesses in
the United States increases.

o The number of small businesses in the economy will
continue to grow as the total number of businesses also
increases.
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SIZE DISTRIBUTION OF NUMBER OF
BUSINESS ENTERPRISES

2001

500+ .6%
100-499 2%
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o In 2000, as now, the majority of businesses in the
United States will be small businesses.

o There will be a slight decline in the relative number of
small firms compared to large.
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DISTRIBUTION OF EMPLOYMENT
BY FIRM SIZE

100-499

500+

2001

112.8 MILLION

o Many Of the self-employed will expand their businesses
and hire new workers.

o As a result. employment in the very smallest sized
businesses will drop as businesses expand into other
employment size-categories.

o Overall. employment shares by firm size will chow only
minor changes with the large firm share gaining slightly
from a slight decline in the small business share.
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NUMBER OF SELF-EMPLOYED
MILLIONS
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o One reason why there will be little change in the
overall share of small businesses in the economy is the
rising number of the self-employed.

o Self-employment will grow more rapidly in the next 15
years than it has in the last 15 years and will become a
more attractive alternative for women and non-whites.

136
126



GROSS PRODUCT ORIGINATING BY
FIRM SIZE

PERCENT
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o Continuing a long-term trend, there will be a decline in
the small firm share of output as measured by Gross
Product Orginating (GPO).

o In 2000, small firms will still produce a major share of
the nation's goods and serviced -- about 40 percent of
U.S. output.
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PERCENTAGE INCREASE IN REAL
OUTPUT OF RESTAURANTS, BUSINESS

SERVICES AND MANUFACTURING
1985-2001
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o Although the overall small business share of GPO brill
decline slightly by 2000. there will be a dramatic
expansion of real output in several industries dominated
by small businesses.

o The real output of business services which is dominated
by small business will rise by almost 82 percent during
the 1985 to 2000 period. This will reflect the
increasing tendency to contract out for activities
conducted with a firm's own employees -- activities such
as health and pension administration, accounting,
security, food services and transportation.

o By contrast, the large-business-dominated manufacturing
sector will increase output by about 66 percent.
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EDUCATION OF THE SMALL BUSINESS
WORKFORCE
PERCENT WITH AT LEAST HIGH SCHOOL EDUCATION

PERCENT
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o With the ntlmber of high- school and college-graduates
rising sharply foethe workforce as a whole, small
business will be employing more high-school and college
graduates.

o By 2000, over 90 percent of the workers in small firms
will have finished high school or had more formal
education beyond high school.
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WOMEN AND MINORITIES IN SMALL BUSINESS
PERCENT OF TOTAL
EMPLOYMENT
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o Small businesses hal.4%ti'aditIonally employed greater
numbers of women and minority workers than large
businesses.

o Over the next 15 years, more women will continue to
enter the workforce and minorities will become a larger
share of new entrants into the labor force, these two
population groups will become even more important in
small businesses.
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TOTAL INVESTMENT AND INVESTMENT IN
COMPUTERS AND ROBOTS BY DECADE
BILLIONS OF CONL0CANT
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o Investments in productivity and efficiency enhancing
equipment, particularly in automated equipment such is
computers and robots will become more important over the
next 15 years.

o By 2000, investments in computers and robots are
expected to more than double and will represent more
than 19 percent of all investments made by businesses.
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o Import growth will slow from 7.1 percent in the
1980-1985 period to 3.6 percent over the next five
years. before recovering to 4.6 percent in the 1990s.

o Imports of capital goods will continue to rise more
rapidly than imports of other types of goods. reflecting
aggressive competition from East Asia in electronics and
high technology products.
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PURCHASES OF FACTORY COMPUTERS
BY PLANTS WITH FEWER THAN

100 EMPLOYEES
MILLIONS OF DOLLARS
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o A recent survey of manufacturers found that more than a
quarter of the companies planning to buy robots during
1986 were smaller businesses with sales of less than $10
million.

o Computer purchases by small plants with less than 100
employees are expected to increase by almost 35 percent
a year through 2000.


